ResearchOnline@JCU



This file is part of the following work:

Cane, Jasmine S. (2023) The effect of cross-generational plasticity on the development of coral reef fish under multiple environmental stressors. Masters (Research) Thesis, James Cook University.

Access to this file is available from: https://doi.org/10.25903/sd5d%2Dn236

Copyright © 2023 Jasmine S. Cane

The author has certified to JCU that they have made a reasonable effort to gain permission and acknowledge the owners of any third party copyright material included in this document. If you believe that this is not the case, please email researchonline@jcu.edu.au

The effect of cross-generational plasticity on the development of coral reef fish under multiple environmental stressors

Thesis submitted by

Jasmine S. Cane (BSc)

July 2023

For the degree of Masters of Philosophy,

in the College of Science and Engineering,

James Cook University, Townsville, Australia

Statement of contribution of others

This thesis includes collaborative work with my supervisors Dr. Jennifer Donelson and Prof. Andrew Hoey, as well as Dr. Shannon McMahon and Yogi Yasutake. I was responsible for project design, animal husbandry, performed the experiments, data collection, analysis and interpretation of results, and writing. Dr. Jennifer Donelson provided creative and intellectual guidance on all aspects of the thesis, project design, experiment technical support, data analysis assistance, considerable editorial guidance, and financial support. Prof. Andrew Hoey and Dr. Shannon McMahon provided intellectual guidance on the project and experimental design, and editorial guidance. Yogi Yasutake performed the behaviour video experiments in **Chapter 2**, and temporarily supported with animal husbandry.

Research funding was provided by ARC Centre of Excellence for Coral Reef Studies (Jennifer Donelson and Jasmine Cane), an ARC Future Fellowship (Jennifer Donelson; FT190100015), and the College of Science and Engineering James Cook University (Jasmine Cane). Laboratory spaces and funding for technician support was provided by James Cook University and the ARC Centre of Excellence for Coral Reef Studies. During my degree, I was also supported by a Postgraduate Research Stipend Scholarship provided by James Cook University.

Acknowledgements

I must first thank both of my supervisors Dr. Jennifer Donelson and Prof. Andrew Hoey for their immeasurable support. Jenni, thank you for always believing in me and being so handson with every aspect on this research. I am extremely grateful to have had the privilege to learn from your expertise in experimental design, fish husbandry, statistical analysis, and scientific writing. To Andy, thank you for your support at each and every HDR milestone, and your valuable guidance on project design and scientific writing. I am very grateful for the opportunity to come to Australia, and JCU to study the spiny chromis damselfish (all thanks to Dr Bridie Allan who put me in contact with Jenni back in 2020).

I would also like to thank everyone in the Donelson (Marine Ecology and Environmental Change) lab. I would like to thank Shannon McMahon for his mentorship and for sharing his expertise on tank design and build, respirometry trials, and for the feedback on my drafts. A huge thank you to Yogi for the many hours spent filming my fish swim in a square and feeding the fish while I was away. I would also like to thank Elliott Schmidt for his moral support through the ups and downs of research.

Thank you to the staff at Marine and Aquaculture Facility Unit at James Cook University at the time of aquarium builds especially Ben Lawes, Simon Wever, Nathan Cleasby, and Jarrod Guppy. Thank you for the technical support, plumbing and power tool skills, and answering all my aquaculture related questions. I would also like to thank Lit Chein Cheah for the histology training and for sharing your extensive and invaluable knowledge on histology techniques.

Lastly, thank you to my family who have always been my biggest support and watched me fly to a different country to go pursue my passion for marine science. Mum, I am forever grateful for the many video calls and for always reminding me that I can do this and to never give up.

General abstract

Marine ecosystems are being increasingly impacted by global and localised anthropogenic activities. Foremost among these activities is the emission of greenhouse gases into the atmosphere that has resulted in both ocean warming and ocean acidification, with further increases in ocean temperatures of 1.42 to 3.47°C and pH reductions of 0.16 to 0.44 units projected by the end of the century. In addition, localised anthropogenic stressors such as agricultural, urban, and coastal development, catchment modification, and dredging, are increasing the input and resuspension of sediments into coastal marine systems. These global and local environmental stressors can occur simultaneously, sequentially within a lifetime, or in succession over multiple generations, making the response to future environmental conditions difficult to predict. A shift in environmental conditions beyond those that species have historically experienced, can cause a range of impacts on population dynamics and ecosystem health.

Environmental conditions experienced by current and previous generations can induce phenotypic plasticity in physiological, morphological, and behavioural attributes. Research to date shows that both within- and cross-generational thermal plasticity can result in improved thermal performance, however the response of individuals when exposed to additional environmental stressors is poorly understood. We also know that the timing of thermal experience in past generations can influence the phenotypic change observed in the current generation. Using a multi-generational crossed design, this thesis investigates how experience of +1.5°C warming at various timings (during development and post-maturation) in the two previous generations, influences the development and performance of juvenile *Acanthochromis polyacanthus* under multiple environmental stressors. This research focuses on environmental change during early life stages as they are generally more sensitive to abiotic changes, but they also have a greater potential to produce plasticity due to epigenetic sensitivity.

In Chapter 2, I examine how exposure to warm temperatures (i.e., +1.5°C above present-day average), seasonally and diurnally cycling, in the grandparent (F_1) and parent (F_2) generations influences the sensitivity of F_3 juveniles to warm temperature (summer Control: 28.5°C; Warm: 30°C) and CO₂ (Control: 490 µatm; Elevated: 825 µatm). Juvenile F₃ A. polyacanthus were maintained in these orthogonally crossed environmental conditions for 16 weeks post-hatching, after which their aerobic physiology (resting oxygen consumption, maximum oxygen consumption, and absolute aerobic scope), behaviour (boldness and activity), and growth (standard length and physical condition) were measured. I found that the exposure to warm temperatures in the parental or grandparental generations produced juveniles that were longer and in better condition irrespective of juvenile F₃ developmental temperatures (carry-over effect), and this did not alter with exposure to elevated CO₂, a stressor to which they hadn't been previously exposed. Overall, the developmental environment of F₃ juvenile A. polyacanthus had the greatest effect on performance, with warm temperature resulting in shorter and bolder fish that were in better physical condition, and elevated CO₂ resulted in shorter fish with a greater resting metabolic rate. The observed carry-over effects and additive nature of juvenile temperature and CO₂ conditions indicates that multiple stressor and generational responses could be informed by single stressor experiments under scenarios of projected future climate change.

In **Chapter 3**, I explore juvenile performance under ocean warming and elevated suspended sediment concentrations. Specifically, I tested whether warm temperature (+1.5°C above present-day average conditions) experienced during parental (F₂) or grandparental (F₁) development, compared to present-day control, influences the sensitivity of F₃ juveniles to warm temperature (summer Control: 28.5°C; Warm: 30°C) and elevated suspended sediment (No sediment: 0 mg L⁻¹; Suspended sediment: 50 mg L⁻¹) independently and combined. Juvenile F₃ *A. polyacanthus* were reared in these four environmental conditions for 11 weeks

(53-81 days post-hatch; dph) before a sub-sample was taken from each treatment and body morphology (standard length, and physical condition), gill morphology (lamellae length, width and perimeter, and filament width), and the presence of gill remodelling (epithelial lifting, hyperplasia, mucus, aneurysms, and lamellae fusion) was quantified. All sediment was then removed from the aquaria system and the fish maintained for additional 5 weeks under their initial temperature treatments. Body morphology metrics were again taken from a sub-sample 16 to 17 days following sediment removal (74-102 dph), and from the remaining juveniles after a further 17 to 20 days (34 to 37 total day post-removal; 92-122 dph). Overall, I found that juvenile fish exposed to both warm temperature and suspended sediment had significant gill remodelling and were shorter in body length but in better physical condition. Juvenile performance traits were also influenced by the thermal experience of both previous generations, and the F₃ juvenile environment. At 92 to 122 dph, In comparison to juveniles from the control and grandparental development cross-generation, juveniles from the parental development cross-generation did not undergo extensive gill remodelling under Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined but they did have more mucus. Approximately 2 -5 weeks after sediment removal the significant effects of suspended sediment on body morphology were no longer present indicating that juvenile A. polyacanthus can recover following a short-term sediment event.

This thesis has provided a unique investigation into how environmental change sequentially across generations can affect phenotypic outcomes. Developmental exposure to ocean warming enhanced physical condition bold activities, and aerobic scope (**Chapter 2**), and influenced gill morphology (**Chapter 3**). The effect of cross-generational thermal exposure was more complex and trait specific, but there was consistent evidence for carry-over effects on body morphology. The results of this thesis also build our knowledge on how environmental stressors interact. While ocean warming and acidification interacted additively on all

performance traits, the effects of ocean warming and suspended sediment combined varied among traits, acting additively for some, and synergistically or antagonistically for others. This research underscores the complexity of predicting how marine fish will respond to diverse environmental change sequentially over multiple generations and provides a first step in understanding if and when historical thermal experience matters.

Table of Contents

Statement of contribution of others	i
Acknowledgements	ii
General abstract	iii
List of figures	ix
List of tables	xi
Chapter 1 - General introduction	12
1.1 Ocean warming	14
1.2 Ocean acidification	19
1.3 Suspended sediment	
1.4 Multiple stressor effects	24
1.5 Phenotypic plasticity	
1.6 Thesis outline and research aims	
Chapter 2 - The role of cross-generational warming on the j	uvenile development of a
coral reef fish under ocean warming and acidification	
2.1 Abstract	
2.2 Introduction	
2.3 Materials and Methods	40
2.3.1. Study species	40
2.3.2 Cross-generational experimental design	40
2.3.3 F ₃ juvenile experimental design	43
2.3.4 Aerobic physiology	
2.3.5 Behavioural tests	
2.3.6 Morphological metrics	49
2.3.7 Statistical analysis	
2.4 Results	53
2.4.1 Physiology	53
2.4.2 Behaviour	55
2.4.3 Physiology and behaviour interrelationship	
2.4.4 Morphology	
2.5 Discussion	60
2.5.1 Developmental temperature effects	61
2.5.2 Developmental CO ₂ effects	63
2.5.3 Cross-generational effects	64

Chapter 3 - The interactive effects of ocean warming, suspended sedimen of cross-generational thermal plasticity	t, and the role 68
3.1 Abstract	68
3.2 Introduction	69
3.3 Materials and Methods	74
3.3.1. Study species	74
3.3.2 Cross-generational experimental design	74
3.3.3 F ₃ juvenile experimental design	76
3.3.4 Morphological metrics	79
3.3.6 Histological protocol	80
3.3.7 Statistical analysis	
3.4 Results	
3.4.1 Gill lamellae morphometrics	
3.4.2 Gill lamellae remodelling	
3.4.3 Standard length	
3.4.4 Physical condition	
3.5 Discussion	94
Chapter 4 – General discussion	
4.1 Cross-generation thermal exposure timing	
4.2 Interactions between past and present environmental stressors	
4.3 Plasticity in a rapidly changing environment	106
References	
Appendix 1	
Appendix 2	

List of figures

<i>Figure 1.1.</i> Generalization of effects of temperature on aerobic scope. Where resting metabolic rate is predicted to increase exponentially with temperature, maximum metabolic rate reaches an optimum and then declines, and aerobic scope is the difference between resting and maximum metabolic rate
<i>Figure 2.1.</i> Cross-generation experimental design outlining the thermal experience of F_1 grandparent and F_2 parent generations. F_3 offspring from the five cross-generations were split orthogonally between 4 development treatments including Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO ₂ (28.5°C, 825 µatm); and Warm temperature and Elevated CO ₂ (30°C, 825 µatm) Error! Bookmark not defined.
<i>Figure 2.2.</i> Resting oxygen consumption (a), maximum oxygen consumption (b) and absolute aerobic scope (c) of juvenile <i>A. polyacanthus</i> maintained at Control (28.5° C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30° C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO ₂ (28.5° C, 825 µatm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO ₂ (30° C, 825 µatm) for 101-137 days post-hatching. All data is estimated marginal means in mg O ₂ kg ⁻¹ hr ⁻¹
<i>Figure 2.3.</i> Proportional density juvenile <i>A. polyacanthus</i> at each combination behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Juveniles were maintained at Control (28.5° C, 490μ atm); Warm temperature (30° C, 490μ atm); Elevated CO ₂ (28.5° C, 825μ atm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO ₂ (30° C, 825μ atm) for 101-137 days post-hatching
<i>Figure 2.4.</i> Resting oxygen consumption of juvenile <i>A. polyacanthus</i> maintained at Control (490 µatm, 28.5°C or 30°C); Elevated CO ₂ (825 µatm, 28.5°C or 30°C) for 101-137 days post-hatching at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Fitted data points are displayed with a linear trendline (Control: $y = 250 - 4x$, $R^2 = 0.190$; Elevated CO ₂ : $y = 220 + 2.2x$, $R^2 = 0.037$).
<i>Figure 2.5.</i> Aerobic scope of juvenile <i>A. polyacanthus</i> at 101-137 days post-hatching at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Fitted data points are displayed with a linear trendline ($y = 480 - 8.9x$, $R^2 = 0.051$)
<i>Figure 2.6.</i> Standard length (a) and physical condition in terms of weight for a given standard length (b) of juvenile <i>A. polyacanthus</i> maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 μ atm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 μ atm); Elevated CO ₂ (28.5°C, 825 μ atm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO ₂ (30°C, 825 μ atm) for 101-137 days post-hatching. All data is the estimated marginal means ± SE. In the case of physical condition this estimated marginal mean of weight is for the average standard length of 31.2 mm
<i>Figure 3.1.</i> Cross-generation experimental design outlining the thermal experience of F_1 grandparent and F_2 parent generations. F_3 offspring from the three cross-generational thermal experiences were split orthogonally between 4 development treatments including at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L ⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L ⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L ⁻¹), Warm temperature

- Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹) 76 *Figure 3.2.* Photomicrographs of *A. polyacanthus* gill filaments from the Control temperature - No sediment treatment; 28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹ (a), and the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment; 30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹ sediment (b, c, d) at Sample time 1. The gill morphology parameters measured in all fish (n=71) are depicted in (a). Gill remodelling traits

List of tables

Table 1.1. Definitions of multiple stressor interaction types. Modified from Côté et al. (2016) 25
Table 1.2. Summary of the response each environmental change has on the physiology, morphology, and behaviour on reef fish early life development. 23 27
<i>Table 2.1.</i> Mean (± 1 SD) seawater chemistry parameters for each F ₃ juvenile treatment. Tank temperature was measured every second day for the first 3 months, then weekly during experimental trials. pH _{total} was measured daily, and total alkalinity was measured weekly. These parameters were used to estimate pCO ₂ in CO2SYS
<i>Table 2.2.</i> Combined boldness and activity (behaviour) score given to each individual juvenile during the 15min behaviour trial with description of the behaviour
<i>Table 2.3.</i> Total number of individuals in each data set within each treatment group used in data analysis (used in the final statistical analysis and output)
Table 3.1 . Mean (± 1 SD) seawater parameters for each F3 juvenile treatment. Tanktemperature was measured once to three times a week for the duration of the experiment.Turbidity (NTU) was measured daily

Chapter 1 - General introduction

Humans are increasingly seen as the primary cause of environmental change (IPCC 2014; IPBES 2019). Notably, the emission of anthropogenic greenhouse gases into the atmosphere has increased rapidly since the pre-industrial era, with approximately 2040 ± 310 GtCO₂ (carbon dioxide; CO₂) being emitted between 1750-2011 (IPCC 2014). These emissions have resulted in an annual average atmospheric CO₂ reaching 410 ppm in 2017 (IPCC 2021), with further increases predicted under current government policies (IPBES 2019) and a growing world population (Gerland et al. 2014). Increased greenhouse gas emissions cause an enhancement of the greenhouse effect; with more heat radiation trapped within the atmosphere, resulting in warming of the land and oceans (i.e., global warming; Houghton 2005). As climate change advances, more physical and biochemical changes are expected within the next century (Kwiatkowski et al. 2020).

Marine systems are one of the most vulnerable to climate change as the ocean absorbs about 20% of anthropogenic CO₂ emissions per year (IPCC 2021). Together with increasing ocean temperatures, this dissolved CO₂ decreases ocean pH and the availability of dissolved carbonate and bicarbonate ions (commonly termed ocean acidification; IPCC 2014). It is estimated that ocean warming and acidification has already increased ocean surface temperature by 0.06°C per decade (observed 1901-2012) and reduced surface ocean pH by 0.018 units per decade (observed 1991-2011; Kwiatkowski et al. 2020). Under the most likely future scenarios (SSP1-2.6 and SSP2-4.5) it is predicted that ocean sea surface temperature will increase a further 1.42-2.1°C and pH reduce a further 0.16-0.26 (CMIP6 model end-of-century projections; Kwiatkowski et al. 2020; IPCC 2021). The tropics and subtropics are also projected to experience short-term climate stressors such as the increased frequency and intensity of flood events, tropical cyclones, and marine heatwaves (Kwiatkowski et al. 2020; IPCC 2021) adding sequential and compounding stress to an already changed environment. Importantly, these climate change stressors can have significant impacts on marine ecosystems by shifting environmental conditions beyond historical levels, consequently inducing stress and mortality to resident organisms.

Humans are also affecting marine ecosystems through local activities such as agricultural and urban development, dredging, catchment modification, and deforestation, all of which, impact coastal marine ecosystems through inputs of sediment, nutrients, pollutants, and freshwater (Kroon et al. 2012; Rodgers et al. 2021). While inputs of suspended sediment from terrestrial sources or river run off is an important natural process that connects terrestrial and marine systems (Milliman and Meade 1967) through the influx of particulate and dissolved matter which increases plankton productivity (Thorrold and McKinnon 1995), elevated inputs of sediments and nutrients can have negative impacts on marine ecosystems. Elevated sediment and nutrient inputs into coastal waters increases turbidity and hence light attenuation, reduces visibility for animals (Fabricius 2005; Wenger and McCormick 2013), and can also cause direct mechanical damage or stress (Lake and Hinch 1999; Wong et al. 2013; Hess et al. 2017). While most suspended sediment from terrestrial sources is deposited within a few kilometres of river mouths, fine sediment can be carried up to 30 km offshore, and be continually resuspended via hydrodynamic forces such as winds, tides, currents, and upwelling (Devlin and Brodie 2005). Sediment can also be resuspended through anthropogenic activities such as dredging, shipping activities, and coastal infrastructure, which has been found to impact areas 20 km away from the site and last weeks to months (Fisher et al. 2015; Jones et al. 2015).

Coral reefs are one of the most sensitive ecosystems to human induced environmental change. Ocean warming (Hughes et al. 2017, 2018, 2019; Sully et al. 2019; van Woesik et al. 2022), especially when coupled with local anthropogenic activities that increase terrestrial runoff (Brodie et al. 2012; Gissi et al. 2021), have been found to lead to the mortality of corals, and the degradation of reef communities. This habitat degradation can indirectly affect the abundance and diversity of reef-associated fish and invertebrates (Jones et al. 2004; Wenger et al. 2012; Wen et al. 2016; Rodgers et al. 2021). In addition, fishes and other reef associated organisms are directly impacted by global and localized environmental change as it causes the abiotic factors (e.g., temperature, pH, suspended sediments) to shift beyond what is historically naturally observed (Hughes et al. 2003; Hoegh-Guldberg et al. 2007; Hoegh-Guldberg and Bruno 2010; Poloczanska 2013; IPCC 2021; Schunter et al. 2022). These effects may be especially pronounced during early life stages, when mortality is high (e.g., Hoey and McCormick 2004; Almany and Webster 2006) and variation in survivorship can shape future population size (e.g., Doherty et al. 2004). For marine fish, early life is a critical developmental period during which survival often determines the recruitment rate and population persistence (Sogard 1997; Almany and Webster 2006; Nash and Geffen 2012; Burton and Metcalfe 2014), and is often highly sensitive to environmental conditions (Pörtner and Peck 2010; Byrne 2011; Pankhurst and Munday 2011; Brauner et al. 2019).

1.1 Ocean warming

Temperature governs nearly all rates of biological activity (Huey and Kingsolver 1989; Clarke and Johnston 1999; Brown et al. 2004; Deutsch et al. 2008). As temperature rises, cellular kinetic energy increases, increasing the speed of metabolic processes and the demand for energy and oxygen (Clarke and Fraser 2004). As the vast majority of reef species are ectothermic, and lack internal temperature regulation, changes in environmental temperature directly relate to changes in the rate of cellular physiological processes (Huey and Stevenson 1979; Huey and Kingsolver 1989). As environmental temperature continues to increase a maximum threshold for physiological performance is surpassed (e.g., enzyme denaturing, cardio-vascular system) and aerobic energy production is unable to keep pace with cellular energy demand (Clarke and Fraser 2004). This generally results in a left-skewed performance response for ectotherms, whereby as temperature rises, performance increases up to an optimal point and then decreases rapidly thereafter (thermal performance curve; Huey and Stevenson 1979).

In the case of aerobic performance, the energy intake to maintain internal biological processes (i.e., basal or resting metabolic rate; Figure 1.1) increases with rising environmental temperature until a point (Clarke and Fraser 2004; Lefevre 2019). Past a threshold temperature the decline in maximum metabolic (Figure 1.1) is believed to be due to the inability for the circulatory and ventilatory systems to support the increased oxygen demand (Pörtner 2001, 2010; Pörtner and Knust 2007; Pörtner and Farrell 2014), and because there is reduced available oxygen in water at high temperatures (Neubauer and Andersen 2019). The difference between resting and maximum metabolic rate, termed aerobic scope/capacity, is often used to construct thermal performance curves (Pörtner 2010; Clark et al. 2013; Verberk et al. 2016). Aerobic scope is expected to indicate the capacity to preform higher level functions like swimming, growth and reproduction (oxygen and capacity limited thermal tolerance hypothesis: OCLTT; Pörtner 2001; Clarke and Fraser 2004; Lefevre 2016), although the reliability for application to all fish species is debated (Clark et al. 2013; Gräns et al. 2014).



Figure 1.1. Generalization of effects of temperature on aerobic scope. Where resting metabolic rate is predicted to increase exponentially with temperature, maximum metabolic rate reaches an optimum and then declines, and aerobic scope is the difference between resting and maximum metabolic rate.

Tropical species are especially sensitive to changes in their thermal environment as they have evolved under relatively stable thermal conditions, and are thus presumed to have a narrow thermal tolerance, and live close to their thermal maximum (Deutsch et al. 2008; Tewksbury et al. 2008). Conversely, temperate species have broader thermal ranges (both seasonally and spatially), greater intraspecific variability, and a lower critical thermal maximum which has often been found to correlate with a greater thermal tolerance (Vinagre et al. 2016; Nati et al. 2021). The effects of ocean warming are therefore likely to be evident sooner in tropical species as a relatively small increase in seawater temperature may exceed their thermal optimum and cause declines in the performance. For example, elevated resting metabolic rate has been consistently recorded for early life stages of a range of coral reef fish species when exposed to temperatures 1.5 to 4°C above their current average summer temperature (Donelson et al. 2012; Miller et al. 2012; Motson and Donelson 2017; McMahon et al. 2020). Across studies there is variation in the level of thermal sensitivity, with the

subtropical snapper *Chrysophrys auratus* the least sensitive (~5.5% increase in resting metabolic rate $1^{\circ}C^{-1}$; McMahon et al. 2020), the tropical damselfish and anemonefish (*Acanthochromis polyacanthus, Amphiprion melanopus*) moderately sensitive (7-10% increase $1^{\circ}C^{-1}$; Donelson and Munday 2012; Miller et al. 2012), and wrasses (*Halichoeres melanurus, Halichoeres miniatus, Thalassoma amblycephalum*) the most sensitive (20-24% increase $1^{\circ}C^{-1}$; Motson and Donelson 2017). While there seems to be some consistency within taxonomic groups, one species of damselfish, *Pomacentrus moluccensis*, exhibited very high thermal sensitivity with a 33% increase for warming of $1^{\circ}C$ (Grenchik et al. 2013). Even the lowest observed increase in resting metabolic rate (i.e., 5.5% $1^{\circ}C^{-1}$) is still a substantial amount of additional energy required for general cell maintenance in future warming.

The additional energy required to fuel essential cellular processes leaves less energy available for non-essential processes including growth, reproduction, and energy storage. Alternatively, the Gill-Oxygen Limitation Theory (GOLT) proposes that the reduction in body size under elevated water temperature is thought to be a consequence of an insufficient gill surface area, and thus inability to meet increased oxygen demands (Pauly and Cheung 2018). For the spiny chromis (*A. polyacanthus*), a common coral reef damselfish, growth is generally greatest at temperatures that correspond to their current average summer temperature of 28-29°, with higher temperatures leading to slower growth in terms of length (3.5-9.7% decrease 1°C⁻¹) and mass (8-18.3% decrease 1°C⁻¹; Rodgers et al. 2017; Munday et al. 2008; Zarco-Perelló et al. 2012). Similar reductions in the growth of three juvenile wrasse species were also found in response to elevated water temperature (Motson and Donelson 2017), while growth was unaffected in two rabbitfish species (LaMonica et al. 2021) and the damselfish *P. moluccensis* (Grenchik et al. 2013), and even improved growth for juvenile *Premnas biaculeatus* (Donelson 2015). The diversity of growth response in coral reef fish indicates that understanding where species are currently living in relation to their thermal optimum (and their

geographic range) is important (McLeod et al. 2015). In addition, the growth-temperature relationship is further variable across fish guild, asymptotic length (van Denderen et al. 2020), and life stage (Munday et al. 2008b) making growth a key morphological trait to investigate further under predicted environmental change scenarios.

As proposed by the OCLTT hypothesis, increasing temperature above the optimum has been found to reduce oxygen transport and aerobic capacity (Pörtner and Knust 2007; Donelson 2015; Pörtner et al. 2017). Various studies using the same species show that aerobic scope can decline due to an increase in resting metabolic rate (Nilsson et al. 2009), a decrease in maximum metabolic rate (Munday et al. 2017; Laubenstein et al. 2019), or both (Donelson et al. 2012b; Rodgers et al. 2019). Specifically, with acute warming (~7 days) of +2°C above the summer average there was little to no effect on maximum metabolic rate, but a significant increase in resting metabolic rate that led to aerobic scope falling by 61% in A. polyacanthus (Nilsson et al. 2009). While, Laubenstein et al. (2019) found +3°C above the summer average during development had no effect on resting metabolic rate but reduced maximum metabolic rate by 18.2% and led to a 20% reduction in aerobic scope. Reduced aerobic capacity has been found to occur alongside reduced swimming performance in some cases (Johansen and Jones 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017) as is predicted by OCLTT hypothesis. However, reductions in swimming ability have also been observed even when aerobic capacity is maintained (e.g., McMahon et al. 2020a). Highlighting that swimming capacity is a combination of an individual's scope for activity (energy fluxes and metabolism), as well as the capabilities of its functional structures (muscles, gills, and biochemical pathways) all of which can be negatively impacted by elevated temperature (Claireaux et al. 1995; Taylor et al. 1997; Green and Fisher 2004; Johnston and Hall 2004).

Individuals may be able to buffer the physiological impacts of warming through shifts in their distribution, phenology, or changes in behaviour (Bailey et al. 2022). Alternatively behaviour may be impacted due to underlying physiological responses to ocean warming (Wong and Candolin 2015; Bailey et al. 2022). Using a startling stimulus (to demonstrate a physical/visual cue of a predator) the escape direction of juvenile reef fish can be negatively impacted with warming of only 1°C above the current summer average (Allan et al. 2017; Warren et al. 2017; Spinks et al. 2019). Ocean warming of 3°C has also been shown to limit the capacity of juvenile damselfish (Pomacentrus chrysurus) to detect chemical alarm cues, and thereby hinder eliciting an antipredator response (Lienart et al. 2014). As predation is a key driver of early life mortality, the inability to detect or respond to predator cues (as seen by the impaired escape speed and escape direction) can have major population implications. For example, a population bottleneck may occur if the inability to detect and respond to predator cues reduces the number of fish surviving to enter the juvenile, and ultimately adult, population (Lima and Dill 1990; Almany and Webster 2006; Nash and Geffen 2012; Hughes et al. 2017). Other non-predator-prey behaviours, such as aggression between juvenile conspecifics (though this varied across species and the duration of exposure: Biro et al. 2010; Warren et al. 2016), and habitat preferences of juvenile coral reef damselfish (Matis et al. 2018), have been shown to be altered under elevated temperatures.

1.2 Ocean acidification

To avoid acidosis that can occur at high levels of CO_2 in the surrounding water, marine fish expend energy to regulate their acid base balance by accumulating HCO_3^- , and excreting $Cl^$ and H^+ ions (Ishimatsu et al. 2008; Brauner and Baker 2009; Brauner et al. 2019). The metabolic cost of active ion regulation is often observed by an increase in resting metabolic rate (Lefevre 2016) and can flow on to reduce the available energy for non-essential processes such as growth and energy storage (Brauner et al. 2019), however, this is not always the case. Ecological differences in ion exchange methods, starting blood CO_2 levels, and consequently the relative cost of acid-base regulation between species, may provide physiological benefits under elevated CO₂ (Brauner et al. 2019).

Differences in fish ecology means that the effects of elevated CO₂ on the metabolism and morphology of juvenile coral reef fish are varied. For example, juvenile blackback anemonefish, A. melanopus, reared under elevated CO₂ (1000 µatm) were on average shorter and lighter, and had an increased resting metabolic rate compared to those reared under control (430 µatm) conditions (Miller et al. 2012). While the resting metabolic rate of the Australasian snapper, C. auratus, increased by 9-10% under similar CO₂ concentration (1000 µatm; McMahon et al. 2020a), no difference in juvenile growth was observed (McMahon et al. 2020b). Reduced growth (by 9%) and weight (by 11%) have also be observed in larvae of the clown anemonefish (Amphiprion percula) larvae exposed to ~1000 µatm CO₂ (McMahon et al. 2019). Yet, for other coral reef fish resting metabolic rate and growth can be unaffected by elevated CO₂ (e.g., A. polyacanthus; Munday et al. 2011; Laubenstein et al. 2019). These differences across reef fish species may be related to numerous factors, including their developmental environment. For example, C. auratus and A. polyacanthus larvae/juveniles develop in inshore and reef locations that naturally experience CO₂ fluctuations (Hannan et al. 2020), whereas the larvae of other species like A. percula and A. melanopus develop in the pelagic environment where they are likely to experience more stable CO₂ (Munday et al. 2011).

Ocean acidification is also likely to affect the maximum oxygen consumption resulting in shifts in aerobic scope (Lefevre 2016). For the snapper, *C. auratus*, aerobic scope of juveniles developing in 1000 µatm condition was substantially reduced (31-35%) driven mostly by the 14-15% reduction in maximum oxygen consumption (McMahon et al. 2020). While elevated CO_2 (860-1000 µatm) had little to no effect on the maximum metabolic rate and aerobic scope of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* (Laubenstein et al. 2019), *Pomacentrus amboinensis* (Couturier et al. 2013), *P. moluccensis* (Couturier et al. 2013; Munday et al. 2014), and *Dascyllus aruanus* (Munday et al. 2014). Further, most of these early studies investigating the effects of elevated CO₂ used relatively consistent CO₂ concentrations, yet dissolved CO₂ is known to exhibit significant diel variation in natural environments. When elevated CO₂ of 1000 μ atm has been tested with the addition of diel fluctuation, no effect on the aerobic scope of juvenile *A. polyacanthus*, or the components of resting and maximum oxygen consumption, were observed (Laubenstein et al. 2020). Variation in the aerobic response to elevated CO₂ has also been observed across life stages, with adults showing both positive and negative respiration responses to elevated CO₂, but earlier life stages were mostly unaffected (Lefevre 2016).

The effect of elevated CO₂ on fish behaviour is the most consistent and ecologically concerning. Fish rely on a range of sensory cues for critical processes, including the detection of reefs, suitable settlement habitats, and potential predators (Lima and Dill 1990). However, the ability to detect and/or respond to the sensory cues is altered under conditions of elevated CO₂. For example, juvenile *A. percula* exposed to elevated (600-900 μ atm) CO₂ levels are unable to perceive auditory (Simpson et al. 2011) and olfactory cues (Munday et al. 2009), both of which reduces the homing ability, habitat selection, and settlement timing for early life stages (Munday et al. 2012). Juvenile reef fish exposed to elevated (570-1087 μ atm) CO₂ levels have also been shown to exhibit compromised anti-predator responses, such as a reduction in boldness (Munday et al. 2013a), reduction in feeding rate (McMahon et al. 2018; Laubenstein et al. 2019), and an increase in swimming speed and distance moved in response to a stimulus (*A. melanopus*: Allan et al. 2014). Some juvenile reef fish not only appeared to lose the ability to detect and avoid areas with predator odours, but were attracted to a predator odour following exposure to elevated CO₂ (Munday et al. 2009; Dixson et al. 2010; Munday et al. 2013; Munday 2014). Behavioural lateralisation, a measure of brain function (Domenici et al. 2012), was also

impaired in *A. percula* larvae (Nilsson et al. 2012) and juvenile *A. polyacanthus* (Jarrold and Munday 2018) exposed to elevated CO₂ of 900-1000 µatm.

One of the underlying mechanisms of the behavioural changes we see across species, is believed to be because changes in HCO_3^- and Cl^- in acid-base regulation causes a reversal of the GABA-A receptor function (Nilsson et al. 2012). Some variation in sensitivity has been observed across reef fish species (Ferrari et al. 2011) and this may be due to varying ability to regulate ion exchange. However, the ubiquity and reserved function of GABA-A receptor may explain the consistent behavioural response to elevated CO_2 (Nilsson et al. 2012). Interestingly, when diurnal cycles in CO_2 were included in recent studies the previous effects of elevated CO_2 on the behaviour of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* disappeared (lateralization; Jarrold and Munday 2018), suggesting that previous experimental work using treatments with stable CO_2 might be over estimating the effects in nature.

1.3 Suspended sediment

Elevated levels of suspended sediment has consistently been found to alter the gill structures of early life stages of marine fish (Au et al. 2004; Wong et al. 2013; Hess et al. 2015, 2017; Cumming and Herbert 2016), likely due to the constant contact between gills and the surrounding seawater for gaseous exchange (Evans et al. 2005). While suspended sediment can cause mechanical abrasion and clogging of the gills (Lake and Hinch 1999) it can also induce morphological remodelling (structural changes) to protect the gill tissue (pillar system) and/or enhance the respiratory surface area (Mallatt 1985; Nilsson 2007). Protective gill remodelling observed include thickening of the epithelium (Hess et al. 2015; Cumming and Herbert 2016), epithelium lifting (Au et al. 2004), a shortening of gill lamellae (Hess et al. 2017), vascular congestion, lamellar blood sinus dilation (Wong et al. 2013) and hyperplasia (Au et al. 2004; Wong et al. 2013; Cumming and Herbert 2016). In some cases, epithelial thinning and

thickening of the pillar system has also been observed (Au et al. 2004; Hess et al. 2017). Changes to gill structure can have direct implications to organism function. For example, epithelial lifting, thickening, and mucus production increases the diffusion distance for waterborne pollutants to diffuse into the bloodstream and therefore reduces the gas exchange capacity of the lamellae and therefore oxygen consumption (Mallatt 1985). Despite extensive protective gill remodelling in response to elevated suspended sediment concentrations, the metabolic performance (oxygen consumption) of *A. percula*, *A. polyacanthus* (Hess et al. 2017) and *C. auratus* (previously *Pagrus auratus*: Cumming and Herbert 2016) was not affected, but was impaired in *A. melanopus* (Hess et al. 2017). More research is required to understand the physiological cost of morphological gill remodelling and what changes constitute evidence of acclimatory responses.

Suspended sediment can also affect fish through reductions in visual acuity due to the effect of sediment particles on light scatter. Visual impairment with suspended sediment levels as low as 45 mgL⁻¹ has been found to increase the time for juvenile *A. polyacanthus* to locate food (Wenger et al. 2012), and reduced the overall feeding rate of larval *Chromis viridis* (O'Connor et al. 2016), both of which reduced the growth and body condition of these species. This contrasts to *A. percula* larvae who were longer and heavier at metamorphosis when exposed to elevated suspended sediment up to 45 mgL⁻¹ compared to those held under control (i.e., 0 mgL⁻¹) conditions (Wenger et al. 2014). Elevated suspended sediment concentrations have also been found to influence predator-prey interactions with both enhanced predator-induced mortality (Wenger et al. 2013), and antipredator behaviour (Hess et al. 2019) observed under elevated suspended sediment. While thus far there have been limited studies and only relatively short exposure periods (7 to 42 days) for which to draw conclusions on the likely effect to the early life stages of reef fish, the studies to date indicate that suspended sediment

levels regularly experienced on inshore coral reefs will affect the morphology, physiology, and behaviour of juvenile reef fish.

Our ability to generalise the effects of suspended sediment on fishes is hampered by the small number of studies, the varied levels and type of sediment used across papers, and the methods of measurement. Studies commonly report suspended sediment levels as either nephelometric turbidity units (NTU) or total suspended sediment/suspended sediment concentration (TSS/SCC; e.g., Jones et al. 2015), however, these units are not directly comparable and switching between units requires NTU:TSS conversion factors. Water quality papers have often reported a relationship between turbidity (NTU) and total suspended sediment (TSS, mgL⁻¹) at a ratio between 1:1 to 1:1.8 (Larcombe et al. 1995, 2001; Davis-Colley and Smith 2002; Holliday et al. 2003; Daphne et al. 2011), with the ratio being dependent on the sediment type and particle size (Holliday et al. 2003). However, according to in situ data that record NTU and TSS individually, there is no correlation between the units (Tosic 2007). This disparity is likely due to the different attributes measured by each: NTU measures light scattering often caused by suspended material, whereas TSS is the amount of suspended sediment in a volume of water. For the community to gain a more holistic understanding of the impacts of suspended sediment, it is important for experiments to measure and document in terms of both NTU and TSS in addition to the type of sediment used.

1.4 Multiple stressor effects

While a large body of research has considered the effects of elevated temperature and CO_2 , and a growing body of research has considered the effects of elevated suspended sediment on larval and juvenile coral reef fishes, only a limited number of studies have explored these stressors in unison. Yet, marine systems are often, and will be, simultaneously or sequentially exposed to multiple components of environmental change (Gissi et al. 2021). Without directly testing multiple stressors, it is not known if single stressor data can be used to accurately inform multiple stressor outcomes in nature. For example, the interaction between multiple stressors can only be predicted by single stressor experiments if the interaction is additive or single stressor induced (Table 1.1). However, interactions between multiple stressors may be synergistic or antagonistic (Côté et al. 2016; Table 1.1).

Table 1.1. Definitions of multiple stressor interaction types. Modified from Côté et al. (2016)

Interaction	Definition	Example
Additive	The effect during combined exposure is the sum of the two isolated stressors	1+1=2 or 1+0=1
Synergistic	The effect from combined exposure is higher than expected from the sum of the two isolated stressors	1+1=3 or 1+0=3
Antagonistic	The effect during combined exposure is less than expected from either one of the stressors in isolation	1+1=1 or 1+0=0

The few studies to date that have investigated the effects of multiple stressors simultaneously, illustrate that the outcome of multiple stressors mixed (see Table 1.2 for details). To date, most multiple stressor studies have investigated the combined effect of elevated temperature and CO₂ and have found that the combined effect across performance categories is mostly additive (Table 1.2). In the one study on the combined effect of elevated temperature and suspended sediment on a coral reef fish (Hess 2019), the effects appear to be variable depending on the level of temperature and suspended sediments. To date, there have been no studies, that I am aware, that have investigated the combined effects of CO₂ and suspended sediment or all three stressors on juvenile reef fish. The lack of studies investigating these multiple stressors may be related to the challenges of manipulating these different conditions in aquaria, with CO₂ requiring large open/connected systems while suspended sediment requires small closed or partially-closed systems, and the logistical challenges of manipulating multiple treatments levels for multiple stressors simultaneously. Considering the

diverse responses to single stressors described above, and the likely effect on different species, stressor magnitude, and methodology, further research is required to understand the effects of multiple stressors, and in particular those including elevated suspended sediments, on juvenile reef fish.

Abiotic conditions	Interaction type	Trait type	Findings
Temperature	Additive	Physiology	Resting metabolic rate of <i>C. auratus</i> increased at +4°C, 1,000 µatm, and when combined (McMahon et al. 2020).
& CO ₂			Maximum metabolic rate of <i>C. auratus</i> increased at $+4^{\circ}$ C, decreased at 1,000 µatm, and no different to the controls when combined (McMahon et al. 2020).
			Aerobic scope of <i>C. auratus</i> increased at $+4^{\circ}$ C, and decreased at 1,000 µatm, and when combined (McMahon et al. 2020).
			Resting metabolic rate of <i>P. amboinensis</i> was not affected by 995 µatm, but increased at +3°C and when combined (Ferrari et al. 2015).
			Critical swimming speed of <i>C. auratus</i> increased at +4°C, decreased at 1,000 µatm, and when combined (McMahon et al. 2020).
			Critical swimming speed of <i>Rachycentron canadum</i> was not significantly affected at 1700–2100 μ atm but increased at +5°C and when combined (Bignami et al. 2017).
		Morphology	Length and weight of <i>A. melanopus</i> decreased at +3°C, 1,000 µatm, and when combined (Miller et al. 2012).
			Morphology metrics (including standard length) of <i>C. auratus</i> was not affected by 1,000 μ atm but increased at +4°C and when combined (McMahon et al. 2020b).
			Daily growth rate of <i>Rachycentron canadum</i> was not significantly affected at $+5^{\circ}$ C but decreased at 1700–2100 µatm and when combined (Bignami et al. 2017).
		Behaviour	The right-turning relative lateralisation bias of <i>Pomacentrus wardi</i> was reduced in $+3^{\circ}$ C, reversed (left-bias) at 930 µatm, and no bias when combined (Domenici et al. 2014).
			Anti-predator behaviour of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected at $+3^{\circ}$ C, but was impaired at 1,000 µatm and when combined (Laubenstein et al. 2019).
	Synergistic	Physiology	Resting metabolic rate of <i>A. melanopus</i> was not affected by 1,000 μ atm, but increased at +3°C, and increased further when combined (Miller et al. 2012).
			Resting metabolic rate of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by 1,000 μ atm or +3°C, yet increased when combined (Laubenstein et al. 2019).
			Resting metabolic rate of <i>Pomacentrus nagasakiensis</i> was not affected by 995 µatm or +3°C, but increased when combined (Ferrari et al. 2015).
		Behaviour	Food consumption of <i>A. melanopus</i> was not affected by 960 μ atm or +3°C, but increased when combined (Nowicki et al. 2012).

Table 1.2. Summary of the response each environmental change has on the physiology, morphology, and behaviour on reef fish early life development.

Antagonistic		Morphology	Standard length of <i>R. canadum</i> 20dph decreased at 1700–2100 μ atm, but increased at +5°C and when combined (Bignami et al. 2017).
		Physiology	Maximum metabolic rate and aerobic scope of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was reduced in $+3^{\circ}$ C, but was not affected by 1,000 µatm or combined (Laubenstein et al. 2019).
Temperature & Sediment	Additive	Morphology	Gas diffusion distance of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by 90 mgL ⁻¹ , but decreased at +3°C and combined (Hess 2019). Filament thickness of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by 90 mgL ⁻¹ or 130 mgL ⁻¹ , but decreased at +3°C and combined (Hess 2019).
		Behaviour	Predator escape performance (speed and distance) of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by +3°C, but increased at 90 mgL ⁻¹ and combined (Hess 2019). Predator escape performance (response latency) of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by +3°C, but was shorter at 130 mgL ⁻¹ and combined (Hess 2019).
	Synergistic	Morphology	Lamellae total length of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by 90 mgL ⁻¹ or $+3^{\circ}$ C, but increased when combined (Hess 2019).
		Behaviour	Predator escape performance (speed and distance) of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by $+3^{\circ}$ C, but increased at 90 mgL ⁻¹ and combined (Hess 2019). Predator escape performance (response latency) of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by $+3^{\circ}$ C, but was shorter at 130 mgL ⁻¹ and combined (Hess 2019).
	Antagonistic	Morphology	Gas diffusion distance of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> decreased at $+3^{\circ}$ C, 130 mgL ⁻¹ and a similar decrease was observed when combined (Hess 2019).
		Physiology	Maximum metabolic rate of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was reduced at +3°C but was not affected by 90 mgL ⁻¹ , 135 mgL ⁻¹ , or combined (Hess 2019). Aerobic scope of <i>A. polyacanthus</i> was not affected by +3°C or 90 mgL ⁻¹ , but was higher when combined with no interaction (Hess 2019)
CO _{2 &} Sediment			No studies to date
Temperature, CO ₂ , & Sediment			No studies to date

1.5 Phenotypic plasticity

There is little doubt that the early life development of coral reef fish is being impacted by anthropogenic environmental stressors, both in isolation and in combination. To persist in this rapidly changing world, phenotypic plasticity is predicted to be especially important in enabling individuals to maintain performance as the rate of environmental change will likely exceed the capacity for genetic adaptation (Chevin et al. 2010; Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Munday et al. 2013b; Merilä and Hendry 2014). Phenotypic plasticity is traditionally defined as the capacity of a given genotype to produce alternative phenotypes under different environmental conditions (Pigliucci 2001), but in relation to climate change is often investigated in terms of the ability of individuals to maintain or improve performance under altered environmental conditions (Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Munday et al. 2013).

Phenotypic plasticity can occur within generations (reversible or developmental plasticity) or across generations (transgenerational, cross-generational plasticity) and the type of plasticity is expected to depend on the nature of environmental variation. Reversible plasticity is a controlled phenotypic response in relation to temporal (i.e., daily or seasonal) fluctuations, and is common in circumstances where large fluctuations are experienced over these timescales (Angilletta 2009). Whereas developmental plasticity is an irreversible response to conditions experienced during ontogeny and is expected to occur when the environment varies unpredictably between generations (Angilletta 2009). Transgenerational plasticity on the other hand is where the offspring's phenotype is a response to conditions experienced by previous generations, and is expected when conditions vary predictably across generations (Agrawal et al. 1999; Reed et al. 2010; Salinas et al. 2013; Herman et al. 2014). In the strictest definition of the term, transgenerational plasticity is reserved to describe differences in offspring performance due to the interaction between the offspring and previous generations environments (Salinas et al. 2013; Donelson et al. 2018). Individuals may also

exhibit phenotypic plasticity in the form of carry-over effects. Carry-over effects are when previous generation experience provides consistent change across offspring conditions (i.e., phenotypic plasticity is observed regardless of offspring environment; Jablonka et al. 1995; Bonduriansky and Crean 2018; Donelson et al. 2018). Both transgenerational plasticity and carry-over effects (collectively here as cross-generational plasticity) can induce adaptive plasticity where the phenotypic change is favoured by natural selection, and improve population persistence in the new environment (Ghalambor et al. 2007, 2015). In contrast, plasticity can also be maladaptive if the phenotype passed down reduces individual fitness and is far from the phenotypic optimum, leading to stronger directional selection and population declines (Ghalambor et al. 2007, 2015). Phenotypic plasticity therefore is a key mechanism responsible for evolutionary shifts under environmental change (Merilä and Hendry 2014). As tropical coral reef fish have evolved in a relatively stable environment (with little daily and seasonal variation) compared to their temperate counterparts, they have limited capacity for reversible thermal plasticity (Nilsson et al. 2009, 2010; Gardiner et al. 2010; Johansen and Jones 2011; Leimar and McNamara 2015). Instead, developmental plasticity (Donelson et al. 2011, 2014; Grenchik et al. 2013; Donelson 2015; Spinks et al. 2019, 2021; Yasutake 2019), and cross-generational plasticity (Donelson et al. 2012b, 2012a, 2016; Donelson and Munday 2015; Munday et al. 2017; Spinks et al. 2022) have been observed to mitigate the impairment of performance traits caused by changes in environmental conditions. Collectively this research has shown that negative effects of elevated temperature on reproduction and metabolic traits of coral reef fish can be mitigated (or reduced) when previous generations are exposed to these conditions, with greater beneficial changes possible across generations than within (Donelson et al. 2011; Donelson et al. 2012; Donelson et al. 2016; Munday et al. 2017).

The majority of previous research has found carry-over cross-generational effects, with development of parents and grandparents resulting in overall improved metabolic (Donelson

et al. 2012b) and reproductive (Donelson et al. 2012a; Spinks et al. 2022) performance across the testing range, irrespective of offspring conditions. However, not all parental exposures lead to improved performance of offspring. Both the length of exposure, timing of the environmental cue, and whether one or both parents experience the change, can influence the capacity for a plastic response (Donelson et al. 2018; Spinks et al. 2021). For example, when warming and elevated CO₂ is only experienced during post-maturation, beneficial impacts to early life development are found to be limited (CO₂: Miller et al. 2012; Allan et al. 2014; McMahon et al. 2019; Warming: Donelson and Munday 2015; Yasutake 2019; Spinks et al. 2022).

1.6 Thesis outline and research aims

Coral reef fish will continue to be exposed to multiple human-induced environmental stressors. Global environment stressors such as ocean warming and acidification often occur slowly over decades, whereas local stressors such as floods or nutrient inputs can occur over much smaller temporal and spatial scales as seen globally including in the Gulf of Mexico, East China Sea, North Atlantic Ocean, and the Western Pacific Ocean (including the GBR; Ghedini et al. 2013; Gissi et al. 2021). This highlights that environmental stressors can occur simultaneously, sequentially within a lifetime, or in succession over multiple generations, making the response to future environmental conditions difficult to predict with single stressor or within-generation research alone (Ghedini et al. 2013; Gissi et al. 2021). Although, to date, there is limited information on how cross-generational plasticity influences the response of reef fish to multiple environmental stressors. Seminal work by Miller and colleagues (2012), which included parental exposure to ocean acidification and offspring exposure to both ocean warming and acidification found direct effects of both environmental stressors and an additive interaction when combined. This experiment, however, does not allow investigation of cross-generational

plasticity effects, because of the limited parental exposure (only months before reproduction). Thus, how performance of juvenile reef fish is influenced by multiple stressors in succession over multiple generations is currently unknown. Additionally, exploring the effect of both climate change and localised stressors will better capture the complexity of natural systems, and allow more accurate predictions of the impacts to reef fish.

To investigate the role of phenotypic plasticity under multiple environmental stressors, this thesis examines the development and performance traits of the spiny chromis, Acanthochromis polyacanthus, a common coral reef damselfish. This species was selected for this study as it is a widespread Indo-Pacific species with populations ranging from the southern Coral Sea to the southern Philippines. A. polyacanthus form monogamous breeding pairs that last throughout the 4-month breeding season (most often between October and February; Robertson 1973). Both parents then care for and defend the eggs which are laid on (and attach to) the substrate (Kavanagh 2000). Unlike most marine fish, A. polyacanthus lack a dispersive pelagic larval phase and instead, juveniles (in tightly aggregated groups) remain with their parents for a few months after hatching (Kavanagh 2000). The limited dispersal and gene flow between A. polyacanthus populations as well as high rates of self-recruitment (Doherty et al. 1994) is expected to promote local adaptation. This genetic distinction between populations can also lead to variations in how populations respond (degree of plasticity) to environmental change such as ocean warming, and thus increase species variation over time (Gardiner et al. 2010; Donelson and Munday 2012). Utilising an available multi-generational orthogonal crossed design, this thesis investigates how phenotypic plasticity to +1.5°C warming in two previous generations influences the development and performance of juvenile A. polyacanthus under multiple environmental stressors.

In **Chapter 2**, I examine how exposure to +1.5 °C above present-day average conditions in the grandparent (F₁) and parent (F₂) generations influences the sensitivity of F₃ juveniles to elevated temperature (summer Control: 28.5°C; Warm: 30°C) and CO₂ (Control: 490 μ atm; Elevated: 825 μ atm) independently and combined. After developing in these environmental conditions for 16 weeks, aerobic physiology (resting oxygen consumption, maximum oxygen consumption, and absolute aerobic scope), behaviour (boldness and activity), and growth (length and physical condition) were measured in juveniles and the relationships between these performance traits.

In **Chapter 3**, I explore juvenile performance under ocean warming and a localised environmental stressor of elevated suspended sediment. Specifically, whether +1.5°C above present-day average conditions in the grandparent (F_1) and parent (F_2) generations influences the sensitivity of F_3 juveniles to warm temperature (summer Control: 28.5°C; Warm: 30°C) and elevated suspended sediment (present-day Control: 0 mgL⁻¹; Suspended sediment: 50 mgL⁻¹) independently and combined. Juvenile *A. polyacanthus* were reared in these environmental conditions for ~11 weeks (53-81 days post-hatch; dph) before a sub-sample was taken from each treatment and a variety body morphology (length, weight, and physical condition), gill morphology (lamellae length, width, perimeter), and the presence of gill remodelling (epithelial lifting, hyperplasia, mucus, aneurysms, and lamellae fusion) was quantified. All sediment was then removed from the aquaria system and the fish maintained for additional 5 weeks. Body morphology metrics were again taken from a sub-sample 17-18 days following sediment removal (74-102 dph), and from the remaining juveniles after a further 17-20 days (92-122 dph).

Together, these two chapters will advance our understanding of the potential impacts of global and local environmental change across generations. It will also elucidate the sensitivity early life stages of a coral reef fish to multiple stressors and how sequential and simultaneous environmental change can affect their phenotypic outcomes. This knowledge can be used to inform reef ecosystem management practices that reduce anthropogenic pressures and support reef resilience and persistence into the future.
Chapter 2 - The role of cross-generational warming on the juvenile development of a coral reef fish under ocean warming and acidification

Proposed authors: Jasmine S. Cane, Yogi C. Yasutake, Shannon J. McMahon, Andrew S. Hoey and Jennifer M. Donelson

2.1 Abstract

Marine ecosystems are increasingly being exposed to a plethora of environmental stressors, including ocean warming and ocean acidification. While numerous studies have quantified the effects of environmental stressors individually, few have considered how the combined effects of multiple stressors may be influenced by the order of exposure. Two generations of the coral reef damselfish (Acanthochromis polyacanthus) exposed to either present-day control (+0°C) or warm temperature (+1.5°C) during development and/or post-maturation were used to explore how thermal experience influenced their offspring performance in warm and acidified ocean conditions. Specifically, the developmental sensitivity of juveniles to Warm temperature $(+1.5^{\circ}C: 30^{\circ}C)$ and Elevated CO₂ (825 µatm) compared to control conditions $(+0^{\circ}C: 28.5^{\circ}C)$, 490 µatm) were tested in an orthogonal design. After developing in these environmental conditions for 16 weeks from hatching, aerobic physiology (resting oxygen consumption, maximum oxygen consumption, and aerobic scope), behaviour (boldness and activity), and growth (length and physical condition) were measured and the relationship between these performance traits was analysed. Utilising this complex multi-generational, multiple stressor experiment, I found that the exposure to warm temperatures in the parental or grandparental generations produced juveniles that were larger and in better condition (carry-over effects) and this did not alter under the novel environmental stressor of elevated CO₂. Although, developmental environment had the greatest effect on juvenile performance in which development in Warm temperature resulted in shorter and bolder fish that were in better

physical condition, and development in Elevated CO_2 resulted in shorter fish with a greater resting oxygen consumption. These finding illustrate the complex yet significant role of phenotypic plasticity under projected future climate change.

2.2 Introduction

Marine ecosystems are experiencing increased anthropogenic pressure as greenhouse gas emissions continue to warm and acidify the ocean at an unprecedented rate (IPCC 2021). This shift in environmental conditions beyond those that species have historically experienced, can cause a range of physiological, morphological, and behavioural changes, which could have significant impacts on population dynamics and ecosystem health (Munday et al. 2008a; Brierley and Kingsford 2009; Hoegh-Guldberg and Bruno 2010; Doney et al. 2012; Hoey et al. 2016; Rummer and Munday 2017). While many species have the capacity to genetically adapt to changing environmental conditions, there are concerns that the rate of environmental change under ongoing and future climate change may outpace the capacity for genetic adaptation in many species (Chevin et al. 2010; Merilä and Hendry 2014). This has led to the expectation that phenotypic plasticity (the capacity of a genotype to render alternate phenotypes; Pigliucci 2001) could be especially important in allowing individuals to maintain performance under altered environmental conditions (Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Munday et al. 2013).

Phenotypic plasticity can be induced by environmental conditions experienced by both the current and past generations. Within a generation, developmental plasticity can occur in response to environmental conditions experience during early ontogeny and is generally considered to be permanent (West-Eberhard 2003; Angilletta 2009). While early life stages are generally more sensitive to abiotic changes (Pankhurst and Munday 2011; Brauner et al. 2019), experiences during this time also have a greater potential to produce plasticity due to epigenetic

36

sensitivity (Burton and Metcalfe 2014; Jonsson and Jonsson 2014; O'Dea et al. 2016). Additionally for most species, climate change will occur over multiple generations possibly allowing for transgenerational plasticity and carry-over effects (Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Rummer and Munday 2017; Donelson et al. 2018; Schunter et al. 2022). While both terms are used to describe differences in offspring's phenotype in response to conditions experienced by previous generations, transgenerational plasticity is reserved for when offspring phenotype interacts with the current environment (Salinas et al. 2013; Donelson et al. 2018), while carryover effects occur regardless of offspring environment (Jablonka et al. 1995; Bonduriansky and Crean 2018; Donelson et al. 2018). Whether plasticity is produced in relation to environmental change can depend on the costs of sensing and responding to change relative to the direct costs of being exposed to the stressor (Angilletta 2009). Disentangling the effects developmental and transgenerational plasticity while difficult, can be achieved if the current generation did not experience the parental environmental conditions during primordial germ cell development or embryogenesis (Donelson et al. 2018).

Ocean warming is considered one of the greatest threats to marine species due to the majority of species being ectothermic and lacking internal temperature regulation (Huey and Stevenson 1979; Huey and Kingsolver 1989). Temperatures increases as small as 1-3°C above the present-day summer average have been found to reduce the aerobic scope (Nilsson et al. 2009; Donelson et al. 2011; Johansen and Jones 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Slesinger et al. 2019), growth (Munday et al. 2008b; Rogers et al. 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Watson et al. 2018; Spinks et al. 2019), and reproduction (reviewed in Pankhurst and Munday 2011), as well as alter anti-predator behaviour (Lienart et al. 2014; Motson and Donelson 2017; Watson et al. 2018) in marine fish. These negative effects can be mitigated (or reduced) when the current generation is exposed to conditions from early life (Donelson et al. 2011; Grenchik et al. 2013; Shama et al. 2014; Donelson et al. 2016) or previous generations are exposed to

these conditions (Donelson et al. 2012; Shama et al. 2014; Donelson et al. 2016; Munday et al. 2017). However, the nature of the plasticity can depend on the timing and magnitude of thermal exposure (Donelson et al. 2016; Bernal et al. 2022; Spinks et al. 2022).

Compared to ocean warming, the effects of ocean acidification on marine fishes are generally lower and more variable, both within and among species (Lefevre 2016, 2019). For example, the effect of ocean acidification on metabolic rate of marine fishes has been shown to vary among species, with some species exhibiting no change (Couturier et al. 2013; Munday et al. 2014; Laubenstein et al. 2019, 2020), while others had increased (Munday et al. 2009a; Miller et al. 2012; Couturier et al. 2013; Rummer et al. 2013; Laubenstein et al. 2018; McMahon et al. 2020a), or reduced metabolic rate (Rummer et al. 2013; Pimentel et al. 2014; McMahon et al. 2020a). Growth of marine fish was also not affected (Munday et al. 2011), increased (Munday et al. 2009), or reduced (Baumann et al. 2012; Miller et al. 2012; McMahon et al. 2019) by elevated CO₂. Consistent effects of elevated CO₂ has been observed on fish behaviour, with relatively high levels of dissolved CO2 (750-1100 µatm), altering responses of fishes to auditory (Simpson et al. 2011; Rossi et al. 2016), olfactory (Munday et al. 2009), and physiochemical cues (Welch et al. 2014; Pistevos et al. 2017; McMahon et al. 2018). The variable response to ocean acidification across species and life stages highlights that predicting for the likely future impacts is challenging without direct testing of species and scenarios (Harvey et al. 2013; Przesławski et al. 2015; Lefevre 2016; Cattano et al. 2018; Sampaio et al. 2021; Baag and Mandal 2022)

Knowledge to date on the capacity for plasticity in reef fishes in response to climate change is primarily based on a single environmental stressor, however, this is an oversimplification of the complexities organisms will face as climate change advances. The extent and timing of environmental change is not expected to be uniform across the world's oceans (IPCC 2014, 2021). As a result, marine species may be exposed to multiple

environmental stressors simultaneously or sequentially within a lifetime, or among over generations, making the response in future environmental conditions difficult to predict based on single stressor studies (Ghedini et al. 2013; Gissi et al. 2021). For instance, exposure to one stressor may prime an organisms system to handle another stressor (Gunderson et al. 2016). Alternatively, organisms may be more susceptible to a stressor when it is superimposed on an existing one (Nyström et al. 2001). When ocean warming and acidification have been experienced simultaneously during early life, the effects on aerobic physiology and growth have generally been found to be either additive (Munday et al. 2009; Miller et al. 2012; Flynn et al. 2015) or synergistic (Miller et al. 2012; Laubenstein et al. 2019). Work by Laubenstein and colleagues (2019) showed that development in elevated temperature and CO₂ not only affected aerobic physiology and behaviour, but there was a negative correlation between beneficial behavioural and physiological traits resulting in a trade-off that may limit adaptive potential. Considering the complexities of multiple stressors impacts and the potential importance of plasticity to coping with climate change, testing of more complex scenarios that could occur in nature is required.

This study builds on previous mutigenerational work investigating thermal plasticity in the tropical damselfish *Acanthochromis polyacanthus*, by investigating whether thermal experience of previous generations influences the sensitivity to multiple environmental stressors in the current generation. Specifically, I used a multigeneration crossed design to examine how exposure to $\pm 1.5^{\circ}$ C above present-day average conditions in the F₁ and F₂ generations influences the sensitivity of F₃ juveniles to elevated temperature (summer Control: 28.5°C; Warm: 30°C) and CO₂ (Control: 490 µatm; Elevated: 825 µatm) independently and combined. After developing in these environmental conditions for 16 weeks, aerobic physiology (resting oxygen consumption, maximum oxygen consumption, and absolute aerobic scope), behaviour (boldness and activity), and growth (length and physical condition) were measured in juveniles and the relationships between these performance traits was explored. These various performance traits were selected to provide a holistic understanding of juvenile development and ecology. From previous work, I expect that warming in the F_1 grandparent and F_2 parent generations may improve thermal performance of F_3 juveniles when they also develop in warm conditions (Yasutake 2019; Spinks et al. 2021). However, whether this thermal exposure impacts sensitivity to elevated CO₂ or alters the trade-offs between performance traits (as seen in Laubenstein et al. 2019) is unknown.

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1. Study species

The spiny chromis, *Acanthochromis polyacanthus*, is a widespread Indo-Pacific species with populations ranging from the southern Coral Sea to the southern Philippines ($15^{\circ}N-26^{\circ}S$ and $116^{\circ}E-169^{\circ}E$). *A. polyacanthus* form monogamous breeding pairs that last throughout the Austral summer breeding season (most often between October and February; Robertson 1973). Both parents care for and defend the eggs which are laid on the substrate (Kavanagh 2000). *A. polyacanthus* lack a dispersive pelagic larval phase and instead, juveniles remain with their parents up to 45 days after hatching (Kavanagh 2000). Wild adult *A. polyacanthus* used in this experiment were collected from the Palm Island region ($18^{\circ}40-45^{\circ}S$, $146^{\circ}34-41^{\circ}E$) in 2014, and from Bramble Reef ($18^{\circ}24'S$, $146^{\circ}42'E$) in 2015 and transported to the Marine and Aquaculture Research Facility at James Cook University, Townsville, Australia (F_0 generation; see Spinks et al. 2021 for more details).

2.3.2 Cross-generational experimental design

Two temperature treatments were used in this 3-generation experiment: 1) Control treatment in which water conditions simulated seasonal temperature cycles (winter: 23.2°C, summer:

28.5°C) for the Palm Islands region of the GBR (AIMS 2016), and 2) Warm treatment in which water conditions simulated +1.5°C than present-day (winter: 24.7°C, summer: 30°C, as per Spinks et al. 2021) to represent predicted temperatures for 2050-2100 under climate change (Collins et al. 2013; IPCC 2021). Both temperature treatments included a diurnal temperature cycle (0300 hrs -0.6°C, 1500 hrs +0.6°C) matching the natural daily temperature cycle of the Palm Island region (shallow reef; Spinks et al. 2021). Research was conducted inside environmentally controlled laboratories for which photoperiod was simulated to reflect sunrise and sunset times at the collection location (e.g., 13 h 15 min light in December (summer) and 11 h 01 min light in June (winter); as per Spinks et al. 2021). All temperature-controlled systems were partially connected to each other and joined to form one larger closed system (~25,000 L). Water quality was maintained with mechanical, biological, and ultraviolet filtration, as well as protein skimming, and partial water changes. Across all generations of the experiment fish were fed according to their development and size. From hatching, juveniles were fed a mixture of live Artemia nauplii and were slowly weaned onto 0.2-0.4 mm aquaculture NRD pellet (INVE Aquaculture O.range Wean). As fish grow and develop the aquaculture NRD pellet size increased to 0.5-0.8 mm and 1.2-2.0 mm (INVE Aquaculture O.range Grow and O.range Nurse). At all ages fish were fed ~2-4% of body weight daily (see Spinks et al. 2021 and Yasutake 2019 for more details).

 $F_0 A.$ *polyacanthus* adults were housed in breeding pairs within 60 L aquaria with a half terracotta pot for shelter and egg deposition. Pairs were maintained at seasonally fluctuating present-day Control conditions. In the Austral summer of 2015-2016 the first clutch (F₁) from the six wild-caught pairs were produced at Control conditions (~28.5°C) and split at hatching into the two temperature treatments Control and Warm +1.5°C (Figure 2.1). These F₁ fish were maintained in sibling groups at these 2 temperature treatments throughout development until 1.5 years of age (development period), at which time each sibling group was divided further into Control or Warm temperature conditions creating 4 treatments throughout post-maturation (Figure 2.1; Spinks et al. 2021). As the F_1 fish approached 3 years of age non-sibling pairs were made from male and female fish maintained at the same treatment conditions during both development (i.e., hatching to 1.5 years) and post-maturation (1.5 to 3 years), in September 2018. In each of the 4 treatments, 3 to 5 F_1 adult pairs contributed a clutch to the F_2 generation. The first clutch of offspring (F_2) produced by F_1 breeding pairs in the Austral summer of 2018-2019, were split at hatching into both Control and Warm temperature conditions and reared to 1.5 years as described above for the F_1 generation, creating 8 treatments (Figure 2.1; Yasutake 2019). These F_2 fish were maintained at their respective treatment conditions until 1.5 years of age (post-maturation) when all F_2 adults were transferred to Control temperature conditions and maintained until 3 years of age for the current experiment.

Adult F_2 fish were allocated into non-sibling pairs with fish from the same treatment beginning in late August 2020 (at ~2 years of age) and where possible, further pairs were made in December 2021 for the current experiment. Of the possible 8 cross-generational thermal experiences (Figure 2.1), 5 were used in this experiment: **Control** (present-day conditions throughout F_1 and F_2 generations, n=5 pairs); **Parental development** in Warm temperature (developmental exposure of F_2 parents to +1.5°C from hatching to 1.5 years, n=5 pairs); **Grandparent post-maturation** in Warm temperature (post-maturation exposure of F_1 grandparents to +1.5°C from 1.5 to 3 years, n=5 pairs); **Grandparental development** in Warm temperature (developmental exposure of F_1 grandparents to +1.5°C from hatching to 1.5 years, n=5 pairs); **Continuous grandparent** in Warm temperature (continual exposure of F_1 grandparents to +1.5°C from hatching to 3 years, n=3 pairs) (n's indicate the number of unique pairs that produced F_3 offspring utilized in this study).



Figure 2.1. Cross-generation experimental design outlining the thermal experience of F_1 grandparent and F_2 parent generations. F_3 offspring from the five cross-generations were split orthogonally between 4 development treatments including Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 µatm); and Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 µatm).

2.3.3 F₃ juvenile experimental design

When summer average water temperature (Control: 28.5°C) was reached in November 2021, terracotta pots were checked daily for newly laid egg clutches. Once an egg clutch was recorded, it was checked daily for the presence of hatched offspring (F_3), which generally occurs in the afternoon for this species around 9 days after eggs are laid (Donelson et al. 2010). Newly hatched offspring from all clutches were randomly divided into groups of 20 individuals and placed in aerated holding containers within 32 L tanks which were maintained at one of 4 juvenile treatments. To facilitate a slow transition to the treatment conditions, water from the tank was gradually added into the holding containers over 4 to 12 hours after which juveniles were then released into the tank. If there was any mortality during this transition time, those individuals were replaced to achieve a starting tank density of 20 individuals. Juvenile F_3 treatments included 1) **Control:** in which water temperature was the present-day summer average 28.5°C and control atmospheric CO₂ of 490 µatm; **2) Warm temperature:** in which

temperature was +1.5°C warmer than Control (i.e., 30°C) and present-day atmospheric CO₂ of 490 μ atm; **3**) **Elevated CO₂**: in which temperature was the present-day summer average 28.5°C and projected elevated CO₂ by 2100 of 825 μ atm; **4**) **Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂**: in which temperature was +1.5°C warmer than Control (30°C) and projected elevated CO₂ of 825 μ atm). These values were selected to reflect the most likely future scenarios (SSP1-2.6 and SSP2-4.5) under the CMIP6 model end-of-century projections (Kwiatkowski et al. 2020; IPCC 2021). For all five cross-generational clutches from up to n=5 pairs were used for this experiment. In the case of Continuous grandparent cross-generation only 3 pairs reproduced, and 2 clutches were used from one pair. For each clutch n=2 replicate tanks were made per each of the 4 juvenile treatments.

Water for this juvenile experiment was supplied from four 3,000 L recirculating seawater systems that were partially connected via Belimo valve actuators. Two of the recirculating systems contained Control CO₂ seawater and two contained Elevated CO₂ seawater. In all 4 systems the Control temperature treatment was maintained by a heat pump (Toyesi TET600SSD) and Warm temperature treatments were created though an inline heater (3kW Toyesi WHIL 3000 or 3.8kW Gecko In Therm 3.8kW) controlled by Innotech C40 PLC. The control of treatment conditions with the external recirculating system is congruent with previous elevated temperature and CO₂ studies (McMahon et al. 2018; Laubenstein et al. 2019). In the case of temperature treatments in the F₃ generation, no diurnal cycle was included, and temperatures varied $\pm 0.2^{\circ}$ C around the desired set-point (Table 2.1). CO₂ treatments were created using a pH computer (Endress and Hauser Liquiline CM442) connected to a pH probe and a solenoid valve which allows within sump dosing of CO₂ to the desired setpoint. To adjust the setpoint for fluctuation in total alkalinity, pH_{total} was measured daily, and total alkalinity was measured weekly. Both pH_{total} and total alkalinity was measured using gran titration (Metrohm 888 titrando) to within 1% of certified reference material (Mettler Toledo technical

buffer solution at pH 4.01 and 7.00). Details on the water parameters during the experiment from January to July 2022 are provided in Table 2.1.

Juveniles were fed a high food ration; ~2-4% of body weight, once per day. From 1-3 days post-hatching, juveniles were fed newly hatched Artemia nauplii at a concentration of 1 individual ml⁻¹ (~35,000 individual Artemia per tank), and from days 4-6, juveniles were fed Artemia nauplii at 2 individual ml⁻¹ and 40 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized INVE Aquaculture Nutrition NRD pellets. Subsequently, juveniles were fed only INVE Aquaculture Nutrition NRD pellets which increased in volume and pellet size from 40 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized pellets on day 7-15, 80 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized pellets on day 16-29, 100 mg of 0.5-0.8 mm sized pellets on day 30-60, to 200 mg of 0.5-0.8 mm sized pellets on day 60-end of the experiment. Fish were grown in sibling groups under the 4 juvenile treatment conditions until ~120 days old. After developing in these environmental conditions, various performance traits were then measured to provide a holistic understanding of juvenile development and ecology. For example, aerobic physiology is a measure of the energy available for both internal biological process and higher level functions like swimming, growth and reproduction (Pörtner 2001; Clarke and Fraser 2004; Lefevre 2016), behaviour may indicate juvenile survival through foraging success and predation evasion (Metcalfe et al. 2016), and lastly body size (growth) is a key trait related to competitive ability against conspecifics and predators (Booth and Beretta 2004; Hoey and McCormick 2004; Poulos and McCormick 2015).

Table 2.1. Mean (± 1 SD) seawater chemistry parameters for each F₃ juvenile treatment. Tank temperature was measured every second day for the first 3 months, then weekly during experimental trials. pH_{total} was measured daily, and total alkalinity was measured weekly. These parameters were used to estimate pCO₂ in CO2SYS at the lower (34.5ppt) and upper (36ppt) range of salinity.

Juvenile treatment	Temperature (°C)	Total alkalinity (µmol/kg SW)	pH (total)	pCO ₂ (µatm) salinity 34.5ppt	pCO ₂ (µatm) salinity 36ppt
Control	28.5 ± 0.11	2586.67 ± 212.98	8.15 ± 0.04	498.09 ± 33.22	489.66 ± 32.91
Warm Temperature	29.9 ± 0.08	2586.67 ± 212.98	8.15 ± 0.04	500.98 ± 33.68	492.48 ± 33.37
Elevated CO ₂	28.5 ± 0.10	2584.66 ± 216.06	7.96 ± 0.03	833.13 ± 44.84	821.40 ± 44.34
Warm Temperature and Elevated CO ₂	29.9 ± 0.09	2584.66 ± 216.06	7.96 ± 0.03	840.40 ± 45.22	828.57 ± 44.71

2.3.4 Aerobic physiology

Between 101-137 days post-hatching (dph), the aerobic physiology of 4 juveniles from each tank (n=8 juveniles per clutch per F₃ treatment; Table 2.3) was measured using intermittent flow respirometry under their juvenile treatment's conditions. Prior to the respirometry, fish were not fed for 12-24 hours to ensure that measurements were not affected by additional metabolic functions such as digestion (Niimi and Beamish 1974). Oxygen consumption at rest and at maximum was tested and used as a proxy for metabolic performance. To obtain maximal oxygen rate (MO_{2max}), fish were placed in a circular swim chamber (120 mm diameter, filled with ~650 ml treatment water) situated in an empty glass tank above a magnetic stir plate (Nilsson et al. 2007). Water was set in motion using a 70 mm stir bar at the bottom of the chamber (protected by a mesh covering situated just off the bottom of the chamber) and water speed was increased until the juvenile was seen to switch from pectoral to caudal swimming (aerobic swimming). A circular swimming motion was created around the mesh cylinder located in the middle of the swim chamber. Juveniles remained in the swim chamber for 3 minutes of aerobic swimming which was then followed by 1 minutes of air exposure (Clark et al. 2013). Fish were then immediate placed in a randomly allocated glass or clear plastic

chamber respirometry chamber purposely built for juvenile fish of this size (between 32-70 ml). Respirometry chambers, run in groups of 4, were submerged in 52 L aquaria which received constant flow from the system with the respective juvenile treatment conditions and aeration. Each chamber was connected to its own reticulating pump by gas impermeable hosing, and all four chambers were connected to the same flush pump via a hose with 4 outflow holes (one for each chamber) and an open valve on the opposite end. The testing aquaria was then covered with a black tarp to shield chambers from external disturbances throughout the duration of the trial. Juveniles remained in the chambers while a purpose-built python program (AquaResp v3.0) was used to control the timing measurement cycle. This consisted of a 1 min wait period, a 3 min measurement period, and a 3 min flushing period to return oxygen $\sim 100\%$ O₂. Oxygen concentration was measured at an average rate of once per second during the measurement period using a PyroScience Optical Oxygen Meter (Firesting Pro, FSPRO-4) which was connected to fibre-optic sensors focused on 5 mm O₂ sensor spots (PyroScience, OXSP5) fixed on the inside of each chamber. This 5-min cycle was repeated continuously during the 3 h trial duration allowing the fish to come to rest for resting oxygen rate; MO_{2rest} (Clark et al. 2013; Killen et al. 2014; Laubenstein et al. 2019). Before each trial, each oxygen probe was calibrated to 100% (0% calibration were calibrated at the start of the experiment) and background microbial respiration was measured for 2-3 cycles. Two aquaria were run simultaneously (one Control and one Elevated CO₂), twice per day between the hours of 08:00 to 18:00. The time of day (am or pm) that each of the 4 treatments was run alternated over the 2 days it took to complete the trials for a single clutch. The aquaria and all respiration equipment were beached at the end of each day to prevent bacterial build up.

Maximum oxygen consumption, MO_{2max} , was calculated manually from the steepest rate of oxygen decline in 60 sec, from the periods 1-60, 31-90, 61-120, 91-150 and 121-180 s in either of the first two 3 min measurement cycles. This was put into the equation:

$$MO_2 = K * V * \beta / M$$
,

where K is the linear rate of decline (kPah–1) in the oxygen content over time (h); V is the volume (L) of the chamber; β is the solubility of oxygen in water at a specific temperature (mg O₂L⁻¹ kPa⁻¹); and M is the body mass of the fish (kg). Average background respiration for each chamber was then subtracted to generate MO_{2max}. Resting oxygen consumption was calculated using the MO₂ values generated from the python program (AquaResp V3.0) during the 3-hour trial. After average background respiration was subtracted, MO₂ values below 0.9 R², and outside 2 standard deviations (SD) of the average were removed and only the lowest 10 values (of the 3 h trial) were then averaged to generate MO_{2rest} for each fish (Clark et al. 2013; Hess et al. 2017; Laubenstein et al. 2020). After all data was collated, individuals ±2 SD of the mean MO_{2rest} and MO_{2max} were excluded from the data set. Absolute aerobic scope (MO_{2max} - MO_{2rest}) was also calculated for each fish.

2.3.5 Behavioural tests

Behaviour traits were measured for all individuals that underwent respirometry trails. Directly after the completion of their respirometry trial, juveniles were placed in 75 L holding tanks that were set at their respective treatment conditions. To keep track of individual fish, they were maintained within fine mesh 3 L breeding baskets within each of the holding tanks. If juveniles finished respiratory trials before 2 pm (and required >18 h holding before behaviour trials) juveniles were fed newly hatched *Artemia* nauplii at a concentration of 1 individual 5 ml⁻¹ to prevent starvation. For a single clutch, respirometry treatment timing (am or pm) alternated over the 2 days to balance any effect of feeding prior to the behaviour trials. The following day, fish were placed into one of 3 identical square white behaviour arenas (300 x 300 x 150 mm) filled with 7 L of water from of their respective treatment conditions (water height 75 mm), which contained newly hatched *Artemia* nauplii at a concentration of 1 individual 5 ml⁻¹

to encourage movement. Larval fish are known to quickly recover from activities and as such, behavioural tests have commonly been conducted the day following respirometry trials (Killen et al. 2014). To commence the trial, fish were placed into a shelter (5-way 25 mm PVC joint) in the centre of the arena that was surrounded by circular tube (100 mm diameter PVC) and allowed to habituate for 10 min. At the start of the behaviour trial, the habituation cover was removed, and movement of the fish was recorded for 15 min using a digital video camera that was mounted above the tank for an aerial view (GoPro hero: 3 or session). Through the trial period the behaviour experimental conductor (YCY) was absent from the room. Videos were analysed by the primary investigator blinded to the cross-generational and juvenile treatments (JSC). From the videos, the combination of boldness and activity behaviour were scored on a scale from 1-5, with 1 being the least and 5 being the most bold and active (hereafter known as behaviour score; Table 2.2).

Table 2.2. Combined boldness and activity (behaviour) score given to each individual juvenile during the 15min behaviour trial with description of the behaviour.

Score	Description	Details
1	Stationary in tunnel/shelter or in corner	Little to no movement, stays in same spot for the entirety of the video recording
2	Stationary in multiple places along walls	<5 moves to another spot on the wall, sticks very close to the wall
3	Swimming along walls	Always close to the walls; may swimming up and down or to change spots (include swimming along the wall at up to one body length distance)
4	Ventures to the middle	Comes far off the wall for exploration (greater than one body length). Or swimming to the other side of the tank, crossing close to or above the tunnel
5	Often swimming around in the middle	Swimming around for the majority of the video recording

2.3.6 Morphological metrics

Morphometric traits of standard length and wet weight were measured for all F_3 juveniles (n=2955; Table 2.3). Following the physiological and behavioural testing outlined above, all tested juveniles were euthanised with an overdose of clove oil and sea water (1:20) and then preserved in 75% ethanol. For all remaining juveniles that did not undergo respirometry and

behavioural testing, they were euthanised and preserved as above at a slightly later age (+1 to 13 days). Standard length to the nearest 0.01 mm (digital callipers) and weight to the nearest 0.0001 g (Shimandzu ATX224) were measured for each fish post-preservation. In this study, physical condition (a ratio of weight to length) was calculated as weight for a given standard length which is a common alternative to the criticised Fulton's K condition index (Jones et al. 1999; Froese 2006; Nash et al. 2006; Spinks et al. 2022).

Physiology	Control	Warm	CO ₂	Warm and CO ₂
Control	32	30	28	28
Parental development	35	26	34	27
Grandparent development	37	31	29	32
Grandparent post-maturity	31	32	25	25
Continuous grandparent	25	24	24	25
Behaviour	Control	Warm	CO ₂	Warm and CO ₂
Control	32	30	26	24
Parental development	34	23	25	26
Grandparent development	35	31	29	30
Grandparent post-maturity	31	31	25	24
Continuous grandparent	24	19	22	23
Morphology	Control	Warm	CO ₂	Warm and CO ₂
Control	162	152	171	150
Parental development	169	144	170	176
Grandparent development	124	138	177	159
Grandparent post-maturity	175	177	187	179
Continuous grandparent	73	79	104	89

Table 2.3. Total number of individuals in each data set within each treatment group (used in the final statistical analysis and output).

2.3.7 Statistical analysis

The effect of cross-generational thermal experience and juvenile treatment conditions on the physiology of juvenile coral reef fish was modelled in R (version 4.2.2) with linear mixed

effects model (using lmer within the LME4 package; Bates et al. 2014). Prior to model analysis, three significant outliers that were disproportionality heavier (>75% mean weight) than the rest of the data set, and one outlier that was deemed a significant outlier from raw data qqplots, were removed the data set. Resting oxygen consumption, maximum oxygen consumption, and aerobic scope were separately modelled as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and CO₂ treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Respirometry chamber ID, maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), are also included into the models as random factors. The inclusion of additional model covariates (density, tank number, parental clutch ID, or time of day (am/pm)) were sequentially explored and the model's goodness of fit was compared using analysis of variance (ANOVA; Pathak et al. 2013). It was concluded that these covariates did not improve model fit and were therefore not included in the final model (as per Fisher et al. 2015; LaMonica et al. 2021). Aerobic scope underwent a square root transformation to better adhere to the model assumptions.

Prior to model analysis of the behaviour data, the number of individuals under each behaviour score (1-5) was counted for each clutch . This count data was then analysed using a negative binomial regression model (glm.nb within the MASS package; Venables and Ripley 2002). The count value was used as the dependent variable with cross-generation, temperature, CO₂ treatment and the behaviour score (1-5) as fixed factors. Model assumptions of linearity, residual fit, and lack of over-dispersion and zero-inflation were met. Raw data values were plotted using ggplot2 to generate proportional count at each behaviour score.

The interrelationship between behaviour score and physiology (MO_{2rest} and aerobic scope) was also analysed with lmer. MO_{2rest} or aerobic scope were the dependant variable, and cross-generation, temperature, CO_2 treatments and behaviour score were entered into the model as fixed factors. Parental number (clutch ID; allowing identification of siblings) and

Respirometry chamber ID was included into both models as a random factor. Additional covariates of density, tank number, or time of day (am/pm) were explored through a stepwise process firstly using analysis of variance (ANOVA) and then looking at the Akaike's information criterion (AIC; Pathak et al. 2013). It was concluded that these covariates did not improve model fit and were therefore not included in the final model (as per Fisher et al. 2015; LaMonica et al. 2021).

The morphology of juveniles was analysed with lmer (as above). Firstly, significant kurtosis (5.25) was evident in the standard length data set, so data points outside the interquartile range were removed. However, this did not change the overall model results and significance. Standard length was then modelled as the dependant variable with crossgeneration, temperature, and CO₂ treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Tank number, maternal linage, and paternal linage were also included into the models as random factors. Alongside all other model analysis, the additional covariates of density and parental clutch ID covariates were sequentially explored through a stepwise process using analysis of variance (ANOVA; Pathak et al. 2013). As while this comparison selected two models, the one including tank ID and density did not converge so the model including tank ID was next best and hence selected. Parental clutch ID did not improve model fit and was not selected for (as per Fisher et al. 2015; LaMonica et al. 2021). The physical condition model had log weight being the dependent variable with cross-generation, temperature, CO₂ treatments and log length entered into the model as fixed factors. Tank number, maternal linage, and paternal linage were also included into the models as random factors. Five influential outliers that were disproportionally impacting the model fit were examined using Cook's distance (Bochdansky et al. 2005; Bernal et al. 2022) and were removed from the final statistical analysis. Models were also run with all data included and did not change output significance.

During rearing there was natural mortality across treatment groups which is known to influence food availability and size structure (Holm et al. 1990; Brockmark and Johnsson 2010). Juvenile survival was analysed using an independent generalised linear mixed effect model glmer (Bates et al. 2015) with a binomial distribution and logit-link function (logistic regression). The number of fish present at the end of the experiment with versus the number of deaths was the dependent variable, while cross-generational thermal experience, temperature treatment, and CO₂ treatment were fixed factors. Maternal linage, and paternal linage were also included into the models as random factors. Covariates were not able to be included into the data set and were hence not included into the model.

For all lmer models, assumptions including linearity, normality and homogeneity of residuals were visually assessed with Q-Q plots and frequency distributions. Following construction of models, main effects were determined with a sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom. If there was a significant interaction between two or more factors, pairwise comparisons were made with estimated marginal means and Tukey method of p-value adjustment (p<0.05; lmer, glm.nb, and glmer models). Estimated marginal means and standard errors are depicted in the figures for physiological and morphological traits. The fitted data values are depicted in figures for the interrelationship between behaviour score and physiology.

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Physiology

The resting oxygen consumption (MO_{2rest}) of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* was significantly affected by juvenile CO₂ conditions ($F_{1,543}$ = 4.22, P = 0.04; Figure 2.2a), but not juvenile temperature, cross-generation, or their interaction (Appendix 1: Table A1.1). MO_{2rest} was 2.61% lower for juveniles that developed in elevated CO₂ conditions than those reared in present day control conditions (Control = 230 ± 7.96 mg O₂ kg⁻¹ hr⁻¹; CO₂ = 224 ± 8.03 mg O₂ kg⁻¹ hr⁻¹; mean ± SE).

Maximum oxygen consumption was greater for juveniles reared in warm temperatures compared to those reared in control temperatures ($F_{1.555} = 3.92$, P = 0.05; Figure 2.2b; Control $= 659 \pm 45.2 \text{ mg O}_2 \text{ kg}^{-1} \text{ hr}^{-1}$; Warm $= 680 \pm 45.2 \text{ mg O}_2 \text{ kg}^{-1} \text{ hr}^{-1}$). However, the increase in maximum oxygen consumption was influenced by the cross-generation thermal experience of previous generations (Cross-generation*Temperature*CO₂: $F_{4.555} = 3.45$, P = 0.008; Appendix 1: Table A1.2). Irrespective of juvenile treatment, the general pattern was that the Parent development, Grandparent post-maturation, and the Continuous grandparent cross-generation all had similar MO_{2max} across the 4 juvenile treatments, while Grandparent development and Control cross-generation showed variation. However, within the Warm temperature and Control CO₂ juvenile treatment, the Continuous grandparent cross-generation appeared to have a larger MO_{2max}, but it was not significantly different to those within the same development treatment (all post-hocs P>0.05).

Juvenile aerobic scope was also higher for juveniles reared in warm temperatures compared to those reared in control temperatures ($F_{1,555} = 3.96$, P = 0.047; Figure 2.2c; Control= 420.25, + 39.68 and – 37.89 mg O₂ kg⁻¹ hr⁻¹; Warm = 441.00 + 40.58 and – 38.80 mg O₂ kg⁻¹ hr⁻¹). However, the level of increase was dependant on the cross-generation thermal experience (Cross-generation*Temperature*CO₂: $F_{4,555} = 2.66$, P = 0.032; Appendix 1: Table A1.3). This pattern was consistent with the pattern seen for MO_{2max} whereby juveniles from the Continuous grandparent cross-generation had a greater aerobic Scope than the Control lineage in Warm temperature and Control CO₂, however, this was not significant from pairwise comparisons (P = 0.16).



Figure 2.2. Resting oxygen consumption (a), maximum oxygen consumption (b) and absolute aerobic scope (c) of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 µatm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 µatm) for 101-137 days post-hatching. All data is estimated marginal means in mg O₂ kg⁻¹ hr⁻¹.

2.4.2 Behaviour

The behaviour score of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* was affected by juvenile developmental temperature (P = 0.02; Appendix 1: Table A1.4). In the Control treatment, juveniles predominantly had a behaviour score of 3 whereas in the Warm treatment, juveniles predominantly had a score of 4 (Appendix 1: Figure A1.1). Neither juvenile CO₂ treatment,

cross-generation, or interactions among treatments affected the behaviour score of juvenile *A*. *polyacanthus* (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3. Proportional density juvenile *A. polyacanthus* at each combination behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Juveniles were maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO_2 (28.5°C, 825 µatm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO_2 (30°C, 825 µatm) for 101-137 days post-hatching.

2.4.3 Physiology and behaviour interrelationship

The potential for relationships between individual behaviour score and both MO_{2rest} and aerobic scope were explored. Overall, there was no relationship between score and MO_{2rest} found, however, juvenile CO₂ conditions did affect this relationship ($F_{1,501} = 6.45$, P = 0.01). Specifically, under Control CO₂ conditions, shy (low score) fish had a higher MO_{2rest} than bold (high score) fish, whereas under Elevated CO₂ conditions shy fish had a lower MO_{2rest} than bold fish (Figure 2.4). Bold and active fish, regardless of development CO₂ conditions, had similar MO_{2rest} . There was also an interaction between behaviour score, cross-generational experience and juvenile CO₂ treatment ($F_{4,495} = 2.82$, P = 0.025; Appendix 1: Table A1.5) due to the juveniles from Control cross-generation exhibiting the strongest interaction between MO_{2rest} and behaviour score depending on CO₂ conditions, and thus the overall pattern of CO₂ significance is driven largely by this cross-generational experience (Appendix 1: Figure A1.2). The relationship between aerobic scope and behaviour score was significantly influenced by juvenile temperature ($F_{1,500} = 5.31$, P = 0.02; Figure 2.5; Appendix 1: Table A1.6). Specifically, under Warm temperature, shy (low score) fish had a higher aerobic scope than bold (high score) fish, whereas under Control temperature aerobic scope was similar for shy and bold fish. Bold and active fish (with a high behaviour score) had similar aerobic scope regardless of developmental temperature.



Figure 2.4. Resting oxygen consumption of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (490 µatm, 28.5°C or 30°C); Elevated CO₂ (825 µatm, 28.5°C or 30°C) for 101-137 days post-hatching at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Fitted data points are displayed with a linear trendline (Control: y = 250 - 4x, $R^2 = 0.10$; Elevated CO₂: y = 220 + 2.2x, $R^2 = 0.02$).



Figure 2.5. Aerobic scope of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C); Warm temperature (30°C) for 101-137 days post-hatching at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Fitted data points are displayed with a linear trendline (Control: y = 440 - 3.5x, $R^2 = 0.003$; Warm: y = 530 + 19x, $R^2 = 0.086$).

2.4.4 Morphology

Linear growth (standard length) of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* was affected by juvenile temperature ($F_{1,128} = 8.15$, P < 0.005), CO₂ ($F_{1,123} = 6.80$, P = 0.01), and cross-generational thermal experience ($F_{4,93} = 8.44$, P < 0.001; Figure 2.6a), but not their interactions. Juveniles that developed in the Warm temperature were on average 1.86% shorter than those in the Control temperature (Control = 32.2 ± 1.35 mm; Warm = 31.6 ± 1.35 mm; mean \pm SE). Juveniles reared in Elevated CO₂ were also shorter than those reared in Control conditions by 1.56% (Control = 32.1 ± 1.36 mm; CO₂ = 31.6 ± 1.35 mm; mean \pm SE). Irrespective of juvenile treatment conditions, juveniles from the Control cross-generation (30.5 ± 1.38 mm; mean \pm SE) were 6.73 and 6.15% shorter compared to the Grandparental development and Continuous grandparent cross-generation respectively (P < 0.001). Cross-generational thermal experience did not interact with temperature or CO₂, nor was there a three-way interaction between Crossgeneration, juvenile temperature, and CO₂ (Appendix 1: Table A1.7). Juvenile physical condition (weight for a given standard length) was also influenced by juvenile temperature ($F_{1,154} = 23.61$, P < 0.001), CO₂ ($F_{1,149} = 4.28$, P = 0.04), and cross-generational thermal experience ($F_{4,157} = 3.15$, P = 0.02) but there were no interactions among factors (Figure 2.6b). Contrary to standard length, juveniles that developed in Warm temperature were on average in better condition (heavier for a given weight) than those in present day Control temperature (Control =1.108 ± 0.03; Warm = 1.134 ± 0.03). Juveniles reared in Elevated CO₂ were also in better condition than those reared in Control conditions (Control = 1.115 ± 0.03 mm; CO₂ = 1.127 ± 0.03 mm; mean ± SE). The effect of cross-generation being in better condition than those from Parental development cross-generation being in better condition than those fish from the Grandparental development cross-generation (P = 0.04). There were no interactions were observed between any of the factors (Appendix 1: Table A1.8).

Survival was influenced by juvenile treatment and cross-generational experience (Cross-generation*Temperature*CO₂: $X^2 = 11.45$, df = 4, P = 0.022; Appendix Figure A1.3). Within the Control juvenile treatment, the probability of survival for juveniles from the Grandparental development cross-generation was lower than juveniles from the Control or Parental development cross-generation (Grandparental development = 0.70 ± 0.09 ; Control = 0.85 ± 0.05 ; Parental development = 0.85 ± 0.05 ; probability \pm SE; P < 0.01). In addition, the probability of survival for juveniles from the Grandparental development cross-generation was lower (P < 0.002) in the Control juvenile treatment (0.70 \pm 0.09) and Warm temperature treatment (0.70 \pm 0.09) compared to the Elevated CO₂ treatment (0.90 \pm 0.05).



Figure 2.6. Standard length (a) and physical condition in terms of weight for a given standard length (b) of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 µatm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 µatm) for 101-137 days post-hatching. All data is the estimated marginal means \pm SE. In the case of physical condition this estimated marginal mean of weight is for the average standard length of 31.2 mm.

2.5 Discussion

Phenotypic plasticity was an important mechanism that *A. polyacanthus* employed to maintain or improve performance under altered environmental conditions such as rapid climate change (Chevin et al. 2010; Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Munday et al. 2013b; Donelson et al. 2018; Fox et al. 2019). This study found that developmental conditions, specifically Warm temperature, influenced the largest number of performance metrics. Compared to juveniles from the Control juvenile treatment, juvenile *A. polyacanthus* that developed in Warm temperature were shorter, bolder, and in better physical condition, whereas juveniles that developed in Elevated CO₂ were shorter but had a lower resting oxygen consumption rate. Environmental conditions experienced by previous generations also influenced juvenile performance. Exposure to warm temperatures in the parental or grandparental generations produced juveniles that were larger and in better condition (carry-over effects) and this did not alter under the novel environmental stressor of elevated CO₂. There was also some limited evidence for transgenerational plasticity with enhanced maximum oxygen consumption (and subsequently aerobic scope) by juveniles from the Continuous grandparent cross-generation. Interestingly, there was no interaction between ocean warming and acidification for any of the performance traits measured, suggesting that future climate change conditions will likely act additively.

2.5.1 Developmental temperature effects

Development in warm temperature resulted in shorter and bolder fish that were in better physical condition, regardless of developmental CO₂ and previous cross-generational thermal experience. All these phenotypic changes have the potential to provide enhanced survival in nature. For example, bolder and more active individuals can have increased foraging success (Metcalfe et al. 2016) and individuals with enhanced physical condition may be selected for in nature through reduced predation (Booth and Beretta 2004; Hoey and McCormick 2004; Poulos and McCormick 2015). Theory suggests that behavioural, physiological, and life history traits are expected to covary, and due to trade-offs combinations of traits will exist along a fastslow continuum (Pace-of-life theory; Réale et al. 2010; Binder et al. 2016; Montiglio 2018; Tüzün and Stoks 2022). The average composition of traits, including increased behaviour score, growth in terms of weight for a given standard length and the aerobic metabolism for the Continuous grandparent cross-generation at Warm development temperature suggests a shift towards fast pace-of-life. This risk-prone, fast-paced life strategy would enable individuals to outcompete conspecifics enabling greater access to resources such as food, habitat, and mates (Goulet et al. 2017; Hämäläinen et al. 2021). This covariance of life history traits with thermal exposure is expected to be stronger for early-life stages and in predictable stable environments (Polverino et al. 2018; Hämäläinen et al. 2021). However, this theory has only been explored in a limited number of studies and support has been mixed (reviewed in Gopal et al. 2023).

Under Warm temperature there was an overall relationship that fish with higher behaviour score had lower aerobic scope, but this pattern was not seen under Control temperatures. Often it is expected that individuals with a greater aerobic scope have a greater capacity for bold and highly active behaviours (Biro and Stamps 2010; Metcalfe et al. 2016). Our results may suggest a trade-off in these performance traits in which individuals can generally either have a high aerobic capacity or be bold and active but not have the energetic capacity for both. In contrast, Laubenstein et al. (2019) found no clear relationship between aerobic capacity and behaviour measured in terms of an anti-predator response, until juvenile A. polyacanthus were reared under warm temperature and elevated CO₂ combined. In this case, individuals with a lower antipredator response had a higher aerobic scope under combined stressor conditions (Laubenstein et al. 2019). This may indicate that a greater aerobic capacity is beneficial for survival behaviours such as anti-predator response, and that defensive behaviours may be more sensitive to environmental change compared to bold and active exploratory behaviours as tested in this experiment (Metcalfe et al. 2016). In any case, boldness is not considered to be without risks and costs and while it can increase access to resources it also can increase the risk of predation (Nash and Geffen 2012).

The shift in aerobic metabolic traits depending on water temperatures experienced during early life development has been well studies in this species and other coral reef fish. A common pattern from developmental acclimation to temperatures 1-3°C above summer temperature is an improved (lower) resting metabolic rate (Donelson et al. 2011; Donelson and Munday 2012; Grenchik et al. 2013), which I did not observe. Comparatively, performance (physiology and behaviour) in this study was only measured under their respective developmental treatments. Therefore, unlike previous studies (Donelson et al. 2011; Donelson

and Munday 2012; Grenchik et al. 2013), conclusions cannot be made about how juveniles would perform under a range of thermal conditions (e.g. the other juvenile treatments). Broader thermal testing would be required to gain a better understanding of thermal performance.

2.5.2 Developmental CO₂ effects

The effect of elevated CO₂ on resting metabolic rate has been variable, with species showing no change (Lefevre 2016), increases (Munday et al. 2009; Miller et al. 2012; Couturier et al. 2013; Laubenstein et al. 2018; McMahon et al. 2020), and decreases (Rummer et al. 2013; Pimentel et al. 2014) as was found in this study. The reduced resting metabolic rate under elevated CO₂ conditions observed in this study and previously (Rummer et al. 2013) could be due to A. polyacanthus living their entire life on the reef where CO₂ fluctuations are naturally experienced (Hannan et al. 2020) and consequently might be adapted to moderate increases in CO₂. This reduction in resting metabolic rate would be expected to provide energetic savings that can be directed to other activities such as growth, and while there was some improvement in physical condition (~1%), I also observed a reduction in standard length (~1.56%) with elevated CO₂. Reductions in juvenile growth following developmental exposure to elevated CO₂ coincides with previous studies (Baumann et al. 2012; Miller et al. 2012; McMahon et al. 2019) and concurrent shift in metabolic traits have not always been observed when measured (Miller et al. 2012). Energetic trade-offs may have occurred in elevated CO₂ between producing phenotypic plasticity of reduced resting metabolic rate and improved physical condition, at a cost to standard length.

While elevated CO_2 had no significant effect on juvenile behaviour in isolation, it did significantly influence the interaction between resting oxygen consumption and behaviour score. Juveniles that were bolder and more active tended to have similar resting oxygen consumption regardless of CO_2 conditions, however, shyer individuals in elevated CO_2 had a lower resting oxygen consumption than those in control conditions. This pattern perhaps suggests that the reduced resting oxygen consumption observed in elevated CO_2 is driven by the plasticity of shy individuals. Additionally, under elevated CO_2 there is stronger support for the "performance model" whereby resting oxygen consumption determines the energy available to invest in activities such as bold and active behaviours (Careau et al. 2008), which is also supported by previous research (Biro and Stamps 2010; Laubenstein et al. 2018).

No interactions between ocean warming and acidification was observed on the performance traits measured in this study. This absence of an interaction for standard length, which was significantly affected by both temperature and CO₂, suggests that future climate change conditions will not act synergistically, but rather additively. Additive effects of warm temperature and elevated CO₂ coincides with previous studies on juvenile reef fish (Miller et al. 2012), adult coral reef fish (Munday et al. 2009), and more broadly in marine ectotherms (Lefevre 2016). Additive effects likely mean a predictable burden of multiple stressors on coral reef fish under future climate change conditions from single stressors experiments (Lefevre 2016; McMahon et al. 2019).

2.5.3 Cross-generational effects

Morphological traits were not only influenced by juvenile developmental temperature (i.e. Warm temperature reduced standard length while maintaining physical condition) but also by the historic cross-generational temperature conditions. I found that juveniles from the Control cross-generation were smaller than juveniles from the Grandparental development and Continuous grandparent cross-generation, regardless of juvenile developmental treatment. These results suggest that prior exposure to warm temperatures in the grandparental generation during development or post-maturation was beneficial, resulting in longer fish within the F_3 generation. However, there was a general trend that Grandparental development cross-

generation had lower survival (although this varied across juvenile treatment conditions). Interestingly, across all developmental treatments, juveniles from the Parental development cross-generation tended to be in better condition than those from the Grandparental development cross-generation but were not different in standard length. The transfer of high condition or greater standard length through carry-over effects can be adaptive in nature as it enhances offspring performance regardless of the offspring environment and therefore does not require complex machinery to assess environmental conditions (Jablonka et al. 1995; Bonduriansky and Crean 2018). Spinks et al. (2022) on the other hand found negative carry-over effects in the previous generation of this experiment whereby prior exposure to warming in the F₁ generation decreased offspring length and condition in the F_2 generation across all offspring developmental temperatures. Both lower body size (Pörtner and Knust 2007; Forster et al. 2012; Leiva et al. 2019) and increased physical condition (Robinson et al. 2008) has been found to correlate to improved thermal tolerance of aquatic organisms. Variation in which morphological trait is selected for and carried over to the next generation can arise from differences in the micro-environments such as diurnal temperature fluctuations, metabolic costs, or other intrinsic factors (Bonduriansky and Crean 2018).

Evidence for transgenerational plasticity was found with enhanced aerobic performance by juveniles from the Continuous grandparent cross-generation that developed at Warm temperature and Control CO₂. However, it was not significantly different to other crossgenerations within the same juvenile developmental treatment. Bernal et al. (2022) also found enhanced aerobic capacity (maximum oxygen consumption and aerobic scope) in juvenile *A*. *polyacanthus* following grandparental exposure to Warm temperature (+1.5°C), but this was observed to be a carry-over effect with benefits in both juvenile developmental temperatures tested. These differing results may be explained by a difference in how these experiments were conducted across generations; in Bernal et al. (2022) the grandparent warm treatment also reproduced at warm conditions in the F_2 generation, while in the present study F_2 fish were returned to control conditions post-maturation at 1.5 years. This means that F_3 offspring in Bernal et al. (2022) experience embryogenesis at +1.5°C and the enhanced metabolic traits may be developmental plasticity in addition to cross-generational effects.

Unexpectedly, the enhanced aerobic capacity produced by Continuous grandparent cross-generation did not occur in juveniles that developed at Warm temperature with and without CO₂ exposure. One possible explanation is that elevated CO₂ induced developmental plasticity that reduced resting metabolic rate and this outweighed any transgenerational plasticity on maximum metabolic rate or aerobic scope (Shama and Wegner 2014; Burggren 2015). Individual and species with higher maximum metabolic rate and aerobic capacity tend to have a higher standard metabolic rate (and hence resting metabolic rate to support the required physiological machinery (Careau et al. 2008; Biro and Stamps 2010; Killen et al. 2016; Metcalfe et al. 2016). This pattern highlights the importance of directly testing plastic outcomes in a range of conditions as phenotypic outcome are context dependent with transgenerational plasticity.

By reflecting on the cross-generational experiences that produce carry-over effects and transgenerational plasticity in this study I aim to better understand the circumstances under which various types of plasticity occur (Reed et al. 2010; Herman et al. 2014; Leimar and McNamara 2015). The result showing transgenerational plasticity in aerobic performance only when Continuous grandparent cross-generation conditions and juvenile conditions matched are in line with the theory that transgenerational plasticity will manifest when conditions are changing predictability between generations (Salinas et al. 2013; Donelson et al. 2018). All other cross-generations in this study did not produce the same effect, perhaps due them only containing one 1.5 year warming exposure period after which conditions returned to control. Yet, these same thermal exposure periods resulted in carry-over effects to produce larger

offspring. These parental carry-over effects may arise from a range of mechanisms including the transfer and inheritance non-genetic epigenetic cues (DNA methylation), hormones, or nutritional resources (Jablonka et al. 1995; Bonduriansky and Day 2009; Miller et al. 2012). Regardless of the mechanism, the phenotype of a larger body size is expected to be beneficial under all environmental conditions (Sogard 1997) and perhaps any costs of production are outweighed by benefits. In contrast, developing and an enhanced physiological system could either be costly to develop if not required in the juvenile environment (e.g., a high maximum oxygen consumption requires more energy and resources).

Due to the complex nature of marine environments, multiple stressor experiments are important to determining if unpredictable interactions occur with single stressors alone. This research takes a novel step forward and shows that the impact of elevated CO_2 did not differ depending on whether previous generations experienced ocean warming. This meant that any potential benefits of historical thermal plasticity were realised regardless of elevated CO_2 conditions (length and condition), but equally any likely beneficial (reduced resting metabolic rate), or negative effects (reduced length), also remained. Overall, the largest diversity of F_3 juvenile traits were influenced by developmental temperature implying that the thermal environment experienced in early life has a greater influence on juvenile phenotype than that of previous generations. For a tropical reef species that already lives close to its thermal maximum and are typically non-dispersive and site-attached, this is critical to understanding how the long-term effects of multiple environmental stressors across multiple generations will affect the performance and persistence in the future.

Chapter 3 – The interactive effects of ocean warming, suspended sediment, and the role of cross-generational thermal plasticity

Proposed authors: Jasmine S. Cane, Shannon J. McMahon, Andrew S. Hoey and Jennifer M. Donelson

3.1 Abstract

Environmental change is a major driver of contemporary coral reef communities. Both global and local environmental change has and will continue to occur over multiple generations, which may allow for cross-generational plasticity across a range of performance traits. Yet few studies have considered how long-term exposure of global ocean warming might influence the response and recovery of a marine fish following a localised pulse suspended sediment which are occurring more frequently with increasing coastal development. Three generations of the tropical damselfish Acanthochromis polyacanthus were each exposed to +1.5°C above presentday average during their early development. The third generation A. polyacanthus was additionally exposed to a suspended sediment treatment (0 or 50 mg L⁻¹) for 53 to 81 days, before being returned to no sediment conditions for a further 16 to 37 days. Exposure of A. polyacanthus to elevated suspended sediments for 53 to 81 days post-hatching led to considerable gill remodelling, characterised by increases in filament and lamellae width, a greater incidence of hyperplasia and epithelial lifting, and a lower incidence of mucus. The combined effects of warm temperature and suspended sediment were varied and dependent on the trait of interest, being synergistic or antagonistic on gill morphology and physical condition, but additive on standard length. Several traits also differed depending on the cross-generational thermal experience of parent and grandparent generations. Once suspended sediment was removed, differences in standard length and physical condition diminished within 2-5 weeks. These results suggest that juvenile coral reef fish may be able to recover relatively quickly following a pulse suspended sediment event.

3.2 Introduction

Anthropogenic activities are impacting marine systems globally (Devlin and Brodie 2005; Foley et al. 2005; Gissi et al. 2021). The release of CO₂ into the atmosphere through the burning of fossil fuels is causing an enhancement of the greenhouse effect such that ocean temperature has already increased by around 1°C and is predicted increase a further 1-3°C by 2100 across the world's ocean (IPCC 2014, 2021). Ectothermic marine organisms are especially sensitive to ocean warming as they lack internal temperature regulation (Huey and Stevenson 1979; Huey and Kingsolver 1989). Consequently, elevated temperature has been found to impair the physiological (Nilsson et al. 2009; Donelson et al. 2011; Johansen and Jones 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Slesinger et al. 2019), morphological (Munday et al. 2008b; Rogers et al. 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Watson et al. 2018; Spinks et al. 2019), and behavioural (Lienart et al. 2014; Motson and Donelson 2017; Watson et al. 2017; Watson et al. 2018) performance of marine fish. However, few studies have considered how ocean warming interacts with local anthropogenic activities such as elevated suspended sediment.

While the input of terrestrial sediment into marine systems is a natural process, coastal development has resulted in significant increases in the input of terrestrial sediments, and subsequently rates of sedimentation and suspended sediment loads in coastal marine ecosystems (Kroon et al. 2012). Further, the inputs of terrestrial sediments are likely to increase further with predicted increases in extreme rainfall events under future climate change models (IPCC 2021) and ongoing agricultural, urban, and coastal development, catchment modification, and dredging (Foley et al. 2005; Brodie et al. 2012; Jones et al. 2016). Several studies have reported declines in species richness, composition, and abundance of coral reef fish communities in areas with elevated suspended sediment conditions (Fabricius et al. 2005; Mallela et al. 2007; Moustaka et al. 2018). While this may in part be due to the indirect effects of habitat loss (Fabricius 2005), sediment can reduce visual acuity (Utne-Palm 2002; Wenger

69

et al. 2012; O'Connor et al. 2016), cause direct mechanical gill damage (Lake and Hinch 1999; Wong et al. 2013; Hess et al. 2017), and reduce the aerobic capacity (Hess et al. 2017) in some reef fish.

Uptake of oxygen via the gills is critical to support aerobic metabolism in fishes and can be adversely impacted by both acute to short-term suspended sediment exposure and chronic ocean warming. For example, elevated environmental temperatures increase the rate of metabolic processes, and hence the demand for oxygen increases while less oxygen is available in the surrounding water (Clarke and Fraser 2004; Pörtner and Knust 2007). To compensate for this increase oxygen demand, several freshwater and marine fishes have been shown to remodel the morphology of their gills (freshwater: Sollid et al. 2005; Sollid and Nilsson 2006; Nilsson 2007; Phuong et al. 2017; Gibbons et al. 2018; Foyle et al. 2020; Mohamad et al. 2021; marine: Bowden et al. 2014; Hess 2019; Johansen et al. 2021). For example, a decrease in gill epithelium thickness, which reduces gas diffusion distance, and an increase in gill surface area have been reported as modifications to increase gas exchange efficiency following exposure to elevated temperatures (e.g., Sollid et al. 2005; Phuong et al. 2017). Elevated levels of suspended sediment have also been found to induce gill remodelling, with the changes linked to providing protection from mechanical abrasion (Agamy 2013) and to increase gas exchange (Mallatt 1985). Additionally, epithelial lifting (Au et al. 2004), thickening (hyperplasia/hypertrophy) of the lamellae and filament epithelium (Hess et al. 2015, 2017; Cumming and Herbert 2016), and excess mucus production (Hess et al. 2015) have all been observed as likely forms of protective remodelling and defence responses to suspended sediments. However, the role of these protective mechanisms can also result in reduced gas exchange capacity of the lamellae (Mallatt 1985), as well as reduced interlamellar space and water flow across the gill surface (Au et al. 2004).
Developing in elevated water temperature (Munday et al. 2008b; Rogers et al. 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Spinks et al. 2019) and suspended sediment (Utne-Palm 2002; Wenger et al. 2012; O'Connor et al. 2016) conditions can result in reduced growth rate of juvenile fishes. This reduction in growth has generally been related to reduced aerobic scope under elevated temperatures (Nilsson et al. 2009; Donelson et al. 2011; Johansen and Jones 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Slesinger et al. 2019), and elevated suspended sediment (Hess et al. 2017), supporting the theory that less energy is available for non-essential processes (Pörtner and Peck 2010; Brauner et al. 2019). Oxygen is also a key mechanisms driving temperature-size rule (Forster et al. 2012) whereby under conditions of high temperature, ectothermic organisms often grow and develop faster but are smaller at maturation (Arendt 2011; Trip et al. 2014; Álvarez-Noriega et al. 2023). Alternatively, the Gill-Oxygen Limitation Theory (GOLT) proposes that the reduction in body size under elevated water temperature is thought to be a consequence of an insufficient gill surface area, and thus inability to meet increased oxygen demands (Pauly and Cheung 2018). However, both theories have had contrasting levels of support. For example, gill remodelling that increases gill surface area may support the metabolic requirements under elevated temperatures (Johansen et al. 2021), but modification may also be energetically costly with negative flow on effects to growth performance (Pauly 1979; Hughes 1984).

Marine systems may be exposed to multiple environmental stressors simultaneously or sequentially making the response to future environmental conditions difficult to predict based on single stressor studies (Ghedini et al. 2013; Gissi et al. 2021). For instance, exposure to one stressor may prime an organism's system (Gunderson et al. 2016), or make them more susceptible (Nyström et al. 2001), to a second superimposed stressor. As a result, a limited number of studies have considered the combined impacts of ocean warming and suspended sediment, and these stressors have been found to interact synergistically (Mari et al. 2021),

additively, and antagonistically (Hess 2019). For example, Mari et al. (2021) found that exposure to warm temperature and sediment during the embryo development of four Arctic char (*Salvelinus alpinus*) populations, reduced and significantly interacted resulting in a synergistic reduction in size at hatchling. On the other hand, Hess (2019) found that for juvenile coral reef damselfish (*Acanthachromis polyacanthus*), warm temperature and sediment acted independently on gill morphology, antagonistically on aerobic performance, and only suspended sediment influenced predator escape performance. These complex interactions highlight the need for multi-stressor research to fully comprehend the complexities of environmental change.

As well as a limited understanding of the combined effects of elevated temperature and suspended sediment, little is known if the effects of elevated suspended sediments persist or may be reversed if sediment levels return to ambient levels. Exposure to elevated suspended sediments tend to be acute (e.g., following extreme rain and flooding events, Devlin and Brodie 2005; Fabricius et al. 2013; or dredging and shipping activities, Jones et al. 2016). Following exposure to suspended sediments, one temperate marine fish has been found to recover from reduced osmotic activity (within 10 days; Li and Shen 2012). Whether coral reef fish are able to recover and over what time frame following extensive gill changes, and physiological and morphological impacts due to suspended sediment exposure is currently unknown (Sutherland and Meyer 2007). However, we do know that fish are capable of accelerated growth following a period of stress when more favourable conditions arise (Nicieza and Metcalfe 1997; Metcalfe and Monaghan 2001; Ali et al. 2003; Donelson et al. 2012a; Spinks et al. 2019)

Environmental change has and will continue to occur over multiple generations, which provides the opportunity for cross-generation plasticity. This includes transgenerational plasticity (an offspring's phenotype is a response to the interaction between the current and previous generation's environmental conditions; Salinas et al. 2013; Donelson et al. 2018) and

72

carry-over effects (an offspring's phenotype is a response to the previous generation's environmental conditions regardless of offspring environment; Jablonka et al. 1995; Bonduriansky and Crean 2018; Donelson et al. 2018). To date, cross-generation plasticity to warm temperature has been found to improve the metabolic (Donelson et al. 2012b; Bernal et al. 2022), reproductive (Donelson et al. 2012a; Spinks et al. 2021), and growth performance (Shama et al. 2014; Spinks et al. 2022) of marine fish. There is also growing evidence that early-life exposure to an environmental stressor is more influential in the transfer of information across generations (Burton and Metcalfe 2014; Shama et al. 2014; Donelson and Munday 2015; Donelson et al. 2018; Spinks et al. 2021). However, the relative significance of warm temperature exposure during the development of parents or grandparents is not yet fully understood as it requires complex multigenerational experimental designs (West-Eberhard 2003; Angilletta 2009; Donelson et al. 2018; Spinks et al. 2021). Cross-generation plasticity may also influence how an organism responds to the sequential exposure to a novel stressor. Prior exposure to elevated temperature has previously been found to influence the tolerance to heavy-metals in a range of marine species (Nyström et al. 2001) and suggests that elevated temperature may also influence the interactive response with suspended sediment. Highlighting the importance of considering the complexities of multiple stressors impacts and the potential importance of plasticity to coping with climate change.

This study builds on previous muti-generational work to investigate the effect of developmental exposure to $\pm 1.5^{\circ}$ C above present-day average in the F₁ and F₂ generations in the tropical damselfish *Acanthochromis polyacanthus*. Specifically, how this influences the morphology, and gill structure of juveniles exposed to Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Uvenile *A. polyacanthus* developed in these environmental conditions for 53 to 81

days post-hatching (dph) at which time a sub-sample of individuals were selected, and their body and gill morphology traits quantified. All suspended sediment was then removed from the system and juveniles were maintained for a further 16 to 37 days before body morphology traits were measured.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1. Study species

The spiny chromis, *Acanthochromis polyacanthus*, is a widespread Indo-Pacific coral reef damselfish with populations ranging from the southern Coral Sea to the southern Philippines. *A. polyacanthus* form monogamous breeding pairs that last throughout the Austral summer breeding season (most often between October and February; Robertson 1973) with both parents defending and caring for the eggs which are laid on the substrate (Kavanagh 2000). *A. polyacanthus* lack a dispersive pelagic larval phase and instead, juveniles remain with their parents up to 45 days after hatching (Kavanagh 2000).

3.3.2 Cross-generational experimental design

This project utilises the multigenerational experiment described in **Chapter 2**. Briefly, adult *A. polyacanthus* were collected from the Palm Island region $(18^{\circ}40-45^{\circ}S, 146^{\circ}34-41^{\circ}E)$ in 2014, and from Bramble Reef $(18^{\circ}24'S, 146^{\circ}42'E)$ in 2015 and transported to the Marine and Aquaculture Research Facility at James Cook University, Townsville, Australia (F₀ generation; see Spinks et al. 2021 for more details). The first clutch (F₁) from the six wild-caught pairs (F₀) were split at hatching into two temperature treatments: either 1) a 'Control' treatment in which water conditions simulated seasonal temperature cycles (winter: 23.2°C, summer: 28.5°C) for the Palm Islands region of the Great Barrier Reef (GBR; AIMS 2016), or 2) an elevated temperature treatment (i.e., 'Warm') in which water conditions simulated 1.5°C warmer than

present-day (winter: 24.7°C, summer: 30°C, as per Spinks et al. 2021). These F₁ fish were maintained at these 2 temperature treatments throughout development (hatching to 1.5 years), and at 1.5 years each group was divided further into the two temperature treatments for postmaturation (1.5 to 3 years) creating 4 treatments (Figure 3.1). The first clutch of offspring (F₂) produced by F₁ breeding pairs (made from male and female fish maintained at the same treatment conditions throughout the 3 years) were split at hatching into the 2 temperature treatments and reared to 1.5 years as described above for the F₁ generation, creating 8 treatments (Figure 3.1; Yasutake 2019). At 1.5 years they were transferred to Control temperature and maintained until 3 years of age. Further details of these two generations (F₁ and F₂), the aquarium set up, and environmental conditions can be found in **Chapter 2**.

Adult F_2 fish were allocated into non-sibling pairs with fish from the same treatment beginning in late August 2021 (at ~3 years of age) and where possible, further pairs were made in December 2021. Of the possible eight cross-generational thermal experiences from a fullyorthogonal design, three were used in this experiment (Figure 3.1): **Control** (present-day conditions throughout F_1 and F_2 generations, n = 4 pairs); **Parental development** in Warm temperature (developmental exposure of F_2 parents to +1.5°C from hatching to 1.5 years, n =3 pairs); **Grandparental development** in Warm temperature (developmental exposure of F_1 grandparents to +1.5°C from hatching to 1.5 years, n = 4 pairs; Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1. Cross-generation experimental design outlining the thermal experience of F_1 grandparent and F_2 parent generations. F_3 offspring from the three cross-generational thermal experiences were split orthogonally between 4 development treatments including at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹)

3.3.3 F₃ juvenile experimental design

When summer average water temperature (Control: 28.5°C) was reached in November 2021, terracotta pots of F_2 pairs were checked daily for newly laid egg clutches. Clutches produced early in the season (January-March 2022) were utilised for **Chapter 2**, and any clutches after March were used for this experiment. Once an egg clutch was recorded, it was checked daily for the presence of hatched offspring (F_3), which generally occurs in the afternoon for this species around 9 days later (Donelson et al. 2010). Newly hatched offspring from all clutches were randomly divided into groups of 20 individuals and placed in 11 L tanks which were maintained at one of 4 juvenile treatments. To facilitate a slow transition from natal to the treatment conditions, water from the juvenile treatment tank was added into the holding containers over 4 to 12 hours after which juveniles were then released into the tank. If there was any mortality during this transition time, those individuals were replaced to achieve a starting tank density of 20.

Juvenile F₃ treatments included **1**) **Control temperature** – **No sediment:** in which water temperature was the present-day summer average 28.5°C and 0 mg L⁻¹ sediment; **2**) **Warm temperature** – **No sediment:** in which temperature was +1.5°C warmer than Control (i.e., 30°C) and 0 mg L⁻¹ sediment; **3**) **Control temperature** – **Suspended sediment:** in which temperature was the present-day summer average 28.5°C and 50 mg L⁻¹ Australian bentonite clay was added ; **4**) **Warm temperature** – **Suspended sediment:** in which temperature was +1.5°C warmer than Control (30°C) and 50 mg L⁻¹ clay was added (Table 3.1). These suspended sediment concentrations reflect the conditions frequently experienced on the inshore reefs of the GBR (Larcombe et al. 1995, 2001; Wolanski et al. 2008; Bainbridge et al. 2012; Wenger et al. 2012; Jones et al. 2015; Rodgers et al. 2021). In the case of these 4 juvenile treatments there were 2 replicate sumps of each. For all three cross-generational thermal experiences, clutches from n = 3-4 pairs were used for this experiment. For each clutch n = 2 replicate tanks (one on each duplicate sump) were made per each of the 4 juvenile treatments. In cases where there was additional offspring, an extra tank was added (see Appendix 2: Table A2.1 for details).

Water for this experiment was supplied from a 4,500 L external seawater system which was maintained at the Control temperature (28.5°C) by a heat pump (Oasis). This external seawater system supplied water to eight ~240 L internal sumps, which were maintained at one of the four juvenile treatment conditions. Temperature in each system was maintained in each sump by a 1 kW heater that was controlled by a Full Gauge controller with a bandwidth around a desired setpoint ± 0.2 °C. For the first 11 weeks of the experiment, the 8 internal closed systems underwent a partial water exchange 3 times a week with the external sea water system. During week 12, partial water exchanges were conducted daily. During a partial exchange ~160 L (~68%) was drained from each internal sump and refilled at a rate of 5 L min⁻¹. Following this exchange, the Nephelometric Turbidity Unit (NTU) of each sump was measured using a waterproof turbidimeter (Thermo Scientific Eutech TN-100). The turbidimeter was calibrated using the TN100CALKIT (containing the calibration standards 0.02, 20.0, 100 and 800 NTU) in accordance with the operation instructions before water samples were measured on the device. Prior to this experiment, a self-conducted a pilot study determined that 50 mg L⁻¹ sediment in seawater equated to 10.28 ± 1.22 NTU (mean \pm SD) on top of the baseline seawater NTU of 0.34 to 0.45. This ratio of sediment to turbidity is similar to a range of sediment studies (e.g., Macdonald et al. 2013; Fisher et al. 2015; Jones et al. 2015; Jones et al. 2016). Australian bentonite clay (Bentonite Trugel 100) was added to the suspended sediment treatment sumps to raise it to the desired 50 mg L⁻¹ within 1 hour of the internal system finishing the water exchange (Table 3.1). Salinity and dissolved oxygen were spot checked and remained between 33-36 ppt and ~100% respectively (Table 3.1).

To maintain sediment suspended, specialised purpose built 11 L tanks were designed with cylindrical plastic tanks and a conical base (diameter: 290 mm, main tank height: 250 mm, funnel height: 185 mm). Each tank was provided constant aeration through an air stone at the centre of the conical base to maintain oxygen levels and keep the sediments in suspension. In addition, each sump that supplied water to 11 or 14 of these specialised tanks, contained two disturbance pumps and two air stones to further sediment suspension. Seawater removed from the internal system during a water exchange underwent particle filtration (1 micron bag filters) to return outflowing water to the external seawater system to control levels.

Juveniles remained in their respective treatments for 53 to 81 days post-hatching (dph) at which point the first sampling occurred (Sample time 1). All systems then underwent 5 partial water exchanges over 2 days to flush the sediment out of the system. On the following day, all systems were put on constant flow through with the external system at which time NTU was recorded at control levels across all systems. As a result, juveniles were exposed to their respective temperature treatments for the rest of the experiment. To investigate how juveniles

recovered following sediment removal, juveniles were sampled 16 to 17 days following the removal of sediment (Sample time 2: 74 to 102 dph), and again 17 to 20 days later (Sample time 3: 92 to 122 dph).

<i>Table 3.1</i> . Mean (± 1 SD) seawater parameters for each F ₃ ju	venile treatment. Tank temperature was measured
once to three times a week for the duration of the experiment.	Turbidity (NTU) was measured daily.
	Cantual

Juvenile treatment	Control temperature – No sediment	Warm Temperature – No sediment	Control temperature - Suspended sediment	Warm temperature -Suspended sediment
Temperature (°C)	28.45 ± 0.08	29.97 ± 0.10	28.47 ± 0.04	29.91 ± 0.06
Turbidity (NTU)	0.39 ± 0.44	0.44 ± 0.42	10.68 ± 1.38	10.50 ± 1.51

Juvenile *A. polyacanthus* were fed a high food ration; ~2- 4% of body weight, once per day. From day 1-3 post hatching, juveniles were fed newly hatched *Artemia* nauplii at a concentration of 1 individual per ml (~15,000 individual *Artemia* nauplii per tank), and from day 4-6, juveniles were fed *Artemia* nauplii at 2 individual per ml and 40 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized INVE Aquaculture Nutrition NRD pellets (protein 55%, lipid 9%, fibre 1.9% moisture 8%). Subsequently, juveniles were fed only INVE Aquaculture Nutrition NRD pellets which increased in volume and pellet size from 40 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized pellets on day 7-15, 80 mg of 0.2-0.4 mm sized pellets on day 16-29, 100 mg of 0.5-0.8 mm sized pellets on day 30 to the end of the experiment.

3.3.4 Morphological metrics

At Sampling time 1 (i.e., following 53 to 81 days of exposure to sediment treatments), 6 juveniles were randomly selected from each tank and euthanised by severing the spinal cord anterior to the dorsal fin (van Dyk et al. 2009; McHugh et al. 2011) and the standard length (nearest 0.01 mm; digital callipers) and wet weight (nearest 0.0001 g; Shimandzu ATX224)

were measured. For three of these juveniles, the entire gill structure was dissected and placed in individual histology cassettes. Both the juvenile bodies and the gill arches were fixed in Sea Water Davidsons fixative (Bridle et al. 2005; Cadoret et al. 2013) for ~36 hours, then transferred to 70% ethanol.

At Sampling time 2 (i.e., 16 to 17 days after sediments were removed from the aquaria), 3 juveniles were sampled at random from each tank, euthanised, and their length and weight were measured using the protocol above. At Sampling time 3 (i.e., 34 to 37 days after sediments were removed from the aquaria), all remaining fish from this experiment were euthanised, and their length and weight were measured as described above (Appendix 2: Table A2.2).

3.3.6 Histological protocol

Preserved gill arches from Sampling time 1 (n=71; Appendix 2: Table A2.2) were serially dehydrated (Sakura Tissue-Tek VIP E300), embedded in paraffin wax blocks (Leica Acardia Embedding Station), and sectioned at a 5 μ m thickness (Rotary Microtome Microm HM325). Tissue sections were stained with Haematoxylin and Eosin stain (Hess et al. 2015). A single observer, JSC, completed all gill assessments and measures outlined below.

To assess the presence of gill remodelling, slides were viewed at 20x magnification (Olympus BX43 Light Microscope with EP50 Camera). Five types of gill remodelling was observed: epithelium lifting (Au et al. 2004; Cumming and Herbert 2016; Mohamad et al. 2021), lamellae fusion (Agamy 2013; Lowe et al. 2015; Mohamad et al. 2021), mucus secretion (Jacobs et al. 1981; Prakash et al. 1998; Hess et al. 2015; Khieokhajonkhet et al. 2022), and basal hyperplasia (Au et al. 2004; Wong et al. 2013; Lowe et al. 2015; Cumming and Herbert 2016), as well as any signs of gill damage (e.g., aneurysm: Agamy 2013; Wong et al. 2013; Rodgers et al. 2019; Mohamad et al. 2021; Figure A2.1). To assess the incidence of the various types of gill remodelling, the total number of filaments on the gill arch was recorded alongside

the number of filaments with a remodelling type (i.e., a single filament could have multiple remodelling types). This presence/absence data is later used in statistical analysis to generate the likelihood of a filament (within a gill arch) containing a type of gill remodelling.

To measure lamellae characteristics, 3 intact filaments stratified across the gill arch (1 x dorsal, 1 x medial, and 1 x ventral) were selected for analysis and photographed at 60x magnification (Olympus BX43 Light Microscope with EP50 Camera). Multiple photographs (2 to 5) were taken to cover the length of each filament so that lamellae could be measured in detail. Specifically, 6 lamellae (3 on each side, left and right) from each of these 3 aforementioned filaments (18 measure per gill arch) were measured in Image J (V1.53 Wayne Rasband, National Institutes of Health, USA) blinded in respect to cross-generational thermal experience and juvenile treatments. Morphological measurements (Figure 3.2) taken included lamellae length (the maximum distance form tip of the lamellae to the edge of the filament epithelium, excluding filament width), and filament width (base of the lamellae/outer edge of filament epithelium, to the edge of the filament pillar; a measure of basal hyperplasia; Hess et al. 2015). Lamellae area divided by lamellae length; as per Hess et al. 2015). Lamellae perimeter was also calculated using the equation:

$$= 2 \times (LL - [0.5 \times LW]) + (0.5 \times \pi \times LW)$$

where LL is the lamellae length and LW is the lamellae width (Wilson et al. 1994; Pane et al. 2004). While not all lamellae may be uniform in shape as assumed by this calculation, it provides an estimate of lamellae surface area for gas exchange. Gill lamellae morphometric measures for each individual (18 measures per gill arch) were averaged to generate one value to prevent pseudo-replication.



Figure 3.2. Photomicrographs of *A. polyacanthus* gill filaments from the Control temperature – No sediment treatment; 28.5° C, 0 mg L⁻¹ (a), and the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment; 30° C, 50 mg L⁻¹ sediment (b, c, d) at Sample time 1. The gill morphology parameters measured in all fish (n=71) are depicted in (a). Gill remodelling traits include HP: hyperplasia (b, d), MU: mucus (c), EL: epithelial lifting (c, d), and AN: aneurysm (d).

3.3.7 Statistical analysis

All gill lamellae morphometrics were analysed using independent linear mixed effects models (lmer models within the LME4 package; Bates et al. 2014) in R (version 4.2.2). Average lamellae width, lamellae perimeter, and filament width were used as the dependant variables, with cross-generational thermal experience (Control, Parental development, and Grandparental development), temperature treatment (Control or Warm), and sediment treatment (No sediment or Suspended sediment) as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (i.e., maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs), were also added into the model as random factors. The potential effect that body length might have on gill measures was explored and was found to be positively correlated with lamellae width, lamellae perimeter, and filament width, and consequently was added into those models as a covariate. The inclusion of

additional model covariates (age, density, parental clutch ID, and sump ID) were sequentially explored and the model's goodness of fit was compared using analysis of variance (ANOVA) and then looking at the Akaike's information criterion (AIC; Pathak et al. 2013). These covariates did not improve model fit and were therefore not included in the final model (as per Fisher et al. 2015; LaMonica et al. 2021). For lamellae width, one influential outlier was examined using Cook's distance (Bochdansky et al. 2005; Bernal et al. 2022) and was removed from the final statistical analysis.

The presence of each gill remodelling type (epithelial lifting, hyperplasia, lamellae fusion, or mucus) was analysed using independent generalised linear mixed effect model glmer (Bates et al. 2015) with a binomial distribution and logit-link function (logistic regression). The count of filaments with versus without remodelling was the dependent variable, while cross-generational thermal experience, temperature treatment, and sediment treatment were fixed factors. The inclusion of sump ID and parental clutch ID as covariates were sequentially explored using analysis of variance (ANOVA) and then looking at the Akaike's information criterion (AIC; Pathak et al. 2013), and were deemed nonsignificant. Maternal and paternal linage were also added into the model as random factors. Aneurysms were rare (< 2%; only 46 fish) and for one treatment combination (Parental development cross-generation in Control temperature – Suspended sediment) no aneurysms were found. Consequently, statistical testing was not conducted, and the raw data (mean \pm SE) are presented in Appendix 2: Figure A2.1.

Juvenile body morphology at each of the three sampling times was independently explored with linear mixed effect models (using lmer). Each sample time was modelled independently to allow direct comparisons of the body morphology at Sample time point 1, and the gill histology metrics that were also collected from fish Sampled at sample time 1. At all sample times, standard length was modelled as the dependent variable with cross-generational thermal experience, temperature treatment, and sediment treatment as fixed factors. Parental clutch ID as well as tank ID nested within sump ID were included as random factors. Using AIC model comparisons, the covariate inclusion of tank density at the respective sample time (density_time) and length of juvenile treatment exposure (which also corresponds to age at sample time 1) was deemed the best fit using analysis of variance (ANOVA) and then looking at the Akaike's information criterion (AIC; Pathak et al. 2013) for all three sample time points.

Physical condition, the weight of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* for a given standard length, was modelled (lmer) for all sample times with log(weight) as the dependent variable. Crossgenerational thermal experience, temperature treatment, sediment treatment, and log(length) were fixed factors. Parental clutch ID as well as tank ID nested within sump ID were included as random factors. Using the same protocol as standard length, the covariates of tank density at the respective sample time (density_time) and length of juvenile treatment exposure (which also corresponds to age at Sample time 1) was deemed the best fit and entered into the models of all sample times. Influential outliers that were negatively impacting model fit were independently examined for each sample time using Cook's distance (Bochdansky et al. 2005; Bernal et al. 2022) and were removed from the final statistical analysis. The models without outliers were compared to the model with all data included and it did not change output significance.

For all lmer models (standard length, physical condition, gill lamellae morphometrics), assumptions including linearity, normality and homogeneity of residuals were visually assessed with Q-Q plots and frequency distributions. Main effects were determined with a sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom. Following this, relevant pairwise comparisons were made with estimated marginal means and Tukey method of p-value adjustment. For glmer models, model assumptions of goodness of fit (dispersion) was assessed using the DARMA package. Main effects were determined with type II Wald chi-squared test. When significant differences were found, post-hoc comparisons on the probability of remodelling occurring on a filament within a fish gill arch were calculated with estimated marginal means and Tukey method of p-value adjustment.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Gill lamellae morphometrics

Development in warm temperature and suspended sediment conditions resulted in an increase in filament width (Temperature*Sediment: $F_{1,58} = 48.19$, P < 0.001) for juvenile *A*. *polyacanthus* irrespective of cross-generational thermal experience (Figure 3.3a; Appendix 2: Table A2.3). Filament width was 21.3%, 35.6%, 26.7% greater in the combined Warm temperature -Suspended sediment juvenile treatment than Control temperature – No sediment, Warm temperature – No sediment temperature, and Control temperature – Suspended sediment respectively (all post-hoc comparisons P < 0.001; Control temperature – No sediment = 12.02 $\pm 0.49 \mu$, Warm temperature – No sediment = 9.59 $\pm 0.489 \mu$, Control temperature – Suspended sediment = 11.18 $\pm 0.502 \mu$, Warm temperature – Suspended sediment= 15.26 $\pm 0.495 \mu$; mean \pm SE).

Similarly, lamellae width increased when fish developed under warm temperature and suspended sediment conditions (Temperature*Sediment: $F_{1,55} = 28.59$, P < 0.001), but the magnitude of increase depended on the cross-generational experience of previous generations (Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment: $F_{2,55} = 5.37$, P = 0.007; Figure 3.3b; Appendix 2: Table A2.4). Specifically, fish from the Control cross-generation had 28.4% and 27.0% wider lamellae, when developed in the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment compared to siblings in the Control temperature – No sediment juvenile treatment or Warm temperature – No sediment juvenile treatment or Warm temperature – No sediment juvenile treatment or Warm temperature and sediment treatment also had 27.0% wider lamellae when developed in the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment and the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment to the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment temperature – Suspended to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment to siblings in the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment compared to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment compared to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment compared to siblings in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment compared to siblings in the Control temperature

– No sediment juvenile treatment (P < 0.01). While fish from Parental development crossgeneration exhibited a 7.5 to 13.7% increase in lamellae width when they developed in the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment juvenile treatment compared to siblings grown in other juvenile treatments, this was not significant (all post-hoc P > 0.05). Additionally, the lamellae width of fish from Parental development cross-generation was significantly narrower ($8.61 \pm 0.469 \mu$) than fish from Grandparental development cross-generation ($10.82 \pm 0.411 \mu$) when both developed in the Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment (P = 0.028).

The perimeter of lamellae exhibited variation depending on the combination of crossgenerational experience and juvenile developmental sediment conditions (Figure 3.3c; Appendix 2: Table A2.5). Specifically, offspring from Control cross-generation tended to have the smallest perimeter when no suspended sediment was present and the highest perimeter with suspended sediment, however this was not significant (Cross-generation*Sediment: $F_{2,55} =$ 3.09, P < 0.054).



Figure 3.3. Gill morphology measures of filament width (a), lamellae width (b) and lamellae perimeter (c) of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹) at Sample time 1. All data is estimated marginal means \pm SE for the average length of 24.00 mm.

3.4.2 Gill lamellae remodelling

The likelihood of epithelial lifting on a filament increased when fish developed under warm and suspended sediment conditions (Temperature*Sediment: $X^2 = 6.21$, df = 1, P = 0.013; Figure 3.4a; Appendix 2: Table A2.6). Specifically, the experience of Warm temperature – No sediment, Control temperature – Suspended sediment, or Warm temperature – Suspended

sediment all increased the probability of epithelial lifting by almost double (all post-hoc comparisons P < 0.001; Control temperature – No sediment = 0.176 ± 0.096 , Warm temperature – No sediment = 0.305 ± 0.140 , Control temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.311 \pm 0.141, Warm temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.342 \pm 0.148; mean probability \pm SE). Additionally, the increase in epithelial lifting in juvenile developmental sediment conditions differed with the cross-generational thermal experience (Cross-generation*Sediment: X^2 = 17.81, df = 2, P < 0.001; Figure 3.4b). No differences in epithelial lifting were observed when comparing fish from cross-generational thermal experiences in Control temperature - No sediment juvenile development. However, when developing in suspended sediment the probability of epithelial lifting was higher in fish from Control cross-generation (0.490 mean probability) than Parental development (0.195 mean probability; P < 0.001). This low probability of epithelial lifting in fish from Parental development cross-generation resulted in no distinguishable difference between siblings that developed in no sediment versus suspended sediments conditions (P = 0.891). While for juveniles from Control and Grandparental development cross-generational experience the probability of epithelial lifting increased by 85.6% and 56.7%, respectively, when in suspended sediment than no sediment (Control: P = 0.023; Grandparental: P < 0.001).

Development in warm temperature and suspended sediment conditions resulted in an increase in the likelihood of hyperplasia within a filament (Temperature*Sediment: $X^2 = 27.31$, df = 1, P < 0.001) for offspring from all cross-generational thermal experience (Figure 3.4b; Appendix 2: Table A2.7). The probability of hyperplasia was 74.1%, 79.9%, and 69.6% greater in the combined Warm temperature – Suspended sediment juvenile treatment compared to the Control temperature – No sediment, Warm temperature – No sediment, and Control temperature – Suspended sediment respectively (all post-hoc comparisons P < 0.001; Control temperature – No sediment = 0.087 ± 0.017, Warm temperature – No sediment = 0.067 ± 0.014,

Control temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.102 ± 0.019 , Warm temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.334 ± 0.034 ; mean probability \pm SE).

The likelihood of mucus within a filament differed depending on juvenile sediment, temperature, and cross-generational thermal experience (Cross-generation*Temperature* Sediment: $X^2 = 16.49$, df = 2, P < 0.001; Figure 3.4c; see Appendix 2: Table A2.8 for other main factor statistics). Fish from the Parental development in warm condition tended to have decreasing mucus with increasing temperature and sediment (Control temperature – No sediment = 0.300 ± 0.063, Warm temperature – No sediment = 0.248 ± 0.056, Control temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.208 ± 0.056, Warm temperature – Suspended sediment = 0.121 ± 0.039; mean probability ± SE). Within the Control temperature – No sediment juvenile treatment, fish from Parental development cross-generation had over 3 times more mucus than fish from the Control cross-generation (P = 0.020). For fish from Control and Grandparent development cross-generations sibling fish had similar mucus levels across all juvenile treatments (all P > 0.05).

The probability of lamellae fusion was very low (< 0.1%) and was not significantly different across juvenile treatment and cross-generational thermal experience (P > 0.05; Figure 3.4d; Appendix 2: Table A2.9).



Figure 3.4. The probability of a gill filament containing each type of gill remodelling or damage. Types of gill remodelling include epithelial lifting (a), hyperplasia (b), mucus (c), and lamellae fusion (d). Data collected from juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), at Sample time 1. Data is estimated probability \pm SE.

3.4.3 Standard length

At Sample time 1, the standard length of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* was affected by juvenile temperature ($F_{1,578}$ = 5.15, P = 0.024) and suspended sediment ($F_{1,579}$ = 36.25, P < 0.001; Figure 3.5a; Appendix 2: Table A2.10). Juveniles that developed in the warm temperature were on

average 2.02% shorter than those in the control temperature (Control = 24.8 ± 0.2 mm; Warm = 24.3 ± 0.2 mm; mean \pm SE). Juveniles reared in suspended sediment were also shorter than those reared in no sediment conditions by 4.76% (No sediment = 25.2 ± 0.2 mm; Suspended sediment = 24.0 ± 0.2 mm; mean \pm SE). While not significant, there was also some evidence of an interaction between Temperature and Sediment (Temperature*Sediment: F_{1,577}= 3.76, P = 0.053) where standard length was smallest for juveniles in Warm temperature - Suspended sediment combined, and largest in the Control temperature - No sediment treatment.

At Sample time 2, once suspended sediment had been removed for 16 to 17 days, juveniles reared in Suspended sediment were still shorter than those reared in no sediment conditions but to a lesser extent of 3.61% (No sediment= 27.7 ± 0.30 mm; Suspended sediment = 26.7 ± 0.30 mm; mean \pm SE ; F_{1,276}= 9.41, P = 0.002; Figure 3.5b; Appendix 2: Table A2.11).While not significant (F_{1,276}= 2.77, P = 0.097) juveniles that developed in the warm temperature were also still shorter than those in the control temperature (Control = 27.5 ± 0.3 mm; Warm = 26.9 ± 0.3 mm; mean \pm SE).

At Sample time 3, juvenile standard length was only significantly influenced by juvenile temperature treatment ($F_{1,4}$ = 10.5, P =0.035) Juveniles that developed in warm temperature were 3.34% smaller compared to the control temperature (Control = 29.9 ± 0.25 mm; Warm = 28.9 ± 0.27 mm; mean ± SE).



Figure 3.5. Juvenile *A. polyacanthus* standard length at Sample time 1 (a), Sample time 2 (b), and Sample time 3 (c) when maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5° C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30° C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5° C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30° C, 50 mg L⁻¹). At Sample time 1 fish were experiencing these treatment conditions directly, which Sample time 2 and 3 are post-sediment removal. All data is estimated marginal means ± SE.

3.4.4 Physical condition

Juvenile physical condition (weight for a given standard length) at Sample time 1 differed depending on juvenile developmental treatment (Temperature: $F_{1,4} = 24.82$, P = 0.007; Temperature*Sediment: $F_{1,4} = 11.45$, P = 0.027; Figure 3.6a; Appendix 2: Table A2.13). Juveniles were 4.71% heavier for a given length in the Warm temperature (0.55 ± 0.01mm;

mean \pm SE) compared to Control temperature (0.52 \pm 0.01 mm) but this was primarily driven by the highest physical condition observed in the combined Warm temperature – Suspended sediment treatment (0.56 \pm 0.01 mm) and lowest in the Control temperature – Suspended sediment treatment (0.51 \pm 0.01 mm; P = 0.01).

At Sample time 2, juveniles were in better physical condition in warm temperature treatments ($F_{1,5}$ = 23.9, P =0.006), however, the degree of change was not consistent across cross-generational thermal experience (Cross-generation*Temperature: $F_{2,73}$ = 3.24, P = 0.045; Figure 3.6b; Appendix 2: Table A2.14). Specifically, juveniles from the Control cross-generation were 7.15% heavier for a given length in warm temperature compared to control temperature (P = 0.0014; Control = 0.72 ± 0.01g, Warm = 0.78 ± 0.01g; mean ± SE). While fish from both the Parental development and Grandparental cross-generations were similar at all juvenile temperatures (P > 0.05).

Juvenile temperature was still influential to physical condition at Sample time 3 ($F_{1,4}$ = 20.88, P =0.009; Appendix 2: Table A2.15), with juveniles developing in warm temperature treatments 4.71% heavier for a given length than those that developed in control temperatures (Control = 0.95, ± 0.01 g, Warm = 1.00 ± 0.01 g; mean ± SE; Figure 3.6c).



Figure 3.6. Juvenile *A. polyacanthus* physical condition (weight for a given length) at Sample time 1 (a), Sample time 2 (b), and Sample time 3 (c) when maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5° C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30° C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5° C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30° C, 0 mg L⁻¹). At Sample time 1 fish were experiencing these treatment conditions directly, which Sample time 2 and 3 are post-sediment removal. All data is the estimated marginal mean ± SE of log10 weight that has been back transformed for plotting. Weight is presented for the average standard length of 24.57, 27.29, and 29.45mm for Sample time 1, 2, and 3 respectively.

3.5 Discussion

The present study found that elevated temperature and suspended sediment often acted synergistically or antagonistically on gill morphology and physical condition but had a generally additive effect on growth of juvenile *A. polyacanthus*. Juveniles exposed to warm

temperature and suspended sediment for the first months of development showed greater incidence of gill remodelling (specifically increased filament and lamellae width, greater incidence of hyperplasia and epithelial lifting, and a lower incidence of excess mucus) compared to those held under control conditions, although the magnitude of the change varied with cross-generational thermal experience. Such changes have previously been linked to protecting the gill structure from mechanical abrasion (Mallatt 1985). Juvenile *A. polyacanthus* exposed to the Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined treatment also exhibited reduced growth but increased physical condition. Once suspended sediment was removed, initial differences in standard length diminished within ~2-5 weeks, indicating that juvenile coral reef fish can recover following a short-term suspended sediment event.

Warm temperature and suspended sediment acted synergistically on the probability of basal hyperplasia, and the width of lamellae and filaments (indicative of the extent of epithelial and basal hyperplasia, respectively). While hyperplasia is a common defence response to waterborne pollutants, it also increases the gas diffusion distance and therefore reduces the gas exchange efficiency of the lamellae (Mallatt 1985). In extreme cases hyperplasia can completely fill the interlamellar space resulting in lamellae fusion, reducing the gill surface area (Lowe et al. 2015; Mohamad et al. 2021). Although extensive hyperplasia was found when juvenile *A. polyacanthus* developed under Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined, lamellae fusion was found in very low proportion across juvenile treatments. On the other hand, epithelial lifting was evident in response to both warm temperature and suspended sediment independently, and a similar level of impact in the combined treatment (antagonistic). This epithelial lifting would not only increase the diffusion distance to protect the pillar system, but the protrusion of the epithelium into the interlamellar space has been shown to disrupt water flow across the gills therefore reducing gas exchange (Hughes and Morgan 1973; Au et al. 2004). This suggests that gill remodelling traits such as epithelial lifting, or mucus may be

sufficient to protect the gills under warm temperature or suspended sediment in isolation. However, a greater probability of hyperplasia under Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined suggests that further remodelling was required under multiple stressors combined. Multiple gill remodelling traits that reduce oxygen intake may compromise the ability to perform aerobic activities, and have implications for fitness, and performance.

While found previously in coral reef fish (Hess 2019; Johansen et al. 2021), juvenile *A*. *polyacanthus* here did not elicit any change in lamellae perimeter (proxy for available surface area for gas exchange) in response to warm temperature or suspended sediment. While a large gill surface area can be beneficial for gas exchange, it also increases the exposure of waterborne contaminants and pathogens and the flux of ions into the gills which results in greater energy expenditure for osmoregulation (Nilsson 2007). Considering the significant role ion regulation plays in the early development of gills (Rombough 2007), an increase in surface area may not have been beneficial for juveniles in this study that were exposed directly after hatching as has been reported for older juvenile and adult coral reef fish (Hess 2019; Johansen et al. 2021).

In combination, the patterns of hyperplasia, epithelial lifting, lamellae fusion, and consistent surface area of gill lamellae show no evidence for gill plasticity to increase gas exchange with warming and/or suspended sediment. This would suggest that gas exchange may not be limiting for these juveniles, or that protection against mechanical damage is prioritised. Previous research has found that in addition to gill remodelling, fishes may increase ventilation rate to increase the volume of water that passes over the gills (Horkel and Pearson 1976; Lowe et al. 2015), as well as increase the haematocrit, haemoglobin concentration, and red blood cell count which can all raise the blood's oxygen exchange capacity under both elevated suspended sediment (O'Connor et al. 1977) and elevated temperature (Gräns et al. 2014). Although increased blood circulation (and vascular congestion) may improve gas exchange it can also cause aneurysms (the rupture of the pillar cell systems causing the lamellae to lose its structural

integrity; a metric that indicates gill damage). Interestingly, unlike previous studies (Agamy 2013; Wong et al. 2013; Mohamad et al. 2021) aneurysms were found in very low proportion in this study. While not able to be tested directly on these fish, exposure to warm temperature during development of the same cohort of fish in **Chapter 2** did not result in increased resting oxygen demands. This lack of plasticity further supported by research on the cinnamon clownfish, *Amphiprion melanopus*, maintained at a similar suspended sediment level (45 mg L^{-1}) for 7 days which exhibited a elevated resting metabolic rate in conjunction with a reduce lamellae length but no change in oxygen diffusion distance (Hess et al. 2017).

Gill remodelling observed in response to warm temperature or suspended sediment can be energetically costly, with implications for other traits. Juveniles from the Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined treatment had increased filament and lamellae width, greater incidence of hyperplasia and epithelial lifting, and were on average shorter at Sample time 1 compared to juveniles from the Control temperature - No sediment treatment. This supports research on the freshwater *Erimonax monachus* by Sutherland and Meyer (2007) who found a reduction in growth rate correlated with increasing lamellae width under suspended sediment. Furthermore, the effect of warming and suspended sediment on standard length was additive, which does not match the generally synergistic or antagonistic interactions of gill remodelling traits. This potentially suggests that the mechanisms of impacts for warming and suspended sediment are distinct. Reduced growth with warming temperature is often a response to increased metabolic demand (Clarke and Fraser 2004; Munday et al. 2008b; Rogers et al. 2011; Motson and Donelson 2017; Spinks et al. 2019), however, there are exceptions (Donelson 2015; Audzijonyte et al. 2020; McMahon et al. 2023). Whereas reduced on standard length in suspended sediment may be a response of energy relocation to repair gill damage caused by particle abrasion (Mallatt 1985; Lake and Hinch 1999). The additive nature and independent mechanisms are further supported by growth following the removal of suspended sediment. After ~ 2 - 5 weeks, the reduced standard length in warm temperature remained but effects of sediment were no longer present.

Increased lamellae width and epithelial lifting was seen in both the Control and Grandparental development cross-generations. However, this protective gill remodelling used to reduce the risk of mechanical abrasion (Mallatt 1985; Agamy 2013) was not seen in juveniles from the Parental development cross-generation under Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined. F₃ juveniles from the Parental development cross-generation did, however, have a higher probability of mucus in all juvenile treatments compared to juveniles from the Control and Grandparental development cross-generations. Increased mucus production is a common stress response to warm temperature (Jacobs et al. 1981; Prakash et al. 1998; Khieokhajonkhet et al. 2022). Therefore, the more recent exposure to elevated temperature may have predisposed offspring from the Parental development cross-generation to maintain mucus production as an alternative to other remodelling strategies such as epithelial lifting or lamellae epithelial hyperplasia.

Distinction in juvenile physical condition was also observed related to crossgenerational experience but only at Sample time 2. According to the temperature-size rule (Atkinson and Sibly 1997), ectothermic fish at lower latitude (warmer temperatures) often grow and develop faster but are smaller at maturation compared to high latitude (cooler temperature) organisms (Arendt 2011; Trip et al. 2014; Álvarez-Noriega et al. 2023). This was observed in fish from the Control cross-generation who were heavier for a given length in Warm temperature compared to Control temperature, but in not the other cross-generations. The differences in body mass across cross-generation thermal experiences may be due to energy allocation (Stallings et al. 2010; Mogensen and Post 2012). For example, juveniles from the Parental or Grandparental development cross-generation may have prioritised energy for gill remodelling strategies employed at Sample time 1 (mentioned above), which may have flow on effects to physical condition at Sample time 2. As the effect of cross-generational experience on physical condition only occurred at Sample time 2, it suggests that the effects crossgenerational thermal exposure may change through time and is a point of interest for future research.

While I observed the range of physical and morphological effects to juveniles developing in presence of suspended sediment, when conditions returned to control levels, fish growth increased to match the size (length) of Control temperature – No sediment juveniles. This was even after a prolonged exposure to suspended sediment simulated in this study, at the upper end of what is expected following a following an extreme flood or dredging event (Bainbridge et al. 2012; Macdonald et al. 2013; Fisher et al. 2015; Jones et al. 2015, 2016), ~5 weeks after sediment was removed there was no detectable difference in standard length of juvenile A. polyacanthus among treatments. By ~5 weeks post-sediment exposure only the impacts of continued warming to growth (both standard length and physical condition) remained, providing evidence that the effects of exposure to elevated suspended sediment concentrations may be easily compensated. Previous studies have found similar (compensatory) responses in the growth of fishes following the removal of stressors (Nicieza and Metcalfe 1997; Metcalfe and Monaghan 2001; Ali et al. 2003; Donelson et al. 2012a; Spinks et al. 2019). While compensatory growth can restore a juveniles growth trajectory, thus reducing the risk of size dependent mortality (Ali et al. 2003), it can also have costs later in life (Metcalfe and Monaghan 2001; Ali et al. 2003; Mangel and Munch 2005; Kim et al. 2019). These costs such as an increase the risk of developmental abnormalities (Ali et al. 2003) and oxidative (Kim et al. 2019), muscle (Ali et al. 2003), and cellular (Mangel and Munch 2005) damage can ultimately lead to a shorter life span. Although suspended sediment was a novel stressor to the fish used in this experiment (i.e., the previous 2 generations had not been exposed to suspended sediments), the wild population (F_0) caught from inner shelf reefs may have

experienced the resuspension of settled terrigenous material through wind, waves, and currents for centuries prior (Larcombe et al. 1995; Wolanski et al. 2008). Coral reef fish, and coastal marine fish more generally, may therefore be more adapt to short term sediment loads.

The result of the present study builds on the expanding knowledge that local environmental stressors are exacerbating the effects of long-term climate change (Ghedini et al. 2013; Gissi et al. 2021). Coastal management practices that reduce anthropogenic sediment input in waterways and anthropogenic resuspension events, can prevent future elevated suspended sediment events in coastal marine systems and the GBR. In comparison to reversing long term climate change stressors such as ocean warming, local management practices can be a more effective as they can reduce environmental stressors in a relatively short period of time, and do not require global cooperation (Ghedini et al. 2013). Therefore, local management presents an effective strategy to reduce the extant of environmental change and mitigate the confounding interactions of local and global environmental stressors.

Chapter 4 – General discussion

There is mounting evidence that the early life development of coral reef fish is being impacted by a range of anthropogenic environmental stressors. While phenotypic plasticity is predicted to be especially important in enabling individuals to maintain performance under future conditions (Chevin et al. 2010; Hoffmann and Sgró 2011; Munday et al. 2013b; Merilä and Hendry 2014), it is unknown whether plasticity to one environmental stressor alters the response to a second environmental stressor. Using a multi-generational design with combinations of developmental and post-maturation thermal exposure in both the grandparent and parent generation, this thesis investigated how phenotypic plasticity to $+1.5^{\circ}$ C warming in previous generations influenced the development and performance of juvenile Acanthochromis polyacanthus under multiple environmental stressors (Chapter 2: warming and acidification; Chapter 3: warming and suspended sediments). While previous generations thermal exposure resulted in carry-over effects on body morphology, the greatest phenotypic change across both chapters was related to developmental environmental conditions with the combined effect of two stressors acting additively, synergistically, or antagonistically on various performance traits. These findings improve our understanding of the potential impacts of global and local environmental change across generations of reef fish.

4.1 Cross-generation thermal exposure timing

Overlapping cross-generational thermal experience between the two experiments allowed exploration of consistency in patterns of response to environmental conditions. I found that juveniles from both the Parental or Grandparental development cross-generation were longer but in similar physical condition to the Control cross-generation at the end of the experiment (101 to 135 days post hatching: dph) in all juvenile treatments in **Chapter 2**. This contrasts to **Chapter 3** whereby prior thermal exposure had no significant influence in the length or

physical condition of juveniles across the majority of Sampling times (1-3; exception physical condition at Sampling time 2). While possible, these contrasting results across chapters was unlikely due to differences in the size of aquaria (32 L in Chapter 2; 11 L in Chapter 3) as juveniles from the Control cross-generation in the Control juvenile treatment, from both experiments, had a similar mean standard length at ~17 weeks (Chapter 2 = 31.16 mm; Chapter 3 = 30.75 mm). Instead, parents may be producing a diverse offspring phenotypes depending on the timing within the breeding season, possibly to increase the likelihood of success in unpredictable environments (Shama 2015) or because differing phenotypes benefit early and late season progeny (Brinkhof 1997; Groothuis et al. 2005; Divino and Tonn 2007; Stier et al. 2014). For example, individuals with a smaller body size may have a selective advantage as smaller individuals have a lower metabolic demand in warm temperature (Pörtner and Knust 2007; Rombough 2007; Forster et al. 2012; Leiva et al. 2019). On the other hand, larger individuals have a competitive advantage and are more likely to survive selection events like predation, at least under present day environmental conditions (Sogard 1997; Hoey and McCormick 2004; Almany and Webster 2006; Poulos and McCormick 2015).

Alternatively, the shift in phenotype may not be an active strategy (e.g., bet-hedging) but instead be a product of maternal energy reserves. Greater fitness (size and survival) in early season clutches has been found across aquatic fish and animals more generally (Schultz et al. 1991; Reznick et al. 2006; Divino and Tonn 2007). Regardless, the variation found in this thesis indicates that multiple clutches per pair should be investigated in future studies for a fuller understanding of the diversity of phenotypes that prior thermal experience may induce. Most studies to date on the effects of ocean warming across generations focus on early season clutches, including those using the early generations of the *A. polyacanthus* culture used in this thesis (Yasutake 2019; Spinks et al. 2021). The increased phenotypic variation may facilitate evolution through directional selection (Ghalambor et al. 2015; O'Dea et al. 2016) by allowing

the selection of optimal phenotypes at different peaks in the landscape and across generations (O'Dea et al. 2016; Jarrold et al. 2019).

Experimentation that includes complex exposure timing during the parent and grandparent generations allows for greater understanding on the conditions in which transgenerational plasticity and carry-over effects occur (Shama and Wegner 2014; Spinks et al. 2021; Bernal et al. 2022). Most cross-generational research to date provides consistent evidence of carry-over effects where exposure to warming during development or early life results in phenotypic change in all current-generation thermal conditions (Shama and Wegner 2014; Spinks et al. 2021; Bernal et al. 2022). My research was consistent with this pattern since all cross-generational thermal exposure resulted in consistent phenotypic change in a range of juvenile environments. One contradiction to this pattern was found in Chapter 2 with prior exposure to continuous warming in the grandparent generation, resulting in enhanced metabolic performance (maximum oxygen consumption and aerobic scope) only when F₃ juveniles were exposed to warm temperatures and control CO₂, indicating transgenerational plasticity. The consistent thermal exposure throughout the grandparent generation, rather than partial exposure as in all other cross-generational groups, may be required to produce transgenerational plasticity since environmental heterogeneity is less likely to produce an irreversible response to environmental change (Herman et al. 2014). Furthermore, in cases of environmental heterogeneity, developmental plasticity is instead expected, which is supported by the greater phenotypic change due to developmental than cross-generational experience across both chapters (morphology, physiology, and behaviour in Chapter 2 and gill remodelling in Chapter 3).

4.2 Interactions between past and present environmental stressors

Contributing to the increasing knowledge of how multiple stressors interact and impact marine organisms (Harvey et al. 2013; Przesławski et al. 2015; Côté et al. 2016; Sampaio et al. 2021; Baag and Mandal 2022), this study found all response types including additive, synergistic, and antagonistic interactions between stressors. The two global environmental stressors of ocean warming, and acidification had an additive effect on all performance trats including the physiology, behaviour, and growth of juvenile A. polyacanthus (Chapter 2). This additive response was often driven by only a single stressor, as ocean warming and acidification were found to impact different performance traits. These findings are congruent with the predominantly additive nature of elevated temperature and CO₂ in previous work on juvenile marine fish (as seen in Chapter 1, Table 1.2) even though lower, near future CO₂ levels of 825 µatm rather than 1000 µatm were used in the present study. Most interestingly, the effect of elevated CO₂, in isolation or in combination with warm temperature, was not dependent on whether previous generations experienced ocean warming. This means that any potential effects of historical thermal plasticity were realised regardless of elevated CO₂ conditions (length and physical condition), but equally any likely beneficial (reduced resting metabolic rate) or negative (reduced length) effects of elevated CO₂ also remained.

Knowing the interaction direction of multiple stressors on a species or population can be critical for informing conservation and management and is the greatest potential application for this research. For example, management of local stressors can be beneficial when the interaction between a global and local environmental stressor is synergistic, but could have adverse effects when this interaction is antagonistic (Brown et al. 2013). Upscaling results such as in this thesis are challenging especially when differing traits express various responses to the same environmental change such as in **Chapter 3**, where ocean warming and suspended sediment produced synergistic and antagonistic interactions on various gill remodelling traits, and additive effects to length. This research does highlight the value in measuring a broad range of traits to better understand the complex individual responses to multiple stressors. A key future step for this type of work is to understand how these traits relate to fitness and/or focus the investigation on traits more closely aligned with fitness. Future studies would also benefit from taking into account that the interaction direction may change even further between populations, food availability, with the severity of stressor, with the addition of other abiotic or biotic stressors, and the environmental exposure of previous generations (Przeslawski et al. 2015; Côté et al. 2016).

For gill remodelling traits, prior exposure to warming did influence the interactive response between warming and suspended sediment. Juveniles from the Parental development cross-generational exposure did not exhibit protective gill remodelling (increased lamellae width and epithelial lifting) under Warm temperature and Suspended sediment combined. Firstly, this may be evidence for maladaptive carry-over effects as without protective gill remodelling they may be at greater risk of mechanical abrasion from sediment and the diffusion of toxic pollutants where present (Mallatt 1985; Agamy 2013). Alternately, this response pattern may provide evidence for adaptive carry-over effects as they were able to maintain sufficient protection from mucus production and did not require extensive structural remodelling that would reduce the gas diffusion capacity (Mallatt 1985; Au et al. 2004). However, as Parental development cross-generation fish exhibited a differing pattern of gill remodelling than both the Control and Grandparent development cross-generation, it is more likely that this response is not adaptive. Furthermore, there was no evidence for the differing response by Parental development cross-generation to result in an increased standard length or physical condition at Sample time 1.

The diminishing difference after the sediment was removed suggests that these fish may be somewhat resilience to acute suspended sediment events, but longer-term (chronic) events may be more problematic. For example, juveniles from all cross-generational experiences had similar declines in standard length under both Warm temperature and Suspended sediment individually and combined at Sample time 1 (**Chapter 3**). At Sample time 3 the effect of Suspended sediment was lost and the greatest disparity between juveniles was primarily driven by juvenile temperature across all cross-generations. It has been well established that following an period of stress and low growth, organisms may exhibit a period of accelerated growth to catch up to larger individuals in the cohort when more favourable conditions arise (Nicieza and Metcalfe 1997; Metcalfe and Monaghan 2001; Sogard and Olla 2002; Ali et al. 2003; Donelson et al. 2012a; Kim et al. 2019; Spinks et al. 2021). However, compensatory growth can result in trade-offs or come at a cost later in life (Metcalfe and Monaghan 2001; Ali et al. 2003; Mangel and Munch 2005; Kim et al. 2019). This increased growth might also be influenced by the reduced tank density following sampling resulting in less competition for space and resources, however, the density changes were consistent across cross-generational treatments.

4.3 Plasticity in a rapidly changing environment

The overall aim of this thesis was to determine how organisms respond to a changing environment over generations. The results show that both developmental and cross-generation exposure, via carry-over effects, may provide a variety of performance benefits. Where developmental exposure to $\pm 1.5^{\circ}$ C enhanced physical condition (mass for a given length; **Chapter 2 & 3**), boldness and activity (**Chapter 2**), cross-generational exposure was more complex and trait specific. Phenotypic plasticity across generations in response to environmental change can be costly in many ways including: the redirection of energy from one trait to another causing performance trade off, and the phenotypic mismatch if the environment changes (Angilletta 2009). The complex response across generations may therefore highlight some of the strategies used to reduce the costs of phenotypic change and
the variety of performance combinations that improve performance under environmental change. However, to truly know what combination of performance attributes improves fitness and relative contribution to the next generation would be determined by natural selection which is not easy in lab-based experiments. While this thesis provides a starting point to better understand multiple stressors impacts across generations, future work should expand stressor complexity, within and across generations, in a variety of species to help build a more general understand of how populations, communities, and ecosystems will respond. The value of this thesis suggests a need to prioritise local management of coastal anthropogenic stressors as the interaction with ocean warming is having the greatest synergistic impact. Compared to global climate change, local environmental management is also more effective as it can reduce environmental stressors in a relatively short period of time, and does not require global cooperation (Ghedini et al. 2013).

- Agamy E (2013) Impact of laboratory exposure to light Arabian crude oil, dispersed oil and dispersant on the gills of the juvenile brown spotted grouper (Epinephelus chlorostigma): A histopathological study. Mar Environ Res 86:46–55
- Agrawal AA, Laforsch C, Tollrian R (1999) Transgenerational induction of defences in animals and plants. Nature 401:60–63
- AIMS (2016) Orpheus Island temperature loggers. Retrieved from Integrated Marine Observing System FAIMMS Sensor Network. Website: https://apps.aims.gov.au/metadata/view/1e22495f-0bd0-45bc-887b-e1c54fc10de6.
- Ali M, Nicieza A, Wootton RJ (2003) Compensatory growth in fishes: A response to growth depression. Fish Fish 4:147–190
- Allan BJM, Domenici P, Watson SA, Munday PL, McCormick MI (2017) Warming has a greater effect than elevated CO2 on predator–prey interactions in coral reef fish. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 284:1–9
- Allan BJM, Miller GM, Mccormick MI, Domenici P, Munday PL (2014) Parental effects improve escape performance of juvenile reef fish in a high-co2 world. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 281:1–7
- Almany GR, Webster MS (2006) The predation gauntlet: Early post-settlement mortality in reef fishes. Coral Reefs 25:19–22
- Álvarez-Noriega M, White CR, Kozłowski J, Day T, Marshall DJ (2023) Life history optimisation drives latitudinal gradients and responses to global change in marine fishes. Plos Biol 21:e3002114
- Angilletta MJ (2009) Thermal adaptation: a theoretical and empirical synthesis. Oxford University Press., New York, NY
- Arendt JD (2011) Size-fecundity relationships, growth trajectories, and the temperature-size rule for ectotherms. Evolution (N Y) 65:43–51
- Atkinson D, Sibly RM (1997) Why are organisms usually bigger in colder environments? Making sense of a life history puzzle. Trends Ecol Evol 12:235–239
- Au DWT, Pollino CA, Wu RSS, Shin PKS, Lau STF, Tang JYM (2004) Chronic effects of suspended solids on gill structure, osmoregulation, growth, and triiodothyronine in juvenile green grouper Epinephelus coioides. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 266:255–264
- Audzijonyte A, Richards SA, Stuart-Smith RD, Pecl G, Edgar GJ, Barrett NS, Payne N, Blanchard JL (2020) Fish body sizes change with temperature but not all species shrink with warming. Nat Ecol Evol 4:809–814
- Baag S, Mandal S (2022) Combined effects of ocean warming and acidification on marine fish and shellfish: A molecule to ecosystem perspective. Sci Total Environ 802:
- Bailey LA, Childs AR, James NC, Winkler A, Potts WM (2022) Links between behaviour and metabolic physiology in fishes in the Anthropocene. Rev Fish Biol Fish 32:555–579
- Bainbridge ZT, Wolanski E, Álvarez-Romero JG, Lewis SE, Brodie JE (2012) Fine sediment and nutrient dynamics related to particle size and floc formation in a Burdekin River

flood plume, Australia. Mar Pollut Bull 65:236-248

- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker BM, Walker SC (2015) Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J Stat Softw 67:
- Baumann H, Talmage S, Gobler C (2012) Reduced early life growth and survival in a fish in direct response to increased carbon dioxide. Nat Clim Chang 2:38–41
- Bernal MA, Ravasi T, Rodgers GG, Munday PL, Donelson JM (2022) Plasticity to ocean warming is influenced by transgenerational, reproductive, and developmental exposure in a coral reef fish. Evol Appl 15:249–261
- Bignami S, Sponaugle S, Hauff M, Cowen RK (2017) Combined effects of elevated pCO2, temperature, and starvation stress on larvae of a large tropical marine fish. ICES J Mar Sci 74:1220–1229
- Binder TR, Wilson ADM, Wilson SM, Suski CD, Godin JJ, Cooke SJ (2016) Is there a paceof-life syndrome linking boldness and metabolic capacity for locomotion in bluegill sun fi sh ? Anim Behav 121:175–183
- Biro PA, Beckmann C, Stamps JA (2010) Small within-day increases in temperature affects boldness and alters personality in coral reef fish. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 277:71–77
- Biro PA, Stamps JA (2010) Do consistent individual differences in metabolic rate promote consistent individual differences in behavior? Trends Ecol Evol 25:653–659
- Bochdansky AB, Grønkjær P, Herra TP, Leggett WC (2005) Experimental evidence for selection against fish larvae with high metabolic rates in a food limited environment. Mar Biol 147:1413–1417
- Bonduriansky R, Crean AJ (2018) What are parental condition- transfer effects and how can they be detected ? Methods Ecol Evol 9:450–456
- Bonduriansky R, Day T (2009) Nongenetic inheritance and its evolutionary implications. Annu Rev Ecol Evol Syst 40:103–125
- Booth DJ, Beretta GA (2004) Influence of recruit condition on food competition and predation risk in a coral reef fish. Oecologia 140:289–294
- Bowden AJ, Gardiner NM, Couturier CS, Stecyk JAW, Nilsson GE, Munday PL, Rummer JL (2014) Alterations in gill structure in tropical reef fishes as a result of elevated temperatures. Comp Biochem Physiol -Part A Mol Integr Physiol 175:64–71
- Brauner C, Shartau RB, Damsgaard C, Esbaugh AJ, Wilson RW, Grosell M (2019) Acid-base physiology and CO2 homeostasis: Regulation and compensation in response to elevated environmental CO2. Academic Press,
- Brauner CJ, Baker DW (2009) Patterns of acid–base regulation during exposure to hypercarbia in fishes. Cardio-Respiratory Control Vertebr Comp Evol Asp 43-63.
- Bridle AR, Carter CG, Morrison RN, Nowak BF (2005) The effect of β-glucan administration on macrophage respiratory burst activity and Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar L., challenged with amoebic gill disease - Evidence of inherent resistance. J Fish Dis 28:347–356
- Brierley AS, Kingsford MJ (2009) Impacts of climate change on marine organisms and ecosystems review. Curr Biol 19:R602–R614

Brinkhof MWG (1997) Seasonal Decline in Body Size of Coot Chicks. J Avian Biol 28:117

- Brockmark S, Johnsson JI (2010) Reduced hatchery rearing density increases social dominance, postrelease growth, and survival in brown trout (Salmo trutta). Can J Fish Aquat Sci 67:288–295
- Brodie JE, Kroon FJ, Schaffelke B, Wolanski EC, Lewis SE, Devlin MJ, Bohnet IC, Bainbridge ZT, Waterhouse J, Davis AM (2012) Terrestrial pollutant runoff to the Great Barrier Reef: An update of issues, priorities and management responses. Mar Pollut Bull 65:81–100
- Brown CJ, Saunders MI, Possingham HP, Richardson AJ (2013) Managing for Interactions between Local and Global Stressors of Ecosystems. PLoS One 8:
- Brown JH, Gillooly JF, Allen AP, Savage VM, West GB (2004) Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. 85:1771–1789
- Burggren WW (2015) Dynamics of epigenetic phenomena: Intergenerational and intragenerational phenotype "washout." J Exp Biol 218:80–87
- Burton T, Metcalfe NB (2014) Can environmental conditions experienced in early life influence future generations? Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 281:20140311
- Byrne M (2011) Impact of ocean warming and ocean acidification on marine invertebrate life history stages: Vulnerabilities and potential for persistence in a changing ocean. Oceanogr Mar Biol An Annu Rev 49:1–42
- Cadoret K, Bridle AR, Leef MJ, Nowak BF (2013) Evaluation of fixation methods for demonstration of Neoparamoeba perurans infection in Atlantic salmon, Salmo salar L., gills. J Fish Dis 36:831–839
- Careau V, Thomas D, Humphries MM, Réale D (2008) Energy metabolism and animal personality. Oikos 117:641–653
- Cattano C, Claudet J, Domenici P, Milazzo M (2018) Living in a high CO2 world: a global meta-analysis shows multiple trait-mediated fish responses to ocean acidification. Ecol Monogr 88:320–335
- Chevin LM, Lande R, Mace GM (2010) Adaptation, plasticity, and extinction in a changing environment: Towards a predictive theory. PLoS Biol 8:
- Claireaux G, Webber DM, Kerr SR, Boutilier RG (1995) Physiology and behaviour of freeswimming Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) facing fluctuating salinity and oxygenation conditions. J Exp Biol 198:61–69
- Clark TD, Sandblom E, Jutfelt F (2013) Aerobic scope measurements of fishes in an era of climate change: Respirometry, relevance and recommendations. J Exp Biol 216:2771–2782
- Clarke A, Fraser KPP (2004) Why does metabolism scale with temperature? Funct Ecol 18:243–251
- Clarke A, Johnston NM (1999) Scaling of metabolic rate with body mass and temperature in teleost fish. J Anim Ecol 68:893–905
- Collins M, Knutti R, Arblaster J, Dufresne J-L, Fichefet T, Friedlingstein P, X. Gao WJG, Johns T, Krinner G, Shongwe M, Tebaldi C, Wehner M, Weaver AJ (2013) Long-term

climate change: Projections, commitments and irreversibility. Clim Chang 2013 Phys Sci Basis Work Gr I Contrib to Fifth Assess Rep Intergov Panel Clim Chang 9781107057:1029–1136

- Côté I, Darling ES, Brown CJ (2016) Interactions among ecosystem stressors and their importance in conservation. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 283:
- Couturier CS, Stecyk JAW, Rummer JL, Munday PL, Nilsson GE (2013) Species-specific effects of near-future CO2 on the respiratory performance of two tropical prey fish and their predator. Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 166:482–489
- Cumming H, Herbert NA (2016) Gill structural change in response to turbidity has no effect on the oxygen uptake of a juvenile sparid fish. Conserv Physiol 4:1–12
- Daphne LHX, Utomo HD, Kenneth LZH (2011) Correlation between Turbidity and Total Suspended Solids in Singapore Rivers. J Water Sustain 1:313–322
- Davis-Colley RJ, Smith DG (2002) TURBIDITY SUSPENDED SEDIMENT, AND WATER CLARITY: A REVIEW. October 37:1085–1101
- van Denderen D, Gislason H, van den Heuvel J, Andersen KH (2020) Global analysis of fish growth rates shows weaker responses to temperature than metabolic predictions. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 29:2203–2213
- Deutsch CA, Tewksbury JJ, Huey RB, Sheldon KS, Ghalambor CK, Haak DC, Martin PR (2008) Impacts of climate warming on terrestrial ectotherms across latitude. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:6668–6672
- Devlin M, Brodie J (2005) Terrestrial discharge into the Great Barrier Reef Lagoon: Nutrient behavior in coastal waters. Mar Pollut Bull 51:9–22
- Divino JN, Tonn WM (2007) Effects of reproductive timing and hatch date on fathead minnow recruitment. Ecol Freshw Fish 16:165–176
- Dixson DL, Munday PL, Jones GP (2010) Ocean acidification disrupts the innate ability of fish to detect predator olfactory cues. Ecol Lett 13:68–75
- Doherty PJ, Dufour V, Galzin R, Hixon MA, Meekan MG, Planes S (2004) High mortality during settlement is a population bottleneck for a tropical surgeonfish. Ecology 85:2422–2428
- Doherty PJ, Mather P, Planes S (1994) Acanthochromis polyacanthus, a fish lacking larval dispersal, has genetically differentiated populations at local and regional scales on the Great Barrier Reef. Mar Biol 121:11–21
- Domenici P, Allan B, McCormick MI, Munday PL (2012) Elevated carbon dioxide affects behavioural lateralization in a coral reef fish. Biol Lett 8:78–81
- Domenici P, Allan BJM, Watson SA, McCormick MI, Munday PL (2014) Shifting from right to left: The combined effect of elevated CO 2and temperature on behavioural lateralization in a coral reef fish. PLoS One 9:1–6
- Donelson JM (2015) Development in a warm future ocean may enhance performance in some species. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 472:119–125
- Donelson JM, McCormick MI, Booth DJ, Munday PL (2014) Reproductive acclimation to increased water temperature in a tropical reef fish. PLoS One 9:1–9

- Donelson JM, Munday PL (2012) Thermal sensitivity does not determine acclimation capacity for a tropical reef fish. J Anim Ecol 81:1126–1131
- Donelson JM, Munday PL (2015) Transgenerational plasticity mitigates the impact of global warming to offspring sex ratios. Glob Chang Biol 21:2954–2962
- Donelson JM, Munday PL, McCormick MI (2012a) Climate change may affect fish through an interaction of parental and juvenile environments. Coral Reefs 31:753–762
- Donelson JM, Munday PL, Mccormick MI, Nilsson GE (2011) Acclimation to predicted ocean warming through developmental plasticity in a tropical reef fish. Glob Chang Biol 17:1712–1719
- Donelson JM, Munday PL, McCormick MI, Pankhurst NW, Pankhurst PM (2010) Effects of elevated water temperature and food availability on the reproductive performance of a coral reef fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 401:233–243
- Donelson JM, Munday PL, McCormick MI, Pitcher CR (2012b) Rapid transgenerational acclimation of a tropical reef fish to climate change. Nat Clim Chang 2:30–32
- Donelson JM, Salinas S, Munday PL, Shama LNS (2018) Transgenerational plasticity and climate change experiments: Where do we go from here? Glob Chang Biol 24:13–34
- Donelson JM, Wong M, Booth DJ, Munday PL (2016) Transgenerational plasticity of reproduction depends on rate of warming across generations. Evol Appl 9:1072–1081
- Doney SC, Ruckelshaus M, Emmett Duffy J, Barry JP, Chan F, English CA, Galindo HM, Grebmeier JM, Hollowed AB, Knowlton N, Polovina J, Rabalais NN, Sydeman WJ, Talley LD (2012) Climate change impacts on marine ecosystems. Ann Rev Mar Sci 4:11–37
- van Dyk JC, Marchand MJ, Smit NJ, Pieterse GM (2009) A histology-based fish health assessment of four commercially and ecologically important species from the Okavango Delta panhandle, Botswana. African J Aquat Sci 34:273–282
- Evans DH, Piermarini PM, Choe KP (2005) The multifunctional fish gill: Dominant site of gas exchange, osmoregulation, acid-base regulation, and excretion of nitrogenous waste. Physiol Rev 85:97–177
- Fabricius K, De'ath G, McCook L, Turak E, Williams DMB (2005) Changes in algal, coral and fish assemblages along water quality gradients on the inshore Great Barrier Reef. Mar Pollut Bull 51:384–398
- Fabricius KE (2005) Effects of terrestrial runoff on the ecology of corals and coral reefs: Review and synthesis. Mar Pollut Bull 50:125–146
- Fabricius KE, De'ath G, Humphrey C, Zagorskis I, Schaffelke B (2013) Intra-annual variation in turbidity in response to terrestrial runoff on near-shore coral reefs of the Great Barrier Reef. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 116:57–65
- Ferrari MCO, Dixson DL, Munday PL, Mccormick MI, Meekan MG, Sih A, Chivers DP (2011) Intrageneric variation in antipredator responses of coral reef fishes affected by ocean acidification: Implications for climate change projections on marine communities. Glob Chang Biol 17:2980–2986

Ferrari MCO, Munday PL, Rummer JL, Mccormick MI, Corkill K, Watson SA, Allan BJM,

Meekan MG, Chivers DP (2015) Interactive effects of ocean acidification and rising sea temperatures alter predation rate and predator selectivity in reef fish communities. Glob Chang Biol 21:1848–1855

- Fisher R, Stark C, Ridd P, Jones R (2015) Spatial patterns in water quality changes during dredging in tropical environments. PLoS One 10:1–22
- Flynn EE, Bjelde BE, Miller NA, Todgham AE (2015) Ocean acidification exerts negative effects during warming conditions in a developing Antarctic fish. Conserv Physiol 3:1–16
- Foley JA, DeFries R, Asner GP, Barford C, Bonan G, Carpenter SR, Chapin FS, Coe MT, Daily GC, Gibbs HK, Helkowski JH, Holloway T, Howard EA, Kucharik CJ, Monfreda C, Patz JA, Prentice IC, Ramankutty N, Snyder PK (2005) Global consequences of land use. Science (80-) 309:570–574
- Forster J, Hirst AG, Atkinson D (2012) Warming-induced reductions in body size are greater in aquatic than terrestrial species. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109:19310–19314
- Fox RJ, Donelson JM, Schunter C, Ravasi T, Gaitán-Espitia JD (2019) Beyond buying time: The role of plasticity in phenotypic adaptation to rapid environmental change. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 374:
- Foyle KL, Hess S, Powell MD, Herbert NA (2020) What is gill health and what is its role in marine finfish aquaculture in the face of a changing climate? Front Mar Sci 7:1–16
- Froese R (2006) Cube law, condition factor and weight-length relationships: History, metaanalysis and recommendations. J Appl Ichthyol 22:241–253
- Gardiner NM, Munday PL, Nilsson GE (2010) Counter-gradient variation in respiratory performance of coral reef fishes at elevated temperatures. PLoS One 5:
- Gerland P, Raftery AE, Ševčíková H, Li N, Gu D, Spoorenberg T, Alkema L, Fosdick BK, Chunn J, Lalic N, Bay G, Buettner T, Heilig GK, Wilmoth J (2014) World population stabilization unlikely this century. Science (80-) 346:234–237
- Ghalambor CK, Hoke KL, Ruell EW, Fischer EK, Reznick DN, Hughes KA (2015) Nonadaptive plasticity potentiates rapid adaptive evolution of gene expression in nature. Nature 525:372–375
- Ghalambor CK, McKay JK, Carroll SP, Reznick DN (2007) Adaptive versus non-adaptive phenotypic plasticity and the potential for contemporary adaptation in new environments. Funct Ecol 21:394–407
- Ghedini G, Russell B, Connell S (2013) Managing local coastal stressors to reduce the ecological effects of ocean acidification and warming. Water 5:1653–1661
- Gibbons TC, McBryan TL, Schulte PM (2018) Interactive effects of salinity and temperature acclimation on gill morphology and gene expression in threespine stickleback. Comp Biochem Physiol -Part A Mol Integr Physiol 221:55–62
- Gissi E, Manea E, Mazaris AD, Fraschetti S, Almpanidou V, Bevilacqua S, Coll M, Guarnieri G, Lloret-Lloret E, Pascual M, Petza D, Rilov G, Schonwald M, Stelzenmüller V, Katsanevakis S (2021) A review of the combined effects of climate change and other local human stressors on the marine environment. Sci Total Environ 755:142564

- Gopal AC, Alujević K, Logan ML (2023) Temperature and the pace of life. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 77:1–13
- Goulet CT, Thompson MB, Michelangeli M, Wong BBM, Chapple DG (2017) Thermal physiology: A new dimension of the pace-of-life syndrome. J Anim Ecol 86:1269–1280
- Gräns A, Jutfelt F, Sandblom E, Jönsson E, Wiklander K, Seth H, Olsson C, Dupont S, Ortega-Martinez O, Einarsdottir I, Björnsson BT, Sundell K, Axelsson M (2014) Aerobic scope fails to explain the detrimental effects on growth resulting from warming and elevated CO2 in Atlantic halibut. J Exp Biol 217:711–717
- Green BS, Fisher R (2004) Temperature influences swimming speed, growth and larval duration in coral reef fish larvae. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 299:115–132
- Grenchik MK, Donelson JM, Munday PL (2013) Evidence for developmental thermal acclimation in the damselfish, Pomacentrus moluccensis. Coral Reefs 32:85–90
- Groothuis TGG, Müller W, Von Engelhardt N, Carere C, Eising C (2005) Maternal hormones as a tool to adjust offspring phenotype in avian species. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 29:329– 352
- Gunderson AR, Armstrong EJ, Stillman JH (2016) Multiple Stressors in a Changing World: The Need for an Improved Perspective on Physiological Responses to the Dynamic Marine Environment. Ann Rev Mar Sci 8:357–378
- Hämäläinen AM, Guenther A, Patrick SC, Schuett W (2021) Environmental effects on the covariation among pace-of-life traits. Ethology 127:32–44
- Hannan KD, Miller GM, Watson SA, Rummer JL, Fabricius K, Munday PL (2020) Diel pCO2 variation among coral reefs and microhabitats at Lizard Island, Great Barrier Reef. Coral Reefs 39:1391–1406
- Harvey BP, Gwynn-Jones D, Moore PJ (2013) Meta-analysis reveals complex marine biological responses to the interactive effects of ocean acidification and warming. Ecol Evol 3:1016–1030
- Herman JJ, Spencer HG, Donohue K, Sultan SE (2014) How stable "should" epigenetic modifications be? Insights from adaptive plasticity and bet hedging. Evolution (N Y) 68:632–643
- Hess S (2019) The effects of suspended sediments on the physiology and performance of coral reef fishes. PhD thesis, James Cook Univ
- Hess S, Allan BJM, Hoey AS, Jarrold MD, Wenger AS, Rummer JL (2019) Enhanced faststart performance and anti-predator behaviour in a coral reef fish in response to suspended sediment exposure. Coral Reefs 38:103–108
- Hess S, Prescott LJ, Hoey AS, McMahon SA, Wenger AS, Rummer JL (2017) Speciesspecific impacts of suspended sediments on gill structure and function in coral reef fishes. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 284:
- Hess S, Wenger AS, Ainsworth TD, Rummer JL (2015) Exposure of clownfish larvae to suspended sediment levels found on the Great Barrier Reef: Impacts on gill structure and microbiome. Sci Rep 5:1–8

Hoegh-Guldberg O, Bruno JF (2010) The Impact of Climate Change on the World's Marine

Ecosystems. Science (80-) 328:1523-1528

- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Mumby PJ, Hooten AJ, Steneck RS, Greenfield P, Gomez E, Harvell CD, Sale PF, Edwards AJ, Caldeira K, Knowlton N, Eakin CM, Iglesias-Prieto R, Muthiga N, Bradbury RH, Dubi A, Hatziolos ME (2007) Coral Reefs Under Rapid Climate Change and Ocean Acidification. Science (80-) 318:1737–1743
- Hoey AS, Howells E, Johansen JL, Hobbs JPA, Messmer V, McCowan DM, Wilson SK, Pratchett MS (2016) Recent advances in understanding the effects of climate change on coral reefs. Diversity 8:
- Hoey AS, McCormick MI (2004) Selective predation for low body condition at the larvaljuvenile transition of a coral reef fish. Oecologia 139:23–29
- Hoffmann AA, Sgró CM (2011) Climate change and evolutionary adaptation. Nature 470:479–485
- Holliday CP, Rasmussen TC, Miller WP (2003) Establishing the Relationship Between Turbidity and Total Suspended Sediment Concentration. Proc 2003 Georg Water Resour Conf 23-24 April
- Holm JC, Refstie T, Bø S (1990) The effect of fish density and feeding regimes on individual growth rate and mortality in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Aquaculture 89:225–232
- Horkel JD, Pearson WD (1976) Effects of turbidity on ventilation rates and oxygen consumption of green sunfish , Lepomis cyanellus. Trans Am Fish Soc 105:107–113
- Houghton J (2005) Global warming. Reports Prog Phys 68:1343-1403
- Huey RB, Kingsolver JG (1989) Evolution of thermal sensitivity of ectotherm performance. Trends Ecol Evol 4:131–135
- Huey RB, Stevenson RD (1979) Integrating thermal physiology and ecology of ectotherms: A discussion of approaches. Integr Comp Biol 19:357–366
- Hughes GM (1984) 1 General Anatomy of the Gills. Fish Physiol 10:1-72
- Hughes GM, Morgan M (1973) The structure of fish gills in relation to their respiratory function. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc 48:419–475
- Hughes TP, Baird AH, Bellwood DR, Card M, Connolly SR, Folke C, Grosberg R, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Jackson JBC, Kleypas J, Lough JM, Marshall P, Nyström M, Palumbi SR, Pandolfi JM, Rosen B, Roughgarden J (2003) Climate change, human impacts, and the resilience of coral reefs. Science (80-) 301:929–933
- Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Álvarez-Noriega M, Álvarez-Romero JG, Anderson KD, Baird AH, Babcock RC, Beger M, Bellwood DR, Berkelmans R, Bridge TC, Butler IR, Byrne M, Cantin NE, Comeau S, Connolly SR, Cumming GS, Dalton SJ, Diaz-Pulido G, Eakin CM, Figueira WF, Gilmour JP, Harrison HB, Heron SF, Hoey AS, Hobbs JPA, Hoogenboom MO, Kennedy E V., Kuo CY, Lough JM, Lowe RJ, Liu G, McCulloch MT, Malcolm HA, McWilliam MJ, Pandolfi JM, Pears RJ, Pratchett MS, Schoepf V, Simpson T, Skirving WJ, Sommer B, Torda G, Wachenfeld DR, Willis BL, Wilson SK (2017) Global warming and recurrent mass bleaching of corals. Nature 543:373–377

Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Baird AH, Connolly SR, Chase TJ, Dietzel A, Hill T, Hoey AS,

Hoogenboom MO, Jacobson M, Kerswell A, Madin JS, Mieog A, Paley AS, Pratchett MS, Torda G, Woods RM (2019) Global warming impairs stock–recruitment dynamics of corals. Nature 568:387–390

- Hughes TP, Kerry JT, Baird AH, Connolly SR, Dietzel A, Eakin CM, Heron SF, Hoey AS, Hoogenboom MO, Liu G, McWilliam MJ, Pears RJ, Pratchett MS, Skirving WJ, Stella JS, Torda G (2018) Global warming transforms coral reef assemblages. Nature 556:492– 496
- IPBES (2019) Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. S. Díaz, J. Settele, E. S. Brondízio E.S., H. T. Ngo, M. Guèze, J. Aga.
- IPCC (2014) Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Core Writing Team, R.K. Pachauri and L.A. Meyer (eds.)].
- IPCC (2021) Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Masson-Delmotte, V., P. Zhai, A. Pirani, S. L. Connors, C. Péan. Cambridge Univ Press Press
- Ishimatsu A, Hayashi M, Kikkawa T (2008) Fishes in high-CO2, acidified oceans. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 373:295–302
- Jablonka E, Oborny B, Molnar I, Kisdi E, Hofbauer J, Czaran T, Molnár I, Kisdi É, Hofbauer J, Tamás Czárán, Molnar I, Kisdi E, Hofbauer J, Czaran T (1995) The adaptive advantage of phenotypic memory in changing environments. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 350:133–141
- Jacobs D, Esmond EF, Melisky EL, Hocutt CH (1981) Morphological changes in gill epithelia of heat-stressed rainbow trout, salmo gairdneri: Evidence in support of a temperature-induced surface area change hypothesis. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 38:16–22
- Jarrold MD, Chakravarti LJ, Gibbin EM, Christen F, Massamba-N'Siala G, Blier PU, Calosi P (2019) Life-history trade-offs and limitations associated with phenotypic adaptation under future ocean warming and elevated salinity. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 374:
- Jarrold MD, Munday PL (2018) Elevated temperature does not substantially modify the interactive effects between elevated CO2 and diel CO2 cycles on the survival, growth and behavior of a coral reef fish. Front Mar Sci 5:1–16
- Johansen J, Jones GP (2011) Increasing ocean temperature reduces the metabolic performance and swimming ability of coral reef damselfishes. Glob Chang Biol 17:2971–2979
- Johansen JL, Nadler LE, Habary A, Bowden AJ, Rummer J (2021) Thermal acclimation of tropical coral reef fishes to global heat waves. Elife 10:e59162
- Johnston IA, Hall TE (2004) Mechanisms of muscle development and responses to temperature change in fish larvae. Am Fish Soc Symp 2004:85–116
- Jones GP, McCormick M, Srinivasan M, Eagle J (2004) Coral decline threatens fish biodiversity in marine reserves. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:8251–8253

- Jones R, Bessell-Browne P, Fisher R, Klonowski W, Slivkoff M (2016) Assessing the impacts of sediments from dredging on corals. Mar Pollut Bull 102:9–29
- Jones R, Fisher R, Stark C, Ridd P (2015) Temporal patterns in seawater quality from dredging in tropical environments. PLoS One 10:1–25
- Jones RE, Petrell RJ, Pauly D (1999) Using modified length-weight relationships to assess the condition of fish. Aquac Eng 20:261–276
- Jonsson B, Jonsson N (2014) Early environment influences later performance in fishes. J Fish Biol 85:151–188
- Kavanagh KD (2000) Larval brooding in the marine damselfish Acanthochromis polyacanthus (Pomacentridae) is correlated with highly divergent morphology, ontogeny and life-history traits. Bull Mar Sci 66:321–337
- Khieokhajonkhet A, Sangphrom S, Aeksiri N, Tatsapong P, Wuthijaree K, Kaneko G (2022) Effects of long-term exposure to high temperature on growth performance, chemical composition, hematological and histological changes, and physiological responses in hybrid catfish [♂Clarias gariepinus (Burchell, 1822) × ♀C. macrocephalus (Günther, 1864)]. J Therm Biol 105:
- Killen SS, Glazier DS, Rezende EL, Clark TD, Atkinson D, Willener AST, Halsey LG (2016) Ecological influences and morphological correlates of resting and maximal metabolic rates across teleost fish species. Am Nat 187:592–606
- Killen SS, Mitchell MD, Rummer JL, Chivers DP, Ferrari MCO, Meekan MG, Mccormick MI (2014) Aerobic scope predicts dominance during early life in a tropical damselfish. Funct Ecol 28:1367–1376
- Kim S, Noguera JC, Velando A, Kim S (2019) Carry-over effects of early thermal conditions on somatic and germline oxidative damages are mediated by compensatory growth in sticklebacks. J Anim Ecol 88:473–483
- Kroon FJ, Kuhnert PM, Henderson BL, Wilkinson SN, Kinsey-Henderson A, Abbott B, Brodie JE, Turner RDR (2012) River loads of suspended solids, nitrogen, phosphorus and herbicides delivered to the Great Barrier Reef lagoon. Mar Pollut Bull 65:167–181
- Kwiatkowski L, Torres O, Bopp L, Aumont O, Chamberlain M, Christian JR, Dunne JP, Gehlen M, Ilyina T, John JG, Lenton A (2020) Twenty-first century ocean warming , acidification , deoxygenation , and upper-ocean nutrient and primary production decline from CMIP6 model projections. Biogeosciences 17:3439–3470
- Lake RG, Hinch SG (1999) Acute effects of suspended sediment angularity on juvenile coho salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch). Can J Fish Aquat Sci 56:862–867
- LaMonica LE, Fox RJ, Donelson JM (2021) Thermal sensitivity of juvenile rabbitfishes Siganus doliatus and S. lineatus (Siganidae): a key role for habitat? Coral Reefs 40:1307–1320
- Larcombe P, Costen A, Woolfe KJ (2001) The hydrodynamic and sedimentary setting of nearshore coral reefs, Central Great Barrier Reef shelf, Australia: Paluma Shoals, a case study. Sedimentology 48:811–835
- Larcombe P, Ridd P V., Prytz A, Wilson B (1995) Factors controlling suspended sediment on inner-shelf coral reefs, Townsville, Australia. Coral Reefs 14:163–171

- Laubenstein TD, Jarrold MD, Rummer JL, Munday PL (2020) Beneficial effects of diel CO2 cycles on reef fish metabolic performance are diminished under elevated temperature. Sci Total Environ 735:139084
- Laubenstein TD, Rummer JL, McCormick MI, Munday PL (2019) A negative correlation between behavioural and physiological performance under ocean acidification and warming. Sci Rep 9:1–10
- Laubenstein TD, Rummer JL, Nicol S, Parsons DM, Pether SMJ, Pope S, Smith N, Munday PL (2018) Correlated effects of ocean acidification and warming on behavioral and metabolic traits of a large pelagic fish. Diversity 10:1–18
- Lefevre S (2016) Are global warming and ocean acidification conspiring against marine ectotherms? A meta-analysis of the respiratory effects of elevated temperature, high CO2 and their interaction. Conserv Physiol 4:1–31
- Lefevre S (2019) Effects of high CO2 on oxygen consumption rates, aerobic scope and swimming performance. Elsevier Inc.,
- Leimar O, McNamara JM (2015) The evolution of transgenerational integration of information in heterogeneous environments. Am Nat 185:55–69
- Leiva FP, Calosi P, Verberk WCEP (2019) Scaling of thermal tolerance with body mass and genome size in ectotherms: A comparison between water- And air-breathers. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 374:
- Li Y, Shen A (2012) Gill damage and recovery in juvenile black sea bream Acanthopagrus schlegelii stressed by uncontaminated suspended solids. Adv Mater Res 518–523:5047–5054
- Lienart GDH, Mitchell MD, Ferrari MCO, McCormick MI (2014) Temperature and food availability affect risk assessment in an ectotherm. Anim Behav 89:199–204
- Lima SL, Dill LM (1990) Behavioral decisions made under the risk of predation: a review and prospectus. Can J Zool 68:619–640
- Lowe ML, Morrison MA, Taylor RB (2015) Harmful effects of sediment-induced turbidity on juvenile fish in estuaries. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 539:241–254
- Macdonald RK, Ridd P V., Whinney JC, Larcombe P, Neil DT (2013) Towards environmental management of water turbidity within open coastal waters of the Great Barrier Reef. Mar Pollut Bull 74:82–94
- Mallatt J (1985) Structura Changes Induced and Other Irritants: A Statistics Review. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 42:630–648
- Mallela J, Roberts C, Harrod C, Goldspink CR (2007) Distributional patterns and community structure of Caribbean coral reef fishes within a river-impacted bay. J Fish Biol 70:523–537
- Mangel M, Munch SB (2005) A life-history perspective on short- and long-term consequences of compensatory growth. Am Nat 166:
- Mari L, Daufresne M, Guillard J, Evanno G, Lasne E (2021) Elevated temperature and deposited sediment jointly affect early life history traits in southernmost arctic char populations. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 78:744–751

- Matis PA, Donelson JM, Bush S, Fox RJ, Booth DJ (2018) Temperature influences habitat preference of coral reef fishes: Will generalists become more specialised in a warming ocean? Glob Chang Biol 24:3158–3169
- McHugh KJ, Smit NJ, Van Vuren JHJ, Van Dyk JC, Bervoets L, Covaci A, Wepener V (2011) A histology-based fish health assessment of the tigerfish, Hydrocynus vittatus from a DDT-affected area. Phys Chem Earth 36:895–904
- McLeod IM, McCormick MI, Munday PL, Clark TD, Wenger AS, Brooker RM, Takahashi M, Jones GP (2015) Latitudinal variation in larval development of coral reef fishes : implications of a warming ocean. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 521:129–141
- McLeod IM, Rummer JL, Clark TD, Jones GP, McCormick MI, Wenger AS, Munday PL (2013) Climate change and the performance of larval coral reef fishes: The interaction between temperature and food availability. Conserv Physiol 1:1–12
- McMahon S, Parsons D, Donelson JM, Pether S, Munday PL (2020a) Elevated CO2 and heatwave conditions affect the aerobic and swimming performance of juvenile Australasian snapper. Mar Biol 167:1–12
- McMahon SJ, Donelson JM, Munday PL (2018) Food ration does not influence the effect of elevated CO2 on antipredator behaviour of a reef fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 586:155–165
- McMahon SJ, Munday PL, Donelson JM (2023) Energy use, growth and survival of coral reef snapper larvae reared at elevated temperatures. Coral Reefs 42:31–42
- McMahon SJ, Munday PL, Wong MYL, Donelson JM (2019) Elevated CO2 and food ration affect growth but not the size-based hierarchy of a reef fish. Sci Rep 9:1–10
- McMahon SJ, Parsons DM, Donelson JM, Pether SM., Munday PL (2020b) Elevated temperature and CO2 have positive effects on the growth and survival of larval Australasian snapper. Mar Environ Res 161:105054
- Merilä J, Hendry AP (2014) Climate change, adaptation, and phenotypic plasticity: The problem and the evidence. Evol Appl 7:1–14
- Metcalfe NB, Van Leeuwen TE, Killen SS (2016) Does individual variation in metabolic phenotype predict fish behaviour and performance? J Fish Biol 88:298–321
- Metcalfe NB, Monaghan P (2001) Compensation for a bad start: Grow now, pay later? Trends Ecol Evol 16:254–260
- Miller GM, Watson SA, Donelson JM, McCormick MI, Munday PL (2012) Parental environment mediates impacts of increased carbon dioxide on a coral reef fish. Nat Clim Chang 2:858–861
- Milliman J, Meade R (1967) World-Wide Delivery of River Sediment to the Oceans. Angew Chemie Int Ed 6(11), 951–952 91:1–21
- Mogensen S, Post JR (2012) Energy allocation strategy modifies growth-survival trade-offs in juvenile fish across ecological and environmental gradients. Oecologia 168:923–933
- Mohamad S, Liew HJ, Zainuddin RA, Rahmah S, Waiho K, Ghaffar MA, Nhan HT, Loh JY, Lim LS, Chang Y, Liang L, De Boeck G (2021) High environmental temperature and low pH stress alter the gill phenotypic plasticity of Hoven's carp Leptobarbus hoevenii. J Fish Biol 99:206–218

- Montiglio PO, Dammhahn M, Dubuc Messier G, Réale D (2018) The pace-of-life syndrome revisited: the role of ecological conditions and natural history on the slow-fast continuum. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 72:
- Motson K, Donelson JM (2017) Limited capacity for developmental thermal acclimation in three tropical wrasses. Coral Reefs 36:609–621
- Moustaka M, Langlois T, McLean D, Bond T, Fisher R, Fearns P, Dorji P, Evans R (2018) The effects of suspended sediment on coral reef fish assemblages and feeding guilds of north-west Australia. Coral Reefs 37:659–673
- Munday PL (2014) Transgenerational acclimation of fishes to climate change and ocean acidification. F1000Prime Rep 6:1–7
- Munday PL, Cheal AJ, Dixson DL, Rummer JL, Fabricius KE (2014) Behavioural impairment in reef fishes caused by ocean acidification at CO2 seeps. Nat Clim Chang 4:487–492
- Munday PL, Crawley NE, Nilsson GE, Abc (2009a) Interacting effects of elevated temperature and ocean acidification on the aerobic performance of coral reef fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 388:235–242
- Munday PL, Dixson DL, Donelson JM, Jones GP, Pratchett MS, Devitsina G V., Døving KB (2009b) Ocean acidification impairs olfactory discrimination and homing ability of a marine fish. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:1848–1852
- Munday PL, Donelson JM, Domingos JA (2017) Potential for adaptation to climate change in a coral reef fish. Glob Chang Biol 23:307–317
- Munday PL, Gagliano M, Donelson JM, Dixson DL, Thorrold SR (2011) Ocean acidification does not affect the early life history development of a tropical marine fish. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 423:211–221
- Munday PL, Jones GP, Pratchett MS, Williams AJ (2008a) Climate change and the future for coral reef fishes. Fish Fish 9:261–285
- Munday PL, Kingsford MJ, O'Callaghan M, Donelson JM (2008b) Elevated temperature restricts growth potential of the coral reef fish Acanthochromis polyacanthus. Coral Reefs 27:927–931
- Munday PL, McCormick MI, Nilsson GE (2012) Commentary impact of global warming and rising CO2 levels on coral reef fishes: What hope for the future? J Exp Biol 215:3865–3873
- Munday PL, Pratchett MS, Dixson DL, Donelson JM, Endo GGK, Reynolds AD, Knuckey R (2013a) Elevated CO2 affects the behavior of an ecologically and economically important coral reef fish. Mar Biol 160:2137–2144
- Munday PL, Warner RR, Monro K, Pandolfi JM, Marshall DJ (2013b) Predicting evolutionary responses to climate change in the sea. Ecol Lett 16:1488–1500
- Nash RDM, Geffen AJ (2012) Mortality through the early life-history of fish: What can we learn from European plaice (Pleuronectes platessa L.)? J Mar Syst 93:58–68
- Nash RDM, Valencia AH, Geffen AJ (2006) The origin of Fulton's condition factor setting the record straight. Fisheries 31:236–238

- Nati JJH, Svendsen MBS, Marras S, Killen SS, Steffensen JF, McKenzie DJ, Domenici P (2021) Intraspecific variation in thermal tolerance differs between tropical and temperate fishes. Sci Rep 11:1–8
- Neubauer P, Andersen KH (2019) Thermal performance of fish is explained by an interplay between physiology, behaviour and ecology. Conserv Physiol 7:1–14
- Nicieza AG, Metcalfe NB (1997) Growth compensation in juvenile Atlantic salmon: Responses to depressed temperature and food availability. Ecology 78:2385–2400
- Niimi AJ, Beamish FWH (1974) Bioenergetics and growth of largemouth bass (Micropterus salmoides) in relation to body weight and temperature. Can J Zool 52:447–456
- Nilsson GE (2007) Gill remodeling in fish A new fashion or an ancient secret? J Exp Biol 210:2403–2409
- Nilsson GE, Crawley N, Lunde IG, Munday PL (2009) Elevated temperature reduces the respiratory scope of coral reef fishes. Glob Chang Biol 15:1405–1412
- Nilsson GE, Dixson DL, Domenici P, McCormick MI, Sørensen C, Watson SA, Munday PL (2012) Near-future carbon dioxide levels alter fish behaviour by interfering with neurotransmitter function. Nat Clim Chang 2:201–204
- Nilsson GE, Östlund-Nilsson S, Munday PL (2010) Effects of elevated temperature on coral reef fishes: Loss of hypoxia tolerance and inability to acclimate. Comp Biochem Physiol - A Mol Integr Physiol 156:389–393
- Nilsson GE, Östlund-Nilsson S, Penfold R, Grutter AS (2007) From record performance to hypoxia tolerance: Respiratory transition in damselfish larvae settling on a coral reef. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 274:79–85
- Nowicki JP, Miller GM, Munday PL (2012) Interactive effects of elevated temperature and CO 2 on foraging behavior of juvenile coral reef fish. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 412:46–51
- Nyström M, Nordemar I, Tedengren M (2001) Simultaneous and sequential stress from increased temperature and copper on the metabolism of the hermatypic coral Porites cylindrica. Mar Biol 138:1225–1231
- O'Connor JJ, Lecchini D, Beck HJ, Cadiou G, Lecellier G, Booth DJ, Nakamura Y (2016) Sediment pollution impacts sensory ability and performance of settling coral-reef fish. Oecologia 180:11–21
- O'Connor JMO, Neumann DA, Sherk AJ (1977) Sublethal effects of suspended sediments on estuarine fish. No 3 US Army Coast Eng Res Cent
- O'Dea RE, Noble DWA, Johnson SL, Hesselson D, Nakagawa S (2016) The role of nongenetic inheritance in evolutionary rescue: Epigenetic buffering, heritable bet hedging and epigenetic traps. Environ Epigenetics 2:1–12
- Pane EF, Haque A, Wood CM (2004) Mechanistic analysis of acute, Ni-induced respiratory toxicity in the rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss): An exclusively branchial phenomenon. Aquat Toxicol 69:11–24
- Pankhurst NW, Munday PL (2011) Effects of climate change on fish reproduction and early life history stages. Mar Freshw Res 62:1015–1026
- Pathak M, Demirel S, Gardiner SK (2013) Nonlinear, multilevel mixed-effects approach for

modeling longitudinal standard automated perimetry data in glaucoma. Investig Ophthalmol Vis Sci 54:5505–5513

- Pauly D (1979) Gill size and temperature as governing factors in fish growth: a generalization of von Bertalanffy's growth formula. Berichte aus dem Inst für Meereskd Kiel 63:1–156
- Pauly D, Cheung WWL (2018) Sound physiological knowledge and principles in modeling shrinking of fishes under climate change. Glob Chang Biol 24:e15–e26
- Phuong LM, Huong DTT, Nyengaard JR, Bayley M (2017) Gill remodelling and growth rate of striped catfish Pangasianodon hypophthalmus under impacts of hypoxia and temperature. Comp Biochem Physiol -Part A Mol Integr Physiol 203:288–296
- Pigliucci M (2001) Phenotypic plasticity: beyond nature and nurture. JHU Press,
- Pimentel M, Pegado M, Repolho T, Rosa R (2014) Impact of ocean acidification in the metabolism and swimming behavior of the dolphinfish (Coryphaena hippurus) early larvae. Mar Biol 161:725–729
- Pistevos JCA, Nagelkerken I, Rossi T, Connell SD (2017) Ocean acidification alters temperature and salinity preferences in larval fish. Oecologia 183:545–553
- Poloczanska ES (2013) Global imprint of climate change on marine life. Nat Clim Chang 3:919–925
- Polverino G, Santostefano F, Díaz-Gil C, Mehner T (2018) Ecological conditions drive paceof-life syndromes by shaping relationships between life history, physiology and behaviour in two populations of Eastern mosquitofish. Sci Rep 8:14673
- Pörtner H (2001) Climate change and temperature-dependent biogeography: Oxygen limitation of thermal tolerance in animals. Naturwissenschaften 88:137–146
- Pörtner H (2010) Oxygen- And capacity-limitation of thermal tolerance: A matrix for integrating climate-related stressor effects in marine ecosystems. J Exp Biol 213:881– 893
- Pörtner H, Knust R (2007) Climate Change Affects Marine Fishes Through the Oxygen Limitation of Thermal Tolerance. Science (80-) 315:95–97
- Pörtner HO, Bock C, Mark FC (2017) Oxygen- & capacity-limited thermal tolerance: Bridging ecology & physiology. J Exp Biol 220:2685–2696
- Pörtner HO, Farrell AP (2014) Physiology and Climate Change. Pap Knowl Towar a Media Hist Doc 322:690–692
- Pörtner HO, Peck MA (2010) Climate change effects on fishes and fisheries: Towards a cause-and-effect understanding. J Fish Biol 77:1745–1779
- Poulos DE, McCormick MI (2015) Asymmetries in body condition and order of arrival influence competitive ability and survival in a coral reef fish. Oecologia 179:719–728
- Prakash P, Kumar GP, Laloraya M, Hemnani T, Parihar MS (1998) Superoxide anion radical generation as a temperature stress response in the gills of freshwater catfish Heteroeneustes fossilis: Role in mucus exudation under elevated temperature. Comp Biochem Physiol Part C Pharmacol Toxicol Endocrinol 119:211–216

Przesławski R, Byrne M, Mellin C (2015) A review and meta-analysis of the effects of

multiple abiotic stressors on marine embryos and larvae. Glob Chang Biol 21:2122–2140

- Réale D, Garant D, Humphries MM, Bergeron P, Careau V, Montiglio PO (2010) Personality and the emergence of the pace-of-life syndrome concept at the population level. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 365:4051–4063
- Reed TE, Robin SW, Schindler DE, Hard JJ, Kinnison MT (2010) Phenotypic plasticity and population viability: The importance of environmental predictability. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 277:3391–3400
- Reznick D, Schultz E, Morey S, Roff D (2006) On the virtue of being the first born: The influence of date of birth on fitness in the mosquitofish, Gambusia affinis. Oikos 114:135–147
- Robertson DR (1973) Field observations on the reproductive behaviour of a pomacentrid fish, Acanthochromis polyacanthus. Z Tierpsychol 32:319–324
- Robinson ML, Gomez-Raya L, Rauw WM, Peacock MM (2008) Fulton's body condition factor K correlates with survival time in a thermal challenge experiment in juvenile Lahontan cutthroat trout (Oncorhynchus clarki henshawi). J Therm Biol 33:363–368
- Rodgers GG, Donelson JM, Munday PL (2017) Thermosensitive period of sex determination in the coral-reef damselfish Acanthochromis polyacanthus and the implications of projected ocean warming. Coral Reefs 36:131–138
- Rodgers GG, Rummer JL, Johnson LK, McCormick MI (2019) Impacts of increased ocean temperatures on a low-latitude coral reef fish Processes related to oxygen uptake and delivery. J Therm Biol 79:95–102
- Rodgers K, Stefanak MP, Tsang AO, Han JJ, Graham AT, Stender YO (2021) Impact to coral reef populations at Hā'ena and Pila'a, Kaua'i, following a record 2018 freshwater flood event. Diversity 13:1–27
- Rogers LA, Stige LC, Olsen EM, Knutsen H, Chan KS, Stenseth NC (2011) Climate and population density drive changes in cod body size throughout a century on the Norwegian coast. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:1961–1966
- Rombough P (2007) The functional ontogeny of the teleost gill: Which comes first, gas or ion exchange? Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 148:732–742
- Rossi T, Nagelkerken I, Pistevos JCA, Connell SD (2016) Lost at sea: Ocean acidification undermines larval fish orientation via altered hearing and marine soundscape modification. Biol Lett 12:
- Rummer JL, Munday PL (2017) Climate change and the evolution of reef fishes: past and future. Fish Fish 18:22–39
- Rummer JL, Stecyk JAW, Couturier CS, Watson SA, Nilsson GE, Munday PL (2013) Elevated CO2 enhances aerobic scope of a coral reef fish. Conserv Physiol 1:1–7
- Salinas S, Brown SC, Mangel M, Munch SB (2013) Non-genetic inheritance and changing environments. Non-Genetic Inherit 1:38–50
- Sampaio E, Santos C, Rosa IC, Ferreira V, Pörtner HO, Duarte CM, Levin LA, Rosa R (2021) Impacts of hypoxic events surpass those of future ocean warming and

acidification. Nat Ecol Evol 5:311–321

- Schultz ET., Clifton LM., Warner RR. (1991) Energetic Constraints and Size-Based Tactics : The Adaptive Significance of Breeding- Schedule Variation in a Marine Fish (Embiotocidae : Micrometrus minimus). Am Nat 138:1408–1430
- Schunter C, Donelson JM, Munday PL, Ravasi T (2022) Resilience and Adaptation to Local and Global Environmental Change. Evol Dev Ecol Anemonefishes 253–274
- Shama LNS (2015) Bet hedging in a warming ocean: Predictability of maternal environment shapes offspring size variation in marine sticklebacks. Glob Chang Biol 21:4387–4400
- Shama LNS, Strobel A, Mark FC, Wegner KM (2014) Transgenerational plasticity in marine sticklebacks : maternal effects mediate impacts of a warming ocean. Funct Ecol 28:1482–1493
- Shama LNS, Wegner KM (2014) Grandparental effects in marine sticklebacks: Transgenerational plasticity across multiple generations. J Evol Biol 27:2297–2307
- Simpson SD, Munday PL, Wittenrich ML, Manassa R, Dixson DL, Gagliano M, Yan HY (2011) Ocean acidification erodes crucial auditory behaviour in a marine fish. Biol Lett 7:917–920
- Slesinger E, Andres A, Young R, Seibel B, Saba V, Phelan B, Rosendale J, Wieczorek D, Id GS (2019) The effect of ocean warming on black sea bass (Centropristis striata) aerobic scope and hypoxia tolerance. PLoS One 14:e0218390
- Sogard SM (1997) Size-selective mortality in the juvenile stage of teleost fishes: A review. Bull Mar Sci 60:1129–1157
- Sogard SM, Olla BL (2002) Contrasts in the capacity and underlying mechanisms for compensatory growth in two pelagic marine fishes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 243:165–177
- Sollid J, Nilsson GE (2006) Plasticity of respiratory structures Adaptive remodeling of fish gills induced by ambient oxygen and temperature. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 154:241–251
- Sollid J, Weber RE, Nilsson GE (2005) Temperature alters the respiratory surface area of crucian carp Carassius carassius and goldfish Carassius auratus. J Exp Biol 208:1109–1116
- Spinks RK, Bonzi LC, Ravasi T, Munday PL, Donelson JM (2021) Sex- and time-specific parental effects of warming on reproduction and offspring quality in a coral reef fish. Evol Appl 14:1145–1158
- Spinks RK, Donelson JM, Bonzi LC, Ravasi T, Munday PL (2022) Parents exposed to warming produce offspring lower in weight and condition. Ecol Evol 12:1–19
- Spinks RK, Munday PL, Donelson JM (2019) Developmental effects of heatwave conditions on the early life stages of a coral reef fish. J Exp Biol 222:
- Stallings CD, Coleman FC, Koenig CC, Markiewicz DA (2010) Energy allocation in juveniles of a warm-temperate reef fish. Environ Biol Fishes 88:389–398
- Stier A, Viblanc VA, Massemin-Challet S, Handrich Y, Zahn S, Rojas ER, Saraux C, Le Vaillant M, Prud'homme O, Grosbellet E, Robin JP, Bize P, Criscuolo F (2014) Starting with a handicap: Phenotypic differences between early- and late-born king penguin

chicks and their survival correlates. Funct Ecol 28:601-611

- Sully S, Burkepile DE, Donovan MK, Hodgson G, van Woesik R (2019) A global analysis of coral bleaching over the past two decades. Nat Commun 10:1–5
- Sutherland AB, Meyer JL (2007) Effects of increased suspended sediment on growth rate and gill condition of two southern Appalachian minnows. Environ Biol Fishes 80:389–403
- Taylor EW, Egginton S, Taylor SE, Butler PJ (1997) Factors which may limit swimming performance at different temperatures. In: McDonald, D.G., Wood, C.M. (Eds.), Global Warming. Implications for Fresh- water and Marine Fish. Cambridge University Press., Cambridge
- Tewksbury JJ, Huey RB, Deutsch CA (2008) Ecology: Putting the heat on tropical animals. Science (80-) 320:1296–1297
- Thorrold S, McKinnon A (1995) Response of larval fish assemblages to a riverine plume in coastal waters of the central Great Barrier Reef lagoon. Limnol Oceanogr 40:177–181
- Tosic M (2007) Environmental impacts of runoff on the Bellairs fringing reef, Barbados. Proc 8th Int Symp GIS Comput Mapp Coast Zo Manag
- Trip EDL, Clements KD, Raubenheimer D, Choat JH (2014) Temperature-related variation in growth rate, size, maturation and life span in a marine herbivorous fish over a latitudinal gradient. J Anim Ecol 83:866–875
- Tüzün N, Stoks R (2022) A fast pace-of-life is traded off against a high thermal performance. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 289:20212414
- Utne-Palm AC (2002) Visual feeding of fish in a turbid environment: Physical and behavioural aspects. Mar Freshw Behav Physiol 35:111–128
- Venables W, Ripley B (2002) Modern applied statistics with S. springer,
- Verberk WCEP, Overgaard J, Ern R, Bayley M, Wang T, Boardman L, Terblanche JS (2016) Does oxygen limit thermal tolerance in arthropods? A critical review of current evidence. Comp Biochem Physiol -Part A Mol Integr Physiol 192:64–78
- Vinagre C, Leal I, Mendonça V, Madeira D, Narciso L, Diniz MS, Flores AAV (2016) Vulnerability to climate warming and acclimation capacity of tropical and temperate coastal organisms. Ecol Indic 62:317–327
- Warren DT, Donelson JM, McCormick MI (2017) Extended exposure to elevated temperature affects escape response behaviour in coral reef fishes. PeerJ 2017:1–14
- Warren DT, Donelson JM, McCormick MI, Ferrari MCO, Munday PL (2016) Duration of exposure to elevated temperature affects competitive interactions in juvenile reef fishes. PLoS One 11:1–13
- Watson SA, Allan BJM, McQueen DE, Nicol S, Parsons DM, Pether SMJ, Pope S, Setiawan AN, Smith N, Wilson C, Munday PL (2018) Ocean warming has a greater effect than acidification on the early life history development and swimming performance of a large circumglobal pelagic fish. Glob Chang Biol 24:4368–4385
- Welch MJ, Watson SA, Welsh JQ, McCormick MI, Munday PL (2014) Effects of elevated CO 2 on fish behaviour undiminished by transgenerational acclimation. Nat Clim Chang 4:1086–1089

- Wen CKC, Bonin MC, Harrison HB, Williamson DH, Jones GP (2016) Dietary shift in juvenile coral trout (Plectropomus maculatus) following coral reef degradation from a flood plume disturbance. Coral Reefs 35:451–455
- Wenger A, Johansen JL, Jones GP (2012) Increasing suspended sediment reduces foraging, growth and condition of a planktivorous damselfish. J Exp Mar Bio Ecol 428:43–48
- Wenger A, McCormick MI (2013) Determining trigger values of suspended sediment for behavioral changes in a coral reef fish. Mar Pollut Bull 70:73–80
- Wenger A, McCormick MI, Endo GGK, McLeod IM, Kroon FJ, Jones GP (2014) Suspended sediment prolongs larval development in a coral reef fish. J Exp Biol 217:1122–1128
- Wenger A, McCormick MI, McLeod IM, Jones GP (2013) Suspended sediment alters predator-prey interactions between two coral reef fishes. Coral Reefs 32:369–374
- West-Eberhard MJ (2003) Developmental plasticity and evolution. Oxford University Press,
- Wilson RW, Bergman HL, Wood CM (1994) Metabolic costs and physiological consequences of acclimation to aluminum in juvenile rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). 2: Gill morphology, swimming performance, and aerobic scope. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 51:536–544
- van Woesik R, Shlesinger T, Grottoli AG, Toonen RJ, Vega Thurber R, Warner ME, Marie Hulver A, Chapron L, McLachlan RH, Albright R, Crandall E, DeCarlo TM, Donovan MK, Eirin-Lopez J, Harrison HB, Heron SF, Huang D, Humanes A, Krueger T, Madin JS, Manzello D, McManus LC, Matz M, Muller EM, Rodriguez-Lanetty M, Vega-Rodriguez M, Voolstra CR, Zaneveld J (2022) Coral-bleaching responses to climate change across biological scales. Glob Chang Biol 28:4229–4250
- Wolanski E, Fabricius KE, Cooper TF, Humphrey C (2008) Wet season fine sediment dynamics on the inner shelf of the Great Barrier Reef. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 77:755– 762
- Wong BBM, Candolin U (2015) Behavioral responses to changing environments. Behav Ecol 26:665–673
- Wong CK, Pak IAP, Jiang Liu X (2013) Gill damage to juvenile orange-spotted grouper Epinephelus coioides (Hamilton, 1822) following exposure to suspended sediments. Aquac Res 44:1685–1695
- Yasutake YC (2019) Thermal history influences reproduction and offspring quality in a coral reef fish. BSc Honours thesis James Cook Univ Unpubl
- Zarco-Perelló S, Pratchett MS, Liao V (2012) Temperature-growth performance curves for a coral reef fish, Acanthochromis polyacanthus. Galaxea, J Coral Reef Stud 14:97–103

Appendix 1

The following appendix accompanies Chapter 2:

The role of cross-generational warming on the juvenile development of a coral reef fish under ocean warming and acidification

Proposed authors: Jasmine S. Cane, Yogi C. Yasutake, Shannon J. McMahon, Andrew S. Hoey and Jennifer M. Donelson

All tables are for data collected from juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 µatm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 µatm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 µatm); Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 µatm).

Table A1.1 Linear mixed effect model on resting oxygen consumption.

a. Resting oxygen consumption lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included resting oxygen consumption as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and CO2 treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F) were also included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Density was only driven by one individual and reduced model assumptions fit, so Respirometry chamber ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold).

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	25	5962.3	6071.4	-2956.2	5912.3			
Respirometry chamber ID	26	5941.6	6055	-2944.8	5889.6	22.7	1	1.86E-06
Tank ID	26	5963.3	6076.8	-2955.7	5911.3	0	0	
Parental number (clutch ID)	26	5963.9	6077.3	-2955.9	5911.9	0	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density	27	5942.3	6060.1	-2944.1	5888.3	23.6	1	1.19E-06
Respirometry chamber ID + am_pm	27	5943.5	6061.3	-2944.8	5889.5	0	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density + am_pm	28	5944.1	6066.3	-2944.1	5888.1	1.4	1	0.2376

b. Statistical output for the selected resting oxygen consumption lmer model. Fixed effect values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	35.31	0.541	0.707	Parental grandfather	23.41
Temperature	1	542.09	0.289	0.591	Maternal grandfather	1.79x10 ⁻⁵
CO_2	1	543.34	4.225	0.040	Parental grandmother	23.88
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	541.89	1.547	0.187	Maternal grandmother	18.72
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	543.72	0.609	0.656	Chamber ID	128.70
Temperature*CO ₂	1	541.84	0.021	0.884	Residual	1512.00
Cross-generation*Temperature*CO ₂	4	543.60	0.594	0.667		

Table A1.2 Maximum oxygen consumption linear mixed effect model.

a. Maximum oxygen consumption lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included maximum oxygen consumption as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and CO2 treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F) were also included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Density was only driven by one individual, so Respirometry chamber ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold).

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	25	7454	7563	-3702	7404			
Respirometry chamber ID	26	7320.2	7433.6	-3634.1	7268.2	135.8	1	<2e-16
Parental number (clutch ID)	26	7456	7569.4	-3702	7404	0	0	
Tank ID	26	7456	7569.4	-3702	7404	0	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density	27	7321.7	7439.5	-3633.8	7267.7	136.3	1	<2e-16
Respirometry chamber ID + am_pm	27	7313.9	7431.7	-3630	7259.9	7.8	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density + am_pm	28	7315.4	7437.5	-3629.7	7259.4	0.6	1	0.4484

b. Statistical output for the selected maximum oxygen consumption lmer model. Fixed effect values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	342.28	0.414	0.799	Parental grandfather	0.00
Temperature	1	555.38	3.919	0.048	Maternal grandfather	0.00
CO ₂	1	555.55	0.025	0.875	Parental grandmother	0.00
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	555.35	1.972	0.097	Maternal grandmother	463.00
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	555.5	1.651	0.160	Chamber ID	7032.00
Temperature*CO ₂	1	555.4	0.276	0.599	Residual	16215.00
Cross-generation*Temperature*CO ₂	4	555.37	3.451	0.008		

Table A1.3 Linear mixed effect model on aerobic scope

a. Aerobic scope lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included aerobic scope as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and CO2 treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), were also included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Density was only driven by one individual, so Respirometry chamber ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold).

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	25	3055.7	3164.8	-1502.8	3005.7			
Respirometry chamber ID	26	2947.1	3060.6	-1447.6	2895.1	110.6	1	<2e-16
Parental number (clutch ID)	26	3056.8	3170.3	-1502.4	3004.8	0	0	
Tank ID	26	3057.7	3171.1	-1502.8	3005.7	0	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density	27	2948.8	3066.6	-1447.4	2894.8	110.9	1	<2e-16
Respirometry chamber ID + am_pm	27	2940.1	3057.9	-1443.1	2886.1	8.6	0	
Respirometry chamber ID + Density + am_pm	28	2941.7	3063.8	-1442.8	2885.7	0.5	1	0.4986

b. Statistical output for the selected aerobic scope lmer model. Fixed effect values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	295.12	0.443	0.777	Parental grandfather	0.00
Temperature	1	555.47	3.959	0.047	Maternal grandfather	0.00
CO_2	1	555.67	0.299	0.585	Parental grandmother	1.56x10 ⁻⁹
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	555.43	1.135	0.339	Maternal grandmother	0.19
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	555.59	2.076	0.083	Chamber ID	3.05
Temperature*CO ₂	1	555.48	0.289	0.591	Residual	8.64
Cross-generation*Temperature*CO ₂	4	555.45	2.664	0.032		

Table A1.4 Negative binomial model on the behaviour (boldness and activity) score of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 μ atm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 μ atm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 μ atm); Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 μ atm). Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	LR Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
Score	6.36	1	0.012
Cross-generation	1.03	4	0.905
CO ₂	1.72	1	0.189
Temperature	0.78	1	0.377
Score * Cross-generation	2.65	4	0.617
Score *CO ₂	0.81	1	0.369
Cross-generation*CO ₂	0.94	4	0.918
Score* Temperature	5.58	1	0.018
Cross-generation*Temperature	0.25	4	0.993
CO ₂ *Temperature	0.44	1	0.505
Score*Cross-generation*CO ₂	0.64	4	0.959
Score*Cross-generation*Temperature	0.97	4	0.914
Score*CO ₂ *Temperature	0.07	1	0.789
Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	0.67	4	0.955
Score*Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	2.05	4	0.726



Figure A1.1 Proportional density juvenile *A. polyacanthus* at each combination behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Juveniles were maintained at Control (28.5°C); Warm temperature (30°C) for 101-137 days post-hatching.



Figure A1.2 Resting oxygen consumption of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (490 μ atm, 28.5°C, or 30°C); Elevated CO₂ (825 μ atm, 28.5°C, or 30°C) at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score. Fitted data points are displayed with a linear trendline (with a smoothing function in ggplot2) for each cross-generation

Table A1.5 Linear mixed effect model on resting oxygen consumption at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score.

a. The interaction between resting oxygen consumption and behaviour (boldness and activity) score lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included resting oxygen consumption as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, CO2 treatment and behaviour score entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch ID was also included into all models as a random factor. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Respirometry chamber ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold) as it had the lowest AIC and improved model fit.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	42	5604.9	5785.5	-2760.5	5520.9			
Density	43	5605.5	5790.4	-2759.8	5519.5	1.4	1	0.235
Tank ID	43	5605.9	5790.7	-2759.9	5519.9	0	0	
am_pm	43	5606.9	5791.8	-2760.4	5520.9	0	0	
Respirometry chamber ID	43	5583.2	5768.1	-2748.6	5497.2	23.7	0	
Density + am_pm	44	5607.5	5796.7	-2759.8	5519.5	0	1	1

b. Statistical output for the selected lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	254.74	0.674	0.611	Clutch ID	54.57
Temperature	1	499.81	0.637	0.425	Chamber ID	137.53
CO_2	1	501.45	9.235	0.002	Residual	1479.91
Score	1	499.39	0.158	0.692		
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	497.46	0.332	0.856		
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	500.8	2.979	0.019		
CO_2 *Temperature	1	501.33	0.037	0.849		
Score* Cross-generation	4	493.77	1.391	0.236		
Score* Temperature	1	499.83	0.364	0.546		
Score*CO ₂	1	501.01	6.449	0.011		
Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	4	501.06	0.777	0.540		
Score*Cross-generation*Temperature	4	498.44	0.471	0.757		
Score*Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	495.76	2.820	0.025		
Score*CO ₂ *Temperature	1	500.88	0.000	0.998		
Score*Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	4	500.47	0.774	0.542		

Table A1.6 Linear mixed effect model on the aerobic scope of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* at each behaviour (boldness and activity) score.

a. The interaction between aerobic scope and behaviour (boldness and activity) score lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included aerobic scope as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, CO2 treatment and behaviour score entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch ID was also included into all models as a random factor. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Respirometry chamber ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold) as it had the lowest AIC.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	42	6956.3	7136.8	-3436.1	6872.3			
Density	43	6957	7141.8	-3435.5	6871	1.3	1	0.2516
Tank ID	43	6958.3	7143.1	-3436.1	6872.3	0	0	
am_pm	43	6955.7	7140.5	-3434.8	6869.7	2.6	0	
Respirometry chamber ID	43	6870.5	7055.3	-3392.2	6784.5	85.2	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	262.66	0.349	0.845	Clutch ID	607.5
Temperature	1	499.76	9.924	0.002	Chamber ID	4854.4
CO_2	1	501.09	1.028	0.311	Residual	15622.7
Score	1	499.27	3.118	0.078		
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	497.68	0.634	0.638		
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	500.53	0.758	0.553		
CO ₂ *Temperature	1	501.06	0.422	0.516		
Score* Cross-generation	4	494.67	0.338	0.852		
Score* Temperature	1	499.72	5.311	0.022		
Score*CO ₂	1	500.74	0.687	0.408		
Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	4	500.87	2.628	0.034		
Score*Cross-generation*Temperature	4	498.52	0.449	0.773		
Score*Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	496.08	0.172	0.953		
Score*CO ₂ *Temperature	1	500.61	0.558	0.456		
Score*Cross-generation *CO ₂ *Temperature	4	500.29	1.837	0.120		

Table A1.7 Linear mixed effect model on the standard body length

a. Standard length lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included standard length as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and CO2 treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F) were also included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Tank ID was deemed the best model (as marked in bold) as Tank ID + Density model did not converge.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	25	13866	14014	-6907.9	13816			
Tank ID	26	13729	13884	-6838.6	13677	138.6	1	< 2.2e-16
Density	26	13559	13714	-6753.6	13507	170.1	0	
Parental number (clutch ID)	26	13735	13890	-6841.7	13683	0	0	
Tank ID + Density	27	13552	13712	-6748.8	13498	185.7	1	< 2.2e-16

b. Statistical output for the selected standard length lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	92.548	8.442	<0.001	Tank ID	1.384
Temperature	1	127.99	8.155	0.0050	Parental grandfather	1.993
CO_2	1	123.01	6.802	0.0102	Maternal grandfather	0.1256
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	127.70	0.184	0.9463	Parental grandmother	3.5679
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	121.94	0.958	0.4334	Maternal grandmother	0.4383
Temperature*CO ₂	1	128.00	0.633	0.4276	Residual	6.9195
Cross-generation* Temperature*CO ₂	4	127.84	0.239	0.9157		

 Table A1.8 Linear mixed effect model on the physical condition (weight for the average standard length of 31.2mm).

a. Physical condition lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included log_weight as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, CO2 treatments, and log_length entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal linage (maternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), and paternal linage (paternal grandfather and grandmother code A-F), were also included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. Tank ID+ Density was deemed the best model (as marked in bold) as Tank ID model did not converge.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	26	-12036	-11880	6044.1	-12088			
Tank ID	27	-12234	-12073	6144.2	-12288	200.2	1	<2.20E-16
Density	27	-12120	-11959	6087.2	-12174	0	0	
Tank ID + Density	28	-12282	-12114	6168.9	-12338	163.4	1	<2.20E-16
Parental number (clutch ID)	28	-12296	-12128	6176	-12352	14.3	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected physical condition lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	4	157.34	3.15	0.0159	Tank ID	1.49x10 ⁻⁴
Temperature	1	153.71	23.61	<0.001	Parental grandfather	1.61 x10 ⁻⁴
CO_2	1	148.76	4.28	0.0403	Maternal grandfather	2.38x10 ⁻¹³
Log_length	1	2860.27	71463.21	< 0.001	Parental grandmother	1.26 x10 ⁻⁴
Density	1	218.36	50.77	< 0.001	Maternal grandmother	1.19 x10 ⁻⁴
Cross-generation*Temperature	4	154.27	0.44	0.7801	Residual	7.70 x10 ⁻⁴
Cross-generation*CO ₂	4	147.41	0.55	0.7028		
Temperature*CO ₂	1	154.34	0.27	0.6008		
Cross-generation* Temperature*CO ₂	4	154.26	0.31	0.8717		



Figure A1.3 Probability of for juvenile *A. polyacanthus* surviving 101-137 days post-hatching at Control (28.5°C, 490 μ atm); Warm temperature (30°C, 490 μ atm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 μ atm); or Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 μ atm). All data is the probability ± SE.

Table A1.9 Generalised linear mixed effect model on survival of juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control (28.5°C, 490 μ atm); Warm temperature (30°C,490 μ atm); Elevated CO₂ (28.5°C, 825 μ atm); Warm temperature and Elevated CO₂ (30°C, 825 μ atm). Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	Chisq	df	Р	Random factor	Variance
Cross-generation	21.98	4	0.0002	Parental grandfather	0.21485
Temperature	10.06	1	0.0015	Maternal grandfather	0.09429
CO_2	21.52	1	0.0000	Parental grandmother	0.17269
Cross-generation*Temperature	1.63	4	0.8039	Maternal grandmother	0.02675
Cross-generation*CO ₂	9.21	4	0.0560		
Temperature*CO ₂	0.12	1	0.7270		
Cross-generation*Temperature*CO ₂	11.45	4	0.0219		

The following appendix accompanies Chapter 3:

The interactive effects of ocean warming, suspended sediment, and the role of cross-generational thermal plasticity

Proposed authors: Jasmine S. Cane, Shannon J. McMahon, Andrew S. Hoey and Jennifer M. Donelson

All tables are for data collected from juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹).

Table A2.1 Number of clutch replicates within each juvenile treatment (Clutch number = Tank number of F2 adult pairs, used as identification number of cross-generation breeding pairs)

		Juvenile treatment								
Cross-generation	Clutch number	Control temperature – No sediment	Warm Temperature – No sediment	Control temperature - Suspended sediment	Warm temperature - Suspended sediment					
	42	2	2	3	3					
Control	87	3	3	3	3					
Control	89	2	2	2	2					
	92	3	3	3	2					
Denental	5	2	2	2	2					
development	73	2	2	2	2					
	94	3	2	2	2					
	10	2	2	2	2					
Grandparental	64	2	2	2	2					
development	81	2	2	2	2					
	86	2	3	2	3					

Gill measures and remodelling	Control temperature – No sediment	Warm Temperature – No sediment	Control temperature - Suspended sediment	Warm temperature -Suspended sediment
CCCC	6	6	6	6
СССН	6	6	5	6
HHCC	6	6	6	6
Sample time 1				
CCCC	60	60	66	60
CCCH	42	36	36	36
HHCC	48	54	48	54
Sample time 2				
CCCC	30	30	33	29
СССН	21	18	18	18
HHCC	24	27	24	24
Sample time 3				
CCCC	105	94	103	68
CCCH	74	64	58	37
HHCC	81	95	84	56

Table A2.2 Total number of individuals in each data set within each treatment group (used in the final statistical analysis and output). Sample time 1-3 values are for standard length and physical condition performance metrics.

Gill lamellae morphometrics

Table A2.3 Linear mixed effect model on filament width.

a. Filament width lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included filament width as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatments, and standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	16	315.58	351.79	-141.79	283.58			
Age	17	316.08	354.54	-141.04	282.08	1.5	1	0.2197
Density at sample time 1	17	317.53	355.99	-141.76	283.53	0	0	
Sump ID	17	317.58	356.05	-141.79	283.58	0	0	
Parental number (clutch ID)	17	317.58	356.05	-141.79	283.58	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected filament width lmer model. Random factor values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	2	58	0.498	0.610	Maternal	0
Temperature	1	58	3.064	0.085	Paternal	0
Sediment	1	58	25.951	< 0.001	Residual	3.86
Length	1	58	0.007	0.934		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	58	1.041	0.360		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	58	0.811	0.450		
Temperature*Sediment	1	58	48.187	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	2	58	0.637	0.533		

Table A2.4 Linear mixed effect model on lamellae width.

a. Lamellae width lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included lamellae width as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatments, and standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value and model simplicity.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	16	203.64	239.61	-85.818	171.64			
Age	17	203.08	241.3	-84.54	169.08	2.6	1	0.1098
Density at sample time 1	17	205.25	243.47	-85.622	171.25	0	0	
Sump ID	17	205.63	243.86	-85.816	171.63	0	0	
Parental number (clutch ID)	17	205.64	243.86	-85.818	171.64	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected lamellae width lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	2	23.58	3.645	0.042	Maternal	0.0878
Temperature	1	55.09	18.379	< 0.001	Paternal	0
Sediment	1	55.05	14.769	< 0.001	Residual	0.7839
Length	1	40.10	0.003	0.957		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	54.90	1.113	0.336		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	54.77	3.171	0.050		
Temperature*Sediment	1	54.74	28.590	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	2	54.97	5.370	0.007		

Table A2.5 Linear mixed effect model on lamellae perimeter.

a. Lamellae perimeter lmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included lamellae perimeter as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatments, and standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value and model simplicity.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	16	634.33	670.53	-301.16	602.33			
Age	17	635.67	674.14	-300.83	601.67	0.7	1	0.4181
Density at sample time 1	17	633.92	672.39	-299.96	599.92	1.7	0	
Sump ID	17	636.33	674.79	-301.16	602.33	0	0	
Parental number (clutch ID)	17	636.33	674.79	-301.16	602.33	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected lamellae perimeter lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	2	23.85	0.034	0.967	Maternal	63.3
Temperature	1	54.96	1.033	0.314	Paternal	0
Sediment	1	54.89	0.286	0.595	Residual	316.9
Length	1	46.14	12.139	0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	54.80	0.112	0.894		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	54.71	3.086	0.054		
Temperature*Sediment	1	54.70	0.750	0.390		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	2	54.90	0.373	0.691		

Gill lamellae remodelling

Table A2.6 Generalised linear mixed effect model on epithelial lifting.

a. Epithelial lifting glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included lamellae perimeter as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model as the alternate two models had reduced model fit.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	14	472.95	503.39	-222.47	444.95			
Sump ID	15	461.94	494.56	-215.97	431.94	13.0	1	0.00031
Parental number (clutch ID)	15	474.95	507.57	-222.47	444.95	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected epithelial lifting lmer model. Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	Chisq	df	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	10.31	2	0.006	Maternal	1.016
Temperature	11.77	1	0.001	Paternal	0.9812
Sediment	13.36	1	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	3.84	2	0.147		
Cross-generation*Sediment	17.81	2	< 0.001		
Temperature*Sediment	6.21	1	0.013		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	0.91	2	0.634		

 Table A2.7 Generalised linear mixed effect model on hyperplasia.

a. Hyperplasia glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included hyperplasia as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value and simplicity.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	14	327.56	359.23	-149.78	299.56			
Sump ID	15	327.44	361.38	-148.72	297.44	2.1	1	0.1458
Parental number (clutch ID)	15	329.56	363.5	-149.78	299.56	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected hyperplasia lmer model. Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	Chisq	df	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	3.21	2	0.201	Maternal	0.007
Temperature	27.93	1	< 0.001	Paternal	0.039
Sediment	46.91	1	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	3.35	2	0.187		
Cross-generation*Sediment	1.31	2	0.520		
Temperature*Sediment	27.31	1	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	2.20	2	0.333		

Table A2.8 Generalised linear mixed effect model on mucus.

a. Mucus glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included mucus as the dependant variable with crossgeneration, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	14	385.12	416.8	-178.56	357.12			
Sump ID	15	386.19	420.13	-178.1	356.19	0.932	1	0.3343
Parental number (clutch ID)	15	386.29	420.23	-178.15	356.29	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected mucus lmer model. Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	Chisq	df	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	8.47	2	0.014	Maternal	0.099
Temperature	2.36	1	0.125	Paternal	0.051
Sediment	12.21	1	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	1.03	2	0.599		
Cross-generation*Sediment	1.01	2	0.603		
Temperature*Sediment	2.84	1	0.092		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	16.49	2	< 0.001		

Table A2.9 Generalised linear mixed effect model on lamellae fusion.

a. Lamellae fusion glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included lamellae fusion as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Maternal and paternal linage (maternal and paternal F_0 grandparents from the six starting pairs) were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	14	206.85	238.53	-89.425	178.85			
Sump ID	15	208.85	242.79	-89.425	178.85	0	1	1
Parental number (clutch ID)	15	208.85	242.79	-89.425	178.85	1x10 ⁻⁴	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected lamellae fusion lmer model. Values are from the type II Wald chi-squared test.

Fixed effects	Chisq	df	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	1.84	2	0.400	Maternal	3.074 x 10 ⁻¹
Temperature	0.01	1	0.919	Paternal	1.184 x 10 ⁻⁸
Sediment	0.01	1	0.936		
Cross-generation*Temperature	0.19	2	0.909		
Cross-generation*Sediment	0.73	2	0.695		
Temperature*Sediment	1.17	1	0.279		
Cross-generation*Temperature*Sediment	0.33	2	0.847		



Figure A2.1 The proportion of gill filaments containing aneurysms Data collected from juvenile *A. polyacanthus* maintained at Control temperature – No sediment (28.5°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – No sediment (30°C, 0 mg L⁻¹), Control temperature – Suspended sediment (28.5°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sediment (30°C, 50 mg L⁻¹), Warm temperature – Suspended sedim

Standard length

Table A2.10 Linear mixed effect model on standard length at Sample time 1.

a. Standard length at sample time point 1 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included standard length as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	16	2782.1	2852.4	-1375	2750.1			
Age	17	2754.7	2829.4	-1360.3	2720.7	29.4	1	5.80x10 ⁻⁸
Density_time	17	2774.8	2849.5	-1370.4	2740.8	0	0	
Age + Density_time	18	2747.2	2826.3	-1355.6	2711.2	29.6	1	5.35 x10 ⁻⁸

b. Statistical output for the selected standard length at Sample time 1 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
2	5.75	0.10	0.9071	Tank:Sump	7.52x10 ⁻¹⁰
1	577.94	5.15	0.0236	Parental clutch ID	0.235
1	578.62	36.25	<0.001	Sump	0.00
1	8.98	90.13	< 0.001	Residual	5.39
1	585.38	9.37	0.0023		
2	578.20	0.79	0.4529		
2	578.16	0.45	0.6397		
1	577.14	3.76	0.0530		
2	577.35	1.60	0.2029		
	Num. df 2 1 1 1 2 2 1 2 1 2	Num. df Den.df 2 5.75 1 577.94 1 578.62 1 8.98 1 585.38 2 578.20 2 578.16 1 577.14 2 577.35	Num. dfDen.df F 25.750.101577.945.151578.6236.2518.9890.131585.389.372578.200.792578.160.451577.143.762577.351.60	Num. dfDen.df F P25.750.100.90711577.945.15 0.0236 1578.6236.25<0.001	Num. df Den.df F P Random Factor 2 5.75 0.10 0.9071 Tank:Sump 1 577.94 5.15 0.0236 Parental clutch ID 1 578.62 36.25 < 0.001 Sump 1 8.98 90.13 <0.001
Table A2.11 Linear mixed effect model on standard length at Sample time 2.

a. Standard length at sample time point 2 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included standard length as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	16	1502.9	1562	-735.46	1470.9			
Age	17	1493.4	1556.1	-729.69	1459.4	11.5	1	6.78 x10 ⁻⁴
Density_time	17	1460.2	1522.9	-713.1	1426.2	33.2	0	
Juvenile treatment exposure	17	1492.5	1555.3	-729.27	1458.5	0	0	
Age + Density_time	18	1444.5	1510.9	-704.25	1408.5	50.0	1	1.51 x10 ⁻¹²
Density_time + juvenile treatment exposure time	18	1443.8	1510.2	-703.9	1407.8	0.7	0	
Age + juvenile treatment exposure time	18	1492	1558.4	-727.98	1456	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected standard length at Sample time 2 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df F		F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	2	5.75		0.0992	0.907064		
Temperature	1	577.9	4	5.1533	0.02357		
Sediment	1	578.6	2	36.2521	3.08E-09		
Age	1	8.98		90.1296	5.57E-06		
Density_time	1	585.3	8	9.3689	0.002308		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	578.2	2	0.7931	0.452948		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	578.1	6	0.4471	0.639718		
Temperature*Sediment	1	577.14		3.7597	0.052989		
Cross-							
_generation*Temperature*Sedime	nt 2	577.3	5	1.5996	0.202863		
Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance	_
Cross-generation	2	6.55	0.96	0.4307	Tank:Sump	0.00	
Temperature	1	275.88	2.77	0.0975	Parental clutch ID	0.2742	
Sediment	1	276.21	9.41	0.0024	Sump	0.00	
Treatment exposure time	1	6.90	30.34	< 0.001	Residual	6.98	
Density_time	1	281.82	59.06	< 0.001			
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	276.40	0.08	0.9205			
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	276.14	1.71	0.1824			
Temperature*Sediment	1	276.16	0.25	0.6189			
Cross-generation* Temperature*Sediment	2	275.06	2.09	0.1252			_

 Table A2.12 Linear mixed effect model on standard length at Sample time 3.

a. Standard length at sample time point 3 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included standard length as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, and sediment treatments entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisa	Df	Pr(>Chisa)
	16	4899.7	4976.8	-2433.8	4867.7	onisq	21	
Age	17	4889	4970.9	-2427.5	4855	12.7	1	3.65 x10 ⁻⁴
Density time	17	4849.1	4931.1	-2407.5	4815.1	39.9	0	
Juvenile treatment exposure	17	4886.8	4968.8	-2426.4	4852.8	0	0	
Age + Density_time	18	4835.6	4922.4	-2399.8	4799.6	53.2	1	2.97 x10 ⁻¹³
Density_time + juvenile treatment exposure time	18	4834	4920.8	-2399	4798	1.6	0	
Age + juvenile treatment exposure time	18	4888.3	4975.1	-2426.1	4852.3	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected standard length at Sample time 3 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num. df	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
Cross-generation	2	7.02	0.35	0.7151	Tank:Sump	0.000
Temperature	1	3.76	10.47	0.0348	Parental clutch ID	0.193
Sediment	1	4.06	0.17	0.6993	Sump	0.083
Treatment exposure time	1	7.16	24.76	0.0015	Residual	10.862
Density_time	1	164.88	59.31	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	891.82	0.10	0.9075		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	898.58	0.29	0.7458		
Temperature*Sediment	1	3.83	0.67	0.4601		
Cross-generation* Temperature*Sediment	2	891.93	1.18	0.3076		

Physical condition

Table A2.13 Linear mixed effect model on juvenile *A. polyacanthus* physical condition (weight for a given length of 24.57mm) at Sample time 1.

a. Physical condition at sample time point 1 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included physical condition as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatment and log standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model due to its low AIC value of those with a significant Cisq.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	17	-2519.5	-2444.7	1276.8	-2553.5			
Age	18	-2532.2	-2453	1284.1	-2568.2	14.7	1	1.28 x10 ⁻⁴
Density_time	18	-2534.7	-2455.6	1285.4	-2570.7	2.6	0	
Age + Density_time	19	-2547.7	-2464.1	1292.8	-2585.7	14.9	1	0.0001

b. Statistical output for the selected physical condition at Sample time 1 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num.	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
	df					
Cross-generation	2	5.91	0.23	0.8019	Tank:Sump	3.75x10 ⁻⁶
Temperature	1	4.07	24.82	0.0072	Parental clutch ID	8.14x10 ⁻⁴
Sediment	1	4.26	0.10	0.7638	Sump	2.53x10 ⁻⁵
Length (log)	1	572.25	15067.56	< 0.001	Residual	6.65x10 ⁻⁴
Density_time	1	77.47	16.33	< 0.001		
Age	1	172.65	29.72	< 0.001		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	74.21	0.52	0.5980		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	74.18	2.45	0.0929		
Temperature*Sediment	1	4.06	11.45	0.0271		
Cross-generation*	2	74 37	1.90	0 1564		
Temperature*Sediment	L	14.37	1.90	0.1304		

Table A2.14 Linear mixed effect model on juvenile *A. polyacanthus* physical condition (weight for a given length of 27.29mm) at Sample time 2.

a. Physical condition at sample time point 1 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included physical condition as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatment and log standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	17	-1357.1	-1294.4	695.55	-1391.1			
Age	18	-1357.4	-1291	696.72	-1393.4	2.3	1	0.1253
Juvenile treatment exposure time	18	-1358	-1291.6	697.01	-1394	0.6	0	
Density_time	18	-1356.9	-1290.4	696.43	-1392.9	0	0	
Density_time + juvenile treatment exposure time	19	-1357.3	-1287.2	697.67	-1395.3	2.5	1	0.1157
Age + Density_time	19	-1356.8	-1286.7	697.38	-1394.8	0	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected physical condition at Sample time 2 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num.	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
	df					
Cross-generation	2	6.93	1.97	0.2100	Tank:Sump	4.24x10 ⁻⁵
Temperature	1	4.59	23.91	0.0057	Parental clutch ID	1.01x10 ⁻⁴
Sediment	1	4.97	0.01	0.9459	Sump	1.24x10 ⁻⁵
Length (log)	1	270.95	10458.23	< 0.001	Residual	4.77x10 ⁻⁴
Density_time	1	65.04	0.77	0.3835		
Juvenile treatment exposure	1	7 55	1 01	0 2067		
time	1	1.55	1.91	0.2007		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	73.42	3.24	0.0450		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	74.25	1.74	0.1834		
Temperature*Sediment	1	4.46	0.86	0.4004		
Cross-generation*	2	75.02	1.01	0 2602		
Temperature*Sediment	Z	73.03	1.01	0.3093		

Table A2.15 Linear mixed effect model on juvenile *A. polyacanthus* physical condition (weight for a given length of 29.45mm) at Sample time 3.

a. Physical condition at sample time point 1 glmer model comparisons. Each perspective model included physical condition as the dependant variable with cross-generation, temperature, sediment treatment and log standard body length entered the model as fixed factors. Parental clutch number and tank ID nested in sump ID were included into all models as random factors. The model variations (random factors and covariates) are listed below. The model variation marked in bold was deemed the best model.

Model variations	npar	AIC	BIC	logLik	deviance	Chisq	Df	Pr(>Chisq)
	17	-3850.2	-3768.2	1942.1	-3884.2			
Age	18	-3859.1	-3772.3	1947.6	-3895.1	10.9	1	9.47 x10 ⁻⁴
Juvenile treatment exposure time	18	-3850.8	-3763.9	1943.4	-3886.8	0	0	
Density_time	18	-3854.7	-3767.8	1945.3	-3890.7	3.9	0	
Density_time + juvenile treatment exposure time	19	-3854.9	-3763.2	1946.4	-3892.9	2.2	1	0.1381
Age + Density_time	19	-3862.6	-3770.9	1950.3	-3900.6	7.7	0	

b. Statistical output for the selected physical condition at Sample time 3 lmer model. Values are from the sequential F-test (III) with Satterthwaite's method of approximation for degrees of freedom.

Fixed effects	Num.	Den.df	F	Р	Random Factor	Variance
	df					
Cross-generation	2	6.95	2.06	0.1979	Tank:Sump	2.48x10 ⁻⁵
Temperature	1	4.30	20.88	0.0086	Parental clutch ID	1.02x10 ⁻⁴
Sediment	1	4.64	0.06	0.8101	Sump	8.80x10 ⁻⁶
Length (log)	1	873.60	36331.71	< 0.001	Residual	6.23x10 ⁻⁴
Density_time	1	93.42	3.79	0.0546		
Juvenile treatment exposure	1	7.06	1.60	0.2450		
time	1	7.00	1.00	0.2459		
Cross-generation*Temperature	2	67.33	0.19	0.8303		
Cross-generation*Sediment	2	66.12	1.66	0.1988		
Temperature*Sediment	1	4.34	1.90	0.2351		
Cross-generation*	2	67.86	1 70	0 1008		
Temperature*Sediment	2	07.80	1.70	0.1908		